

Australian Government

Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet

# Annual Report 2020–21



Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet

# Annual Report 2020–21

## About this report

This report outlines the operations and performance of the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet for the financial year ending 30 June 2021. It has been prepared in accordance with the provisions of section 46 of the *Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013* (PGPA Act), the Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013 (PGPA Act), the Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013 (PGPA Act), the Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Rule 2014 (PGPA Rule) and the Department of Finance Resource Management Guide No 135. The compliance index in Part 5 lists the information required by the PGPA Act and PGPA Rule and the corresponding page number within this report. The annual report can be found on the Department's website *www.pmc.gov.au*.

ISSN: 0157-8340 (Print) / ISSN: 1446-1145 (Online) / © Commonwealth of Australia 2021

#### ANNUAL REPORT TEAM

This report was developed by the annual report team with help from staff throughout the Department. The 2020–21 annual report team comprised Louise Perez, Fiona McQueenie, Anindita Kumar, Vivian Chan, Stuart Walsh, Aidan Thurbon, Laura Frank, Timo Greenwood and Vera Mittag de Roring.

#### DESIGN AND TYPESETTING

PM&C Digital Communications Team and Giraffe Visual Communication Management.

#### PHOTOGRAPHS

The Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet thanks other government agencies that have provided some of the images used in this report.

#### PAPER

The Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet Annual Report 2020–21 is printed on Sovereign A2 Silk- 115gsm carbon neutral satin and 250gsm carbon neutral satin. Sovereign A2 Silk is an FSC certified paper by Hansol, which also carries the ISO 14001 EMS accreditation.

#### COPYRIGHT NOTICE



With the exception of the Commonwealth Coat of Arms, this work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International licence (CC BY 4.0) (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

#### THIRD PARTY COPYRIGHT

Wherever a third party holds copyright in this material, the copyright remains with that party. Their permission may be required to use the material. Please contact them directly.

#### USE OF THE COAT OF ARMS

The terms under which the Coat of Arms can be used are detailed on the following website: https://pmc.gov.au/cca

#### ATTRIBUTION

This publication should be attributed as follows: © Commonwealth of Australia, Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, Annual Report 2020–21

#### TRANSLATION

The Department of Home Affairs provides translating and interpreting services for people who do not speak English and for English speakers who need to communicate with them. Please phone 131 450 or visit *www.tisnational.gov.au* for more information.

#### CONTACT US

Assistant Secretary, Governance and Strategy Branch Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet Andrew Fisher Building PO Box 6500 Canberra ACT 2600 Australia Internet: www.pmc.gov.au Email: annualreport@pmc.gov.au Telephone: +61 262716153 (international)



#### Australian Government Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet

#### SECRETARY

The Hon Scott Morrison MP Prime Minister Parliament House CANBERRA ACT 2600

Dear Prime Minister

I am pleased to present the Annual Report of the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet for the year ended 30 June 2021.

The report has been prepared in accordance with all applicable obligations of the *Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013* (PGPA Act) including section 46, which requires that you table the report in Parliament. The report reflects the matters dealt with and the legislation administered by the Department as at 30 June 2021.

The annual performance statement in Part 2 of this report is prepared in accordance with paragraph 39(1)(a) of the PGPA Act and accurately presents the Department's performance for the 2020–21 financial year in accordance with subsection 39(2) of the PGPA Act.

The report includes the Department's audited financial statements prepared in accordance with the Public Governance, Performance and Accountability (Financial Reporting) Rule 2015 (PGPA Rule).

I certify that I am satisfied that the Department has in place appropriate fraud control mechanisms that meet our needs and comply with the subsection 17AG(2) of the PGPA Rule and that all reasonable steps have been taken in relation to fraud control in 2020–21.

Yours sincerely

Pla

Philip Gaetjens 28 September 2021

Cc Senator the Hon Marise Payne, Minister for Women The Hon Ken Wyatt MP, Minister for Indigenous Australians The Hon Ben Morton MP, Assistant Minister to the Prime Minister and Cabinet and Assistant Minister to the Minister for the Public Service The Hon David Coleman MP, Assistant Minister to the Prime Minister for Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Senator the Hon Amanda Stoker, Assistant Minister for Women

Postal Address: PO BOX 6500, CANBERRA ACT 2600 Telephone: +61 2 6271 5111 Fax: +61 2 6271 5414 www.pmc.gov.au ABN: 18 108 001 191

70

88

96

122

# Contents

Part 1: Overview 2020–21	1
Secretary's review	1
The Department	5
Our structure	6
Our executive	9
The portfolio	9
Our Ministers	12
Budget outcomes and program structure	14
Part 2: Annual performance statement	17
Statement of preparation	17
Performance overview	18
Summary of results by purpose	30
Purpose 1: Growing our economy, incomes and creating jobs	42
Purpose 2: Vibrant and resilient regions	62

Purpose 3: Strengthening families and communities

Purpose 6: Preparing well to respond to critical issues

Purpose 5: Governing well

Purpose 4: Enhancing Australia's international and national security

Part 3: Management and accountability	133
Corporate governance	133
Our people	142
Financial management	164
Part 4: Financial statements	177
Part 5: Glossary and indexes	229
	070
List of abbreviations	230
Glossary of terms	232
Compliance index	233
Alphabetical index	242

V





# Overview 2020–21

## Secretary's review

Under a brilliant Canberra sky in May 2021, several hundred staff from the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet (PM&C) gathered on the lawns of Australia's Parliament House for a commemorative photograph to celebrate PM&C's 50th anniversary.

The founding purpose of PM&C was to support the Government's use of 'the expert knowledge and experience within individual portfolios'. Standing with my colleagues and friends, I reflected that 2020–21 made an unprecedented call on that collective wisdom. I consider that PM&C has been, at every level, responsive, purposeful and anticipatory in answer to that call.

The Department's 2020–21 operating context was shaped by the ongoing impacts of a global pandemic. Our response was crafted with the clear understanding that our work makes an enormous difference to the lives and wellbeing of all Australians. In a year of heavy workloads, our staff brought their best effort and intellect to dealing with the full range of issues for which PM&C is responsible.

The Government's priorities for 2020–21 were the foundation for our annual program of work. They encompassed suppression of the virus and delivery of the vaccine, an economic recovery with a focus on job creation, and continuing to guarantee the essential services that Australians rely on.



Mr Philip Gaetjens, Secretary, the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet

Within that program, PM&C delivered its responsibilities in policy and implementation across the range of Government priorities, including deregulation, national security, digital and data policies, women's economic security and social impact investing. We also supported the logistics and administration of Cabinet and its committees, to manage the complexities of COVID-safe working and virtual meetings.

We provided high-quality operational support to facilitate the Prime Minister's relationships and engagement with other leaders, including through virtual summits and official visits.

Australians increasingly expect a high level of interaction on matters that affect them and seek timely responses to their correspondence from the Prime Minister and portfolio ministers. PM&C worked hard throughout the reporting period to support the provision of accurate and unambiguous information to all Australians.

Among the changes and additions to PM&C's structure throughout 2020–21 was the delivery of a Vaccine Strategy Integration team. This was established to assure, underwrite and advise on the many moving parts in the vaccine rollout space. In the context of a deteriorating COVID-19 pandemic situation impacting parts of our region, the team's remit addressed vaccine allocation and supply from Australia to many of our Indo-Pacific neighbours. The pandemic was a stark example of how our increasingly interconnected world presents challenges and opportunities in shaping an informed and timely national response. The lessons that we learned from the vaccine rollout will contribute to our resilience and recovery in the face of future crises. Vital regional and global engagement also informed PM&C's support for the Government's response to the complex strategic, security and humanitarian context of the Indo-Pacific region. To this end, PM&C enabled and contributed to the Prime Minister's participation in the virtual ASEAN and G20 summits in November 2020 and the inaugural Quad Leaders' Meeting in March 2021.

The pandemic's profound impact on international engagement included restrictions on travel and a rapidly changing domestic environment. PM&C was adaptable and technologically adept in supporting the Government to meet our national obligations on the global stage. The number, diversity and regularity of virtual engagements added enormous value to the brief international visits supported in the period – to Japan, New Zealand, Singapore, the United Kingdom and France.

The Australian Public Service (APS) workforce response to COVID-19, supported by the excellent work of the Chief Operating Officers Committee, was a high point in the government response to the pandemic. Throughout 2020–21 we continued to foster a One APS approach by supporting the Secretaries Board to drive enterprise-wide improvements in the delivery of government priorities, the transformation and uplift of APS digital capability and data, and the evolution of a high-performing and responsive workforce. We focused on providing the delivery of services and support throughout the pandemic and if necessary through different channels e.g. telehealth. We also created productive APS–business partnerships. We established and leveraged productive APS–business partnerships to ensure the Government's COVID-19 response was properly calibrated to both the public and private sectors and was informed by a variety of relevant perspectives. We stayed connected and engaged with our workforce through regular open letters to the APS and newsletters bringing stories of hard work and determination, and we brought together our senior leaders through regular APS200 events.

Inside PM&C, our COVIDSafe Plan for keeping our workplaces healthy, safe and virus-free was developed to ensure we had the most up-to-date safety measures in place. We continued to support the National Cabinet through the 43 meetings it held during 2020–21 as the primary intergovernmental forum for managing a national response to the COVID-19 pandemic. Over the year, its role evolved from one with a health and response management focus to one of driving

Australia's economic recovery and jobs creation. The principles of responsiveness, planning and anticipation also shaped the newly formed National Recovery and Resilience Agency within PM&C's portfolio, which brought together functions of the former National Bushfire Recovery Agency and National Drought and North Queensland Flood Response and Recovery Agency.

The Government's focus on preparedness and recovery continued in May 2021 with the creation of the Office for Supply Chain Resilience within PM&C. The office is responsible for coordinating whole-of-government advice on measures and opportunities for resilience within global supply chains.

The Office of the Climate Coordinator was added to PM&C's portfolio. It coordinates whole-of-government delivery of a strong and well-integrated Australian climate strategy, through a technology-led approach to reducing emissions and meeting our targets.

The 2021–22 May Budget further advanced the Government's focus on building resilience and responsiveness nationally. In May 2021, the Government also released its Digital Economy Strategy, designed to deliver a modern and digital economy to drive Australia's future prosperity. The Government regards the digital economy as important to securing our economic future and recovery from COVID-19.

The Digital Technology Taskforce within PM&C will implement the strategy to support the digital transformation across the economy, through enhanced digital business capability and improving government service delivery.

The Budget gave similar impetus to the Office for Women's ongoing priority to advance gender equality. In the context of the ongoing debate around women's safety and economic security, the Office for Women provided advice, implemented policy and rolled out programs to improve the lives of Australian women.

Results from the Citizen Experience Surveys in 2020–21 showed that increased satisfaction with Australia's public services was maintained from the height reached in June 2020. The data demonstrated that, in the midst of a global crisis, the APS maintained its focus on providing essential services to Australians, securing our national interests, and working to protect and preserve the health of our environment. PM&C and the APS can be rightly proud of this assessment of our progress and achievement throughout 2020–21.

#### The year ahead

The virus remains with us, but Australia's health and economic scorecards give us reason to be confident. We can look back on 2020–21 as a period that brought out the best in PM&C and right across the APS. The year ahead will provide its own challenges but will also provide the opportunity to capitalise on what has been achieved and draw upon the wisdom and experience acquired throughout 2020–21.

## The Department

#### Our mission

Our mission is to improve the lives of all Australians.

#### Our purposes

In 2020–21, our work to improve the lives of all Australians was guided by 6 key purposes:

- Growing our economy, incomes and creating jobs
- · Vibrant and resilient regions
- · Strengthening families and communities
- · Enhancing Australia's international and national security
- Governing well
- · Preparing well to respond to critical issues.

#### Our role

The Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet (PM&C) performs a unique role within the Australian Public Service (APS). Our primary role is to serve the Prime Minister, support the Cabinet and work with colleagues across the APS enterprise to deliver the Government's priorities that help improve the lives of all Australians. We take a whole-of-government and whole-of-nation perspective to tackle problems, identify opportunities and respond quickly when decisive action is necessary. This requires a thorough understanding of the Prime Minister's and the Government's priorities, working closely with our APS colleagues and helping them to succeed (when they succeed, we succeed), engaging with a diverse range of stakeholders, listening to the Australian community and balancing what matters now with what will be important in the future.

To this end, we:

- provide informed and impactful advice to the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, Portfolio Ministers and Assistant Ministers to assist in the design, development and delivery of Government policies, strategies and services
- enable a well-functioning Cabinet and good governance by providing effective support processes that also help agencies achieve quality outcomes
- coordinate and shape policy across government and the APS enterprise with a focus on adding coherency and value consistent with our mission, ensuring consistency with the Prime Minister's direction and Cabinet decisions, and ensuring effective implementation. We work with the APS enterprise to ensure Government policies are implemented on time and to the highest standard
- support the Prime Minister's engagement with international leaders and other nations, helping to advance Australia's interests and keep our country safe
- focus on engaging, communicating and collaborating a core part of our business. Our advice and services are more robust and effective when we seek the views and opinions of a diverse range of stakeholders across government, private, public, not-for-profit and community sectors
- support the Secretary as the head of the APS enterprise in advancing a high-performing public sector through an agenda that also contains reform and capability building
- are ready to respond to crisis situations, national disaster events and recovery with the Commonwealth emergency management operational expertise by harnessing the collective skills and resources of the APS.

## Our structure

PM&C operates in 4 main groups:

- Domestic Policy Group
- National Security and International Policy Group
- Governance Group
- · Chief Operating Officer Group.

#### **Domestic Policy Group**

The Domestic Policy Group advises the Prime Minister, Cabinet and Portfolio Ministers on social, economic, and environmental issues that affect the lives of all Australians. It comprises the Social Policy Group and Economy, Industry and G20 Sherpa Group.

6

The Domestic Policy Group supports key government priorities in the areas of the safety of women and children and women's economic security, and supply chain resilience. Also, in collaboration with the Vaccine Strategy Integration Group, it leads PM&C's COVID-19 response work, coordinating across government in support of National Cabinet.

The group also develops and coordinates whole-of-government public data policy, regulatory reform and digital technology policy and it supports the Prime Minister in prosecuting Australia's interests in the G20 and as a G7 outreach partner.

The Domestic Policy Group also includes the Vaccine Strategy Integration Group and the Office of the Climate Coordinator.

The Vaccine Strategy Integration Group was established in January 2021 to ensure a cohesive and collaborative approach to the vaccine rollout, ensuring all aspects are aligned between the Commonwealth and states and territories, including integration of non-health components. The group works closely with partner agencies that lead different aspects of the rollout, providing a central and coordinated approach. It works with the COVID-19 Risk Recovery and Analysis Task Force to ensure that all broader aspects are considered to progress towards Australia's recovery.

The Office of the Climate Coordinator was established in March 2021 to lead the development and prosecution of a strong Australian climate advocacy strategy in the lead-up to the 26th UN Climate Change Conference of the Parties (COP26). The office has supported the Prime Minister's engagement in key international meetings and participated in high-level international engagement with key counterparts to highlight Australia's success in meeting our targets and driving a technology-first approach to lowering emissions.

#### National Security and International Policy Group

The National Security and International Policy Group provides advice on Australia's foreign policy and national security interests. The group's work covers the Prime Minister's engagement with foreign leaders and multilateral forums; Defence strategic policy, capability and operations; critical technologies and infrastructure; countering foreign interference; cybersecurity; National Intelligence Community policy; counter-terrorism; law enforcement; border security; and crisis management, including disaster preparedness and response. The National Security and International Policy Group provided a heightened level of support to the Government in 2020–21 in response to natural disasters and the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### **Governance Group**

The Governance Group supports the ongoing business of Government by providing support services to the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, Cabinet committees, Portfolio Ministers and the Governor-General.

The group provides advice on parliamentary processes, the administration of the executive branch of government, and Australia's national honours and symbols. It also provides support to the Prime Minister on all matters of legal policy. Through the Cabinet Division, the group supports the Prime Minister, the Cabinet Secretary and the chairs of Cabinet committees to ensure that Cabinet business is conducted in an effective and timely way. Cabinet Division also coordinates and supports meetings of the Federal Executive Council and, through the Priorities and Delivery Unit, supports the Prime Minister and the Cabinet Secretary, Cabinet and PM&C in monitoring the implementation of government initiatives and strategically considering the Government's future priorities.

The Governance Group also includes the APS Reform Office. The office oversees the implementation of the Government's APS reform program, which is focused on effective delivery of government priorities, APS digital transformation, workforce capability, better services for Australians and effective APS engagement with businesses.

#### Chief Operating Officer Group

The Chief Operating Officer Group delivers internal corporate and enabling services provided through the Corporate Division and the Ministerial Support Divisions.

The group provides a broad range of services to the Department, including people; information and communications technology; finance; facilities; and shared services to portfolio agencies. It also leads the security and risk agenda to create a positive risk culture.

The group is responsible for the design, implementation and management of business operations and governance processes to support PM&C to deliver on the Prime Minister's priorities and ensure that strategy is translated into actionable and practical organisation-wide goals.

It is responsible for communications, ministerial correspondence and support services, along with providing logistical support for the Prime Minister's program of international engagements and hosting visiting Heads of Government.

It also promotes the leadership and partnership role of the Department across government via the APS Chief Operating Officers Committee.

# Our executive

As at 30 June 2021, PM&C's Senior Executive was as follows:

Secretary	Mr Philip Gaetjens
Deputy Secretary, Economy, Industry and G20 Sherpa	Mr Simon Duggan
Deputy Secretary, Governance	Ms Stephanie Foster PSM
Deputy Secretary, Social Policy	Ms Alison Frame
Chief Operating Officer	Mr Tomas Gilmartin
Deputy Secretary, National Security and International Policy	Ms Caroline Millar

# The portfolio

As at 30 June 2021, the following entities were part of the portfolio. Each entity has its own purpose, and their performance is reported in their respective annual reports.

#### DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet

#### NON-CORPORATE COMMONWEALTH ENTITIES UNDER THE PGPA ACT

Australian National Audit Office Australian Public Service Commission **Digital Transformation Agency** National Indigenous Australians Agency National Recovery and Resilience Agency National Australia Day Council Limited Office of National Intelligence Office of the Official Secretary to the Governor-General Workplace Gender Equality Agency

#### CORPORATE COMMONWEALTH **ENTITIES UNDER THE PGPA ACT**

Australian Institute of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Studies Indigenous Business Australia Indigenous Land and Sea Corporation Northern Territory Land Councils

- · Anindilyakwa Land Council
- Central Land Council

- Northern Land Council
- Tiwi Land Council

Old Parliament House

Torres Strait Regional Authority Wreck Bay Aboriginal Community Council

#### **COMMONWEALTH COMPANIES UNDER THE PGPA ACT**

Aboriginal Hostels Limited Outback Stores Pty Ltd

#### STATUTORY BODIES

Defence Force Remuneration Tribunal Remuneration Tribunal

#### **OFFICE HOLDERS**

Executive Director of Township Leasing Office of the Aboriginal Land Commissioner Office of the Merit Protection Commissioner

Office of the Registrar of Aboriginal and **Torres Strait Island Corporations** 

#### Our organisational structure as at 30 June 2021:

Australian Government

#### Secretary . Mr Philip Gaetjens

Deputy Secretary VACCINE STRATEGY INTEGRATION Mr Paul Grigson	Climate Coordinator office of the climate coordinator <b>Mr James Larsen</b>	Deputy Secretary ECONOMY, INDUSTRY, AND C20 SHERPA <b>Mr Simon Duggan</b>		Deputy Secretary Social Policy <b>Ms Alison Frame</b>
	OFFICE OF THE CLIMATE COORDINATOR Gaia Puleston	INDUSTRY, INFRASTRUCTURE AND ENVIRONMENT FAS James Chisholm	ECONOMIC FAS Natalie Horvat	OFFICE FOR WOMEN FAS Catherine Hawkins
		INFRASTRUCTURE, TRANSPORT, AGRICULTURE AND REGIONAL AS: DAVID PULLEN	OFFICE OF BEST PRACTICE REGULATION (OBPR) AS: JASON LANGE	WOMEN'S ECONOMIC SECURITY, PROGRAM AND LEADERSHIP AS: CLAIRE BARBATO*
		INDUSTRY, INNOVATION, SCIENCE AND COMMUNICATIONS AS: MATTHEW ROPER	TAXATION, FINANCIAL SECTOR AND EMPLOYMENT AS: JAMES O'TOOLE	WOMEN'S SAFETY AND INTERNATIONAL ENGAGEMENT AS: ELIZABETH BRAYSHAW
		ENERGY AND CLIMATE CHANGE AS: ROLAND TREASE	FISCAL POLICY AS: GABRIELA SERMENO*	INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS AND REFORM FAS Lee Steel
		ENVIRONMENT, RESILIANCE AND RESOURCES ANTHEA FELL*	ECONOMIC POLICY AS: SHELBY SCHOFIELD*	COMMONWEALTH STATE RELATIONS AS: SANDRA CUTHBERT
		DIGITAL TECHNOLOGIES TASKFORCE FAS Michelle Dowdell	G20 SOUS SHERPA AS: JACLIN CRAIG	NATIONAL OFFICE FOR CHILD SAFETY AS: REBEKAH KILPATRICK
		AS: LYNDAL GROOM*	REGULATORY POLICY AS: SANDRA ROUSSEL	AGED CARE AS: RUSSELL DE BURGH
		OFFICE OF SUPPLY CHAIN RESILIENCE FAS Kristin Tilley	DEREGULATION TASKFORCE FAS Jason McDonald	COVID-19 RESPONSE Head of taskforce Nicole Spencer*
			AS: ANNA HEANEY AS: PAUL HUBBARD AS: JENNIFER RANSON*	AS: MATTHEW FLINT*
				COVID-19 ECONOMIC RECOVERY AS: HARRY GREENWELL*

10

As at 30 June 2021 \* Denotes acting arrangement



# **Our Ministers**

The Ministers and Assistant Ministers for PM&C as at 30 June 2021.





Senator the Hon Marise Payne Minister for Women



The Hon Ken Wyatt AM MP Minister for Indigenous Australians



The Hon David Coleman MP Assistant Minister to the Prime Minister for Mental Health and Suicide Prevention



Senator the Hon Amanda Stoker Assistant Minister for Women



The Hon Ben Morton MP Assistant Minister to the Prime Minister and Cabinet Assistant Minister to the Minister for the Public Service

## Budget outcomes and program structure

In achieving PM&C's purposes for 2020–21, we worked to deliver against the key priorities outlined in the Portfolio Budget Statements 2020–21 (PBS) and Portfolio Additional Estimates Statements 2020–21. Our Corporate Plan 2020–24 articulated how these key priorities would be achieved and how achievement and success would be measured.

#### Table 1.1: Purposes, outcome and program

#### Purpose 1 Outcome 1 Program 1.1 Growing our economy, Provide high quality policy Prime Minister and Cabinet incomes and creating jobs advice and support to the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, Purpose 2 Portfolio Ministers and Assistant Ministers including Vibrant and resilient regions through the coordination of government activities, Purpose 3 policy development and Strengthening families and program delivery. communities Purpose 4 Enhancing Australia's international and national security Purpose 5 Governing well

#### Purpose 6

Preparing well to respond to critical issues





# Australian Government

Department of the Prime Minister and Cane



# Annual performance statement

# Statement of preparation

I, Philip Gaetjens, as the accountable authority of the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet (PM&C), present the 2020–21 annual performance statement of PM&C, as required under paragraph 39(1)(a) of the *Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013* (PGPA Act) and the Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Rule 2014.

In my opinion, the annual performance statement is based on properly maintained records, accurately reflects the performance of the entity, and complies with subsection 39(2) of the PGPA Act.

PSF

**Philip Gaetjens** Secretary 28 September 2021

## Performance overview

#### Introduction

PM&C achieves its mission of improving the lives of all Australians by delivering high-quality and timely advice to the Prime Minister, the Cabinet and our Portfolio Ministers and Assistant Ministers.

The PM&C Annual Performance Statement assessed PM&C's actual performance against the purposes, key activities, performance measures and targets in its Corporate Plan 2020–24; and the Portfolio Budget Statements (PBS) outcome for the 2020–21 financial year. Reported results are supported by evidence and grouped under the following 6 departmental purposes:

- Purpose 1 Growing our economy, incomes and creating jobs
- Purpose 2 Vibrant and resilient regions
- Purpose 3 Strengthening families and communities
- · Purpose 4 Enhancing Australia's international and national security
- Purpose 5 Governing well
- Purpose 6 Preparing well to respond to critical issues

The Department's PBS outcome directly aligns to the 6 purposes in the Corporate Plan 2020–24. Reporting against the purposes and performances measures in the Corporate Plan 2020–24 was used to assess achievement against the PBS performance criteria for the 2020–21 financial year.

#### Assessing our performance and reporting methodology

Preparations for this year's reporting cycle commenced with the publication of PM&C's Corporate Plan 2020–24 in August last year. Key activities, performance measures and targets under the Corporate Plan were mapped and assigned to the responsible First Assistant Secretary for monitoring and reporting purposes.

To assess the Department's overall performance against the Corporate Plan, a range of performance measurement methodologies were identified at the beginning of the performance cycle. In line with Department of Finance Resource Management Guide No 131, appropriate performance methodologies were selected to help track, monitor and report performance against each individual key activity. Where a performance measure was supported by a target (or targets), reporting against the target(s) was used to demonstrate performance against the measure and key activity. This year the Department used a range of quantitative and qualitative mechanisms to measure our performance. This included an independent stakeholder survey and other stakeholder feedback mechanisms, data sources and statistics, project milestones and evidence-backed case studies.

Where case studies were used, the scope of the case study was predetermined and the performance measurement methodologies were identified in advance, in line with the Department of Finance Resource Management Guide No 131. All case studies are backed by supporting evidence and are used to help illustrate the Department's performance story.

#### Independent stakeholder survey

PM&C engaged Orima Research to conduct an independent survey of key stakeholders to assess the Department's performance against a number of key activities and to inform the PBS analysis.

The annual survey is an important feedback mechanism for the Department and results are analysed and used to improve our services and engagement with our stakeholders. This year 97 out of a sample size of 278 key stakeholders provided feedback on the Department's performance through a quantitative online survey, representing a 35% response rate. An additional 27 qualitative individual interviews were also conducted.

#### SURVEY RESULTS

Survey results are included in the analysis of relevant key activities. Overall survey results also show that, on average:

- Ministerial stakeholders reported the most favourable ratings of all stakeholders.
- Ministerial stakeholders were satisfied overall with the quality and timeliness of advice and support received from PM&C over the past 12 months.
- Across all purposes, level ratings were favourable. Purpose 1 (Growing our economy, incomes and creating jobs), Purpose 5 (Governing well) and Purpose 6 (Preparing well to respond to critical issues) achieved the highest ratings by a stakeholder group; while Purpose 2 (Vibrant and resilient regions) stakeholders provided generally favourable ratings along with feedback on where the Department could improve its engagement with stakeholders.

The independent survey highlighted a number of areas where the Department had performed well and where there were opportunities for further improvement. The Department thanks stakeholders for their feedback and will incorporate it into the Department's performance management program.

#### Assessing performance results against key activities

Over the reporting period, business areas were responsible for tracking, monitoring and reporting their performance against their relevant key activities. They were required to use the predetermined performance methodology, gather evidence, assess their performance using the results criteria table below and then assign a results rating for each key activity. Where a performance measure was supported by a target (or targets), reporting against the target(s) was used to demonstrate performance against the measure and the key activity. Evidence and analysis was provided to support claims of achievement against each key activity.

This year, PM&C also introduced a performance moderation panel to review all reported results in the Annual Performance Statement. The panel assessed reported results to ensure the results criteria had been applied consistently across the statement and all claims of achievement were supported by appropriate evidence and analysis. The panel membership consisted of the Chief Operating Officer and 3 First Assistant Secretaries and was convened by the Assistant Secretary Governance and Strategy Branch, who is also the Department's Head of Internal Audit.

Achieved	In the 2020–21 reporting period, the Department delivered against the performance measure and/or target.
On track	The performance measure and/or target is on track to be met over the forward estimates.
Partially achieved	In the 2020–21 reporting period, the Department partially achieved against the performance measure and/or target.
Not achieved	In the 2020–21 reporting period, the performance measure and/or target was not met.

#### Table 2.1: Results definitions

#### Operating environment

During 2020–21, PM&C supported the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, and Portfolio Ministers on a range of Government priorities in a rapidly changing global and domestic operating environment. To enhance Commonwealth–state decision making and policy deliberation in this context, PM&C strengthened and matured processes to support the National Cabinet and its subcommittees.

In the global context, PM&C navigated the continued shift in strategic, security and geopolitical priorities as regions and countries responded to the COVID-19 pandemic. We supported the Prime Minister to advance Australia's national interests by strengthening relationships with our partners in the Indo-Pacific region through a series of high-level meetings and summits – for example, the Quad Leaders' Meeting, the G20 Summit, the Pacific Islands Forum and the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) – Australia Summit.

As the virus continues to have ongoing health, economic and social impacts, domestically and internationally, the Department has continued to focus on supporting individuals and businesses through the impacts of the virus and towards economic recovery. PM&C continued our coordination and convening role on matters such as welfare support payments, vaccine rollout and strategic investments to ensure adequate support was provided to Australian businesses and communities. Through the Office for Women (OFW), we redoubled our efforts to improve practical outcomes for women in Australia, including through supporting the new Cabinet Taskforce on Women's Safety and Economic Security. Together with the Department of the Treasury and others, we developed the 2021–22 Women's Budget Statement. Our efforts will continue beyond 2021 to ensure key initiatives are implemented to enhance safety, improve career pathways and boost the economic security of women in Australia.

After experiencing the devastating natural disaster events of recent years – bushfires, droughts and floods across Australia – we refocused our efforts on disaster preparedness, recovery and resilience, and improved coordination of emergency management in times of crisis.

The advent of new ways of flexible working and our readiness to manage emergencies during the COVID-19 pandemic instilled further connectedness among our staff and the broader Australian Public Service (APS) enterprise. We continued to leverage our public sector leadership role to drive a One APS approach to reduce silos across the APS enterprise and better support our Ministers to deliver for the community. We pursued our objective to enhance data sharing for enhanced policy making and access to the digital economy while protecting privacy to ensure citizens' trust in the data and digital space.

To deliver well-considered advice on cross-cutting policy areas, we engaged with a wide range of stakeholders across agencies, jurisdictions and sectors. The following section provides an overall analysis of our performance under each Corporate Plan purpose.

# Analysis of the Department's performance against the Corporate Plan 2020–24

Overall, PM&C performed well against our purposes, key activities and performance measures set out in the Corporate Plan 2020–24. Of the 47 performance measures listed for the PM&C Corporate Plan 2020–24, PM&C achieved 29 measures, partially achieved 2 and are on track to deliver 16 over the life of the Corporate Plan.

Result	Purpose 1	Purpose 2	Purpose 3	Purpose 4	Purpose 5	Purpose 6	Total
Achieved	8	4	1	4	11	٦	29
On track	1	-	9	-	2	4	16
Partially achieved	-	-	-	-	1	1	2
Not achieved	-	-	-	-	-	-	0

#### Table 2.2: Results summary

#### PURPOSE 1: GROWING OUR ECONOMY, INCOMES AND CREATING JOBS

PM&C achieved 8 of the 9 performance measures under this purpose by supporting the Prime Minister, the Cabinet and key stakeholders to make significant decisions across a range of economic outcomes. One performance measure is on track to be delivered over the forward estimates. We supported Australia's strategy for economic recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic by providing advice to support Budget decisions on the JobMaker Plan, the Deregulation Agenda, the Digital Economy Strategy, and by supporting investments in the infrastructure and manufacturing sectors. PM&C focused on delivering economic outcomes for Australian women through initiatives and projects led by the OFW, including as part of the 2020 Women's Economic Security Statement and the 2021–22 Women's Budget Statement. We also supported the Prime Minister internationally to advance Australia's strategic priorities and economic interests in partnership with our regional partners. We worked closely with a range of stakeholders across government to provide high-quality advice that supported the Prime Minister's participation in international forums, including the G20 Summit, the G7 Summit, the ASEAN–Australia Summit, the East Asia Summit, the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) Summit and the Pacific Islands Forum.

See pages 42–61 for full analysis.

#### PURPOSE 2: BUILDING VIBRANT AND RESILIENT REGIONS

PM&C achieved all performance measures listed under this purpose. We consulted with stakeholders, subject-matter experts and communities to support the delivery of funding initiatives for regional Australia. We delivered advice on place-based measures to support our regions – importantly, Northern Australia – and to support communities that have been disproportionately affected by the COVID-19 pandemic. We supported the establishment of the National Recovery and Resilience Agency to be the lead agency to support regional communities affected by natural disasters and reduce future risks of disaster events. We worked closely with the National Soils Advocate on a range of activities to further strengthen policy makers' understanding of soil sustainability and health. We also collaborated with the National Waste Taskforce in the Department of Agriculture, Water and the Environment (DAWE) to continue Australia's commitment to reduce waste and increase domestic recycling.

See pages 62–69 for full analysis.

#### PURPOSE 3: STRENGTHENING FAMILIES AND COMMUNITIES

PM&C achieved one performance measure and is on track to deliver 9 of the performance measures listed under Purpose 3. We collaborated with line agencies to provide high-quality and timely advice focused on assisting vulnerable Australians and improving the wellbeing of communities. We leveraged our leadership role to work with Commonwealth agencies and across jurisdictions to respond to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic and to minimise the health impact on the community, including coordinating COVID-19 support payments to support vulnerable Australians. To lay the groundwork for post-pandemic recovery, we collaborated with Commonwealth agencies and states and territories to support the delivery of the JobTrainer Fund and the National Skills Agreement, to ensure our communities are equipped to respond to demands in the future job market.

23

ANNUAL REPORT 2020-21

PM&C supported the Prime Minister's Suicide Prevention Adviser and the Department of Health to deliver the National Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Plan. We worked closely with the National Indigenous Australians Agency (NIAA) on implementation of the National Agreement on Closing the Gap to enable Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people and governments to improve life outcomes and overcome structural inequality. By collaborating closely with the NIAA, we developed options and consultation processes for a voice for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people to be recognised in the Australian Constitution.

The OFW continued to support the Minister for Women in implementing the Fourth Action Plan of the National Plan to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children 2010–2022, helping drive progress to increase the number of women in leadership positions; and leading Australia's engagement in international forums to promote gender equality. The National Office for Child Safety continued to develop Australia's first National Strategy to Prevent and Respond to Child Sexual Abuse, promote the National Principles for Child Safe Organisations, and support Commonwealth agencies to implement the Commonwealth Child Safe Framework. PM&C supported the delivery of the Social Impact Investing Expert Panel's final report to Government, with close engagement and extensive consultation to ensure project delivery despite delays caused by the COVID-19 pandemic.

See pages 70–87 for full analysis.

#### PURPOSE 4: ENHANCE AUSTRALIA'S INTERNATIONAL AND NATIONAL SECURITY

Under this purpose PM&C achieved all performance measures in a complex and rapidly shifting geopolitical environment. We supported the Prime Minister's international engagement to promote Australia's social, economic and security interests globally and in our region. While travel restrictions paused international travel, PM&C provided enabling services and high-quality briefings for the Prime Minister to maintain engagement with foreign counterparts virtually – in all a total of 140 virtual international engagements were held during 2020–21. We worked closely with our key stakeholders, including state and territory governments, the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, the Department of Home Affairs, the Department of Defence and National Cabinet, to ensure a whole-of-nation approach to national security issues. We provided high-quality briefing support to the Secretaries Committee on National Security and the National Security Committee of Cabinet, and supported the Department of Defence's delivery of the Integrated Investment Program and naval shipbuilding enterprise.

See pages 88–95 for full analysis.

#### PURPOSE 5: GOVERNING WELL

PM&C achieved 11 of the 14 performance measures under this purpose, with one partially achieved and 2 on track to be delivered over the forward estimates. We provided support to the Prime Minister, the Cabinet and the APS enterprise by scrutinising new policy proposals to comply with existing legislation and identify areas of significant risk. We ensured that the right protocols and operating procedures were put in place to support the smooth working of National Cabinet and the National Federation Reform Council. In October 2020 the Policy Implementation Committee was established; since then PM&C has provided timely and regular reports on the status of the implementation of Government priorities.

Against the continued backdrop of the COVID-19 pandemic, we adapted and stepped up to successfully plan and manage international visits, state funerals and Australia's first virtual swearing-in ceremony following changes in the ministry. In conjunction with the Secretaries Board, we continued to progress reforms designed to improve the APS enterprise and ensure it is fit for purpose to meet a rapidly changing world.

Following the successful launch of the CabNet+ system in December 2019, the Department has continued to successfully roll out this application across the APS enterprise. Detailed feedback has been sought and implemented to further enhance useability and functionality to facilitate secure and timely distribution of Cabinet documents.

We have been at the forefront of developing the Data Availability and Transparency Bill 2020, which is now before Parliament for consideration. Once this Bill is passed, government agencies will have a safe, accountable and transparent framework for sharing public sector data. PM&C has also worked across Commonwealth, state and territory agencies to identify opportunities where the sharing of data can better inform policy development and lead to better outcomes for the public.

See pages 96–120 for full analysis.

#### PURPOSE 6: PREPARING WELL TO RESPOND TO CRITICAL ISSUES

PM&C achieved one of the 6 performance measures under this purpose, with one partially achieved and 4 on track to be delivered over the forward estimates. In developing the Corporate Plan 2020–24, we added Purpose 6 to highlight PM&C's convening role in supporting the Government and the Australian community during emergency and crisis events. During 2020–21, we directed resources into developing the capability of establishing new taskforces quickly in response to emerging issues. This preparatory work ensures taskforces comply with governance principles, are fit for purpose and are connected with the right enabling services.

PM&C actively worked on recommendations from the Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation (CSIRO) Climate and Disaster Resilience Report and the Royal Commission into National Natural Disaster Arrangements, by providing advice and working collaboratively with other departments and across jurisdictions. For instance, we provided advice to the Prime Minister and the Cabinet on the establishment of the new National Recovery and Resilience Agency; this initiative addresses one of the recommendations of both the Royal Commission and the CSIRO report.

See pages 122–130 for full analysis.

# Royal Commission into National Natural Disaster Arrangements – Commonwealth response

#### CASE STUDY

In late 2019, based on the fire events in October 2019, the Australian Government began examining initiatives to enhance Commonwealth governance and service delivery arrangements during natural crises. On 20 February 2020, after the devastating 2019–2020 bushfires, a Royal Commission into National Natural Disasters was established to inquire into and report on natural disaster management coordination.

The Royal Commission was tasked with delivering its final report by 31 August 2020, later amended to 28 October 2020. This was an ambitious schedule in the midst of the COVID-19 pandemic, given the requirements to call for submissions, consult widely, analyse witness testimonies and make recommendations on how national coordination, capability and resilience arrangements could be improved.

PM&C's objective was to prepare whole-of-government submissions to the Royal Commission, prepare key Commonwealth witnesses and consolidate the Government's response to the recommendations in the report before the end of 2020.

The Commonwealth's commitment to improving national governance and supporting the Australian public during natural disasters of national scale was on full display through the dedicated and focused efforts of the Government and bureaucracy in engaging with the Royal Commission's work. The Commonwealth was at the forefront among Australian governments in its engagement with the Royal Commission, taking every opportunity to appear as a witness before it and to respond to and seek to implement the recommendations of relevance to the Commonwealth.

The Commonwealth published its responses to the Royal Commission's 80 recommendations on 13 November 2020 and has focused attention on delivering against the highest priority recommendations as agreed by the National Federation Reform Council on 11 December 2020.

The Commonwealth governance arrangements are also being reformed to address some of the Royal Commission recommendations, including:

- the creation of a permanent recovery, relief and resilience agency, planned to commence operation from 1 July 2021
- the enhancement of Emergency Management Australia through delivery of new common operating picture capabilities and streamlined governance frameworks for state and territory engagement
- the creation of a new science-based data analysis centre
- the introduction of the National Emergency Declaration Act 2020.

At the start of the 2021–2022 high-risk weather season, the Commonwealth will be better positioned to support delivery of relief and recovery capabilities to Australians involved in nationally significant natural disasters that exceed the resources of state and territory jurisdictions affected by them. These new Commonwealth arrangements will appear in version 3 of the Australian Government Crisis Management Framework, scheduled for release in July 2021.

#### Portfolio Budget Statements outcomes

As outlined in the PBS, PM&C's role is to provide policy advice and support to the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, Portfolio Ministers and Assistant Ministers on matters that are at the forefront of public and government administration. The PBS lists one outcome for the Department:

Outcome 1 – Provide high quality policy advice and support to the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, Portfolio Ministers and Assistant Ministers including through the coordination of government activities, policy development and program delivery.

#### Program 1.1 – Prime Minister and Cabinet

The objectives of this program are to:

- provide advice, support and services to the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, Portfolio Ministers and Assistant Ministers, and coordination across Government, on major domestic, international and national security matters
- provide support to the Cabinet and its committees, the Federal Executive Council and the National Federation Reform Council to facilitate informed decision making.

Delivery	This program is delivered through the provision of advice, support and services
	to the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, Portfolio Ministers, Assistant Ministers
	and/or the Federal Executive Council and through leadership and coordinated
	public sector responses to Government decisions and strategic priorities.

#### Performance information

Year	Performance criteria	Targets	
2020–21	<ol> <li>Quality and timely policy advice, support and services to the Prime Minister, Portfolio Ministers, the Cabinet and key stakeholders.</li> </ol>	Majority of stakeholder feedback indicates satisfaction with the quality and timeliness of advice and support received.	
	2. Effective public sector leadership, coordination and monitoring of responses to Government decisions, policies and strategic priorities.	Case studies, surveys, stakeholder feedback and data analysis demonstrate performance criteria have been achieved.	
Purposes	<ol> <li>Growing jobs, incomes and the economy</li> <li>Resilient regions and caring for Country</li> <li>Strengthening families and communities</li> <li>Enhancing Australia's international and national security</li> <li>Governing well</li> <li>Proactive response to critical issues and disaster management and recovery</li> </ol>		
Result	Achieved		

Outcome 1 – Provide high quality policy advice and support to the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, Portfolio Ministers and Assistant Ministers including through the coordination of government activities, policy development and program delivery.

#### Analysis Criterion 1

During 2020–21, PM&C provided timely advice, support and services to our key stakeholders. We leveraged our public sector leadership role to build a responsive and proactive APS enterprise that closely supports the Government's decision-making process in an evolving operating environment.

We provided high-quality support and briefings to the Prime Minister, the National Cabinet and Portfolio Ministers. We effectively collaborated with our stakeholders to support the Government in addressing wide-ranging and significant issues, including economic recovery, international engagements, gender equality, and improving the wellbeing of Australians.

Ministerial stakeholders provided highly positive feedback on the quality and timeliness of advice we provided.

Of the 16 performance measures that relate to this criterion, PM&C achieved 13, is on track to deliver 2 over the forward estimates, and partially met one. These performance measures are listed under the following headings:

#### Key activities achieved:

1.1, 1.2, 1.4, 1.5, 1.6, 1.8, 4.1, 5.1, 5.3, 5.4, 5.7, 5.10.1 and 5.10.2

#### Key activities on track:

3.7 and 5.2

**Key activities partially achieved:** 5.5

#### **Criterion 2**

Throughout 2020–21, PM&C performed well against this performance criterion, with the majority of performance measures either achieved or on track to be delivered over the forward estimates. To deliver against this criterion PM&C consulted widely with stakeholders, including government, the APS enterprise, the private sector and the Australian community. This included seeking the views of a diverse range of stakeholders to inform well-considered policy advice.

External stakeholders surveyed by Orima Research were satisfied overall with PM&C's consultations, collaboration and delivery of timely and high-quality advice and enabling services. Ministerial stakeholders provided highly positive feedback on the quality and timeliness of advice we provided.

In October 2020, PM&C undertook a new responsibility – to support the newly established Policy Implementation Committee (PIC) of National Cabinet. We worked closely with line agencies to assess policy risks and issues to enable the PIC to review and address them.

Of the 30 performance measures that relate to this criterion, PM&C achieved 15, is on track to deliver 14 over the forward estimates, and partially met one. These performance measures are listed under the following headings:

#### Key activities achieved:

1.3, 1.7, 2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 3.8, 4.2, 4.3, 4.4, 5.8, 5.9, 5.11, 5.12 and 6.2

#### Key activities on track:

1.9, 3.1, 3.2, 3.3, 3.4, 3.5.1, 3.5.2, 3.5.3, 3.6,

5.6, 6.1, 6.3, 6.5 and 6.6

#### Key activities partially achieved:
# Summary of results by purpose

#### Summary of results tables

The following tables list PM&C's result for each performance measure in the Corporate Plan, grouped by purpose.

#### Table 2.3: Summary of PM&C's end-of-year results against the performance criteria for 2020-21

Purpose 1: Growing our economy, incomes and creating jobs

No	Key activity	Measure	Results
1.1	Advise the Prime Minister on the prioritisation and design of policies to support job creation as part of the Government's JobMaker Plan.	Ensure the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, responsible ministers and agencies receive high-quality and coordinated advice to inform policy development and support the implementation of the Government's key priorities and activities.	Achieved
1.2	Design, coordinate and drive initiatives that will see Australia achieve the Government's goal of being a digital economy and society by 2030.	Ensure the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, responsible ministers and agencies receive high-quality and coordinated advice including a strategy to be a leading digital economy to inform policy development and support the implementation of the Government's key priorities and activities.	Achieved
1.3	Drive the Government's refreshed whole-of-government deregulation agenda to support business investment and job creation, by working across the APS to ensure regulation is fit-for-purpose and regulator performance is best practice.	In partnership with state and territory governments and industry, identify solutions to reduce regulatory barriers to business investment and jobs growth in priority areas.	Achieved

No	Key activity	Measure	Results
1.4	Deliver the refreshed Women's Economic Security Statement to increase women's workforce participation and women's leadership opportunities, and deliver grants and programs to promote women's economic security and leadership.	Ensure the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, responsible ministers and agencies received high-quality and coordinated advice to inform policy development and support the implementation of the Government's key priorities and activities.	Achieved
1.5	Support the Prime Minister at the G20 and other international forums to drive international cooperation and advance Australia's national interests.	Ensure the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, responsible ministers and agencies received high-quality and coordinated advice to inform policy development and support the implementation of the Government's key priorities and activities.	Achieved
1.6	Work across government to support delivery of the Government's \$100 billion, 10-year transport infrastructure pipeline and ensure delivery of priority projects such as the Western Sydney Airport, Inland Rail, Snowy Hydro 2.0 and telecommunication infrastructure.	Ensure the Prime Minister and the Cabinet receive timely advice on the progress of, and risks to, infrastructure investment.	Achieved
1.7	Ensure recovery of the freight sector by working across governments to coordinate effective and timely measures in air, road, rail and maritime transport.	Ensure advice on the freight sector is coordinated, timely and grounded by partnerships with industry and governments.	Achieved
1.8	Provide targeted and timely advice to the Prime Minster and the Cabinet on options to enable affordable and reliable energy markets, while meeting Australia's international emissions reduction commitments.	The Government is supported by comprehensive and evidence-based policy advice that ensures reliable and affordable energy while meeting our international commitments.	Achieved
1.9	Work across government to deliver a coordinated plan to build scale and competitiveness in the Australian manufacturing sector.	The Government is supported to develop and deliver a new plan for the manufacturing sector.	On track

#### Purpose 1: Growing our economy, incomes and creating jobs

#### Purpose 2: Vibrant and resilient regions

No	Key activity	Measure	Results
2.1	Ensure initiatives are coordinated across governments to boost resilience and support economic growth in regional Australia.	Policies and programs affecting regional Australia are data-driven, place-based and targeted to the needs of regional Australia.	Achieved
2.2	Increase awareness of, and advocate for the importance of conserving and improving Australia's soil and landscape conditions.	Support the National Soils Advocate to influence government policies to improve the health of Australian soils.	Achieved
2.3	Support the National Waste Taskforce to implement the waste export ban and drive better waste and recycling outcomes.	Legislation is introduced into Parliament to give effect to the waste export ban timeline.	Achieved
2.4	Ensure policies and programs support farmers and regional communities to build resilience and better prepare for future drought and natural disasters.	Advice to Government is evidence based, reflects short term needs, wider community impacts and long term resilience.	Achieved

#### Purpose 3: Strengthening families and communities

No	Key activity	Measure	Results
3.1	Coordinate the Australian health response to the COVID-19 pandemic.	All Australian Government agencies' actions are coordinated and well delivered to ensure the health effects of COVID-19 in the Australian community are minimised.	On track
		The Australian health response to the COVID-19 pandemic is implemented through effective cooperation between all levels of government through National Cabinet.	
3.2	Ensure vulnerable Australians are supported during the COVID-19 pandemic.	The Australian welfare system is targeted to assist those most adversely affected by the COVID-19 pandemic.	On track

No	Key activity	Measure	Results
3.3	Drive and coordinate the Government's education and skills reforms to build social resilience, develop human capital and support economic recovery, including expanding micro	The Government's JobTrainer package is delivered effectively in partnership with the states and territories to help Australians upskill and reskill. The Heads of Agreement for Skills	On track
	credentials and better matching skills training to demand in current and future jobs.	Reform is implemented effectively to improve the Vocational Education and Training system.	
3.4	Drive the Government's mental health and towards zero suicide agenda.	The Prime Minister's Suicide Prevention Adviser provides interim and final advice to the Prime Minister. PM&C working with the Department of Health drives the consolidated Government response to the Productivity Commission report into mental health. The National Commissioner for Defence and Veteran Suicide Prevention (the National Commissioner) is established through legislation and appointed.	On track
3.5	Deliver key priorities for gender equality and women's safety.	Implementation of the Fourth Action Plan of the National Plan to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children 2010–2022 and developing the next National Plan.	On track
		Participating in targeted international fora on gender equality issues, including the Commission on the Status of Women.	On track
		Drive an increase for women in leadership positions, including gender diversity on Australian Government boards.	On track

#### Purpose 3: Strengthening families and communities

No	Key activity	Measure	Results
3.6	Improve the wellbeing of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples.	All Australian Government agencies contribute to the development of the Commonwealth Closing the Gap Implementation Plan.	On track
		The Government is provided with options for a voice for Indigenous Australians and constitutional recognition.	
3.7	Drive the delivery of nationally significant child safety reforms including implementing key recommendations from the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse.	<ul> <li>The Prime Minister and Assistant Minister receive high quality and timely advice on the implementation of key child safety reforms including:</li> <li>Delivery of the National Strategy to Prevent Child Sexual Abuse</li> <li>A nationally harmonised approach to child safety in organisations, based on the National Principles for Child Safe Organisations</li> <li>Ongoing implementation of the Commonwealth Child Safe Framework.</li> </ul>	On track
3.8	Ensure the delivery of the Social Impact Investment (SII) Expert Panel's final report to Government.	The Final Report of the Social Impact Investing Taskforce is delivered within agreed timeframes to the satisfaction of the Prime Minister, the Assistant Minister to the Prime Minister and Cabinet, and key stakeholders.	Achieved

Purpose 3:	Strengthening	families and	communities

	Purpose 4. Enhancing Australia's international and national security			
No	Key activity	Measure	Results	
4.1	Support the Prime Minister's engagement with foreign counterparts in order to shape Australia's strategic environment and advance our national interest.	The Prime Minister is supported to shape Australia's international environment and pursue the Government's agenda through timely, high-quality advice. Decisions in relation to foreign policy are made and implemented on the basis of Australia's national interest, and take account of a full range of social, economic and security equities. Implementation of commitments made by the Prime Minister to foreign leaders.	Achieved	
4.2	<ul> <li>Provide comprehensive, influential and timely advice and coordination on national security, with an emphasis on:</li> <li>counter-terrorism and crisis management;</li> <li>border security, law enforcement, cyber security and counter foreign interference initiatives;</li> <li>defence operations and capability, including on the national naval shipbuilding enterprise; and</li> <li>the Indo-Pacific.</li> </ul>	Decisions in relation to national security matters are made and implemented on the basis of consideration of Australia's national interests and the full range of equities, including social, economic and security interests and implemented in a timely way. Whole-of government response during times of crisis is coordinated seamlessly.	Achieved	
4.3	Provide comprehensive, influential and timely advice and coordination on Defence Capability, operations and strategic policy, including the establishment of a sovereign and sustainable Australian defence industrial base.	PM&C supports the delivery of the 2020 Defence Strategic Update and the associated Integrated Investment Program.	Achieved	

#### Purpose 4: Enhancing Australia's international and national security

No	Key activity	Measure	Results
4.4	Support the Prime Minister as chair of NSC to secure decisions and drive implementation of:	A focused NSC agenda, with clear decision making and management processes and effective implementation of decisions.	Achieved
	<ul> <li>sovereign capabilities and countering foreign interference;</li> </ul>		
	• cyber security refresh;		
	<ul> <li>strengthening protections for critical infrastructure; and</li> </ul>		
	<ul> <li>implementation of the Government's highest foreign policy priorities, such as the</li> </ul>		

#### Purpose 4: Enhancing Australia's international and national security

#### Purpose 5: Governing well

Pacific Step-up.

No	Key activity	Measure	Results
5.1	Provide clear and actionable advice on significant legal risks for Government or ensure they are brought to Government's attention.	The Prime Minister and his office have timely and comprehensive visibility of significant legal risks for government as they emerge, including through collaboration with other areas of the Department, the Attorney-General's Department, and relevant portfolio agencies.	Achieved
5.2	Deliver high quality improvements and support for the CabNet+ system for the Cabinet and all customer agencies.	The new CabNet+ system supports ministers and departments to collaborate easily and ensures access to timely information.	On track

#### Purpose 5: Governing well

No	Key activity	Measure	Results
5.3	Provide expert advice to the Prime Minister and the Cabinet, portfolio ministers, PM&C and other APS agencies on governance matters relating to the operation of the executive branch of Government.	High-quality expert advice is provided to the Prime Minister on governance matters, including changes to the machinery of government and/or Ministry. Effective collaboration and coordination with relevant APS agencies on governance matters, including changes to the machinery of government.	Achieved
5.4	Advance Australia's interests through well-executed programs, including appropriate and effective use of technology, for the Prime Minister's overseas engagements, virtual summits, visits by Heads of State and Government and state occasions.	PM&C coordinates and delivers high-quality operational support for the Prime Minister's official overseas engagements, virtual summits, for Guests of Government visits and state occasions.	Achieved
5.5	Ensure the Department as an organisation is fit-for-purpose and ready to perform our functions in line with relevant standards and best practice to support the Prime Minister, Portfolio Ministers, their offices and the executive.	Timely registration and actioning of ministerial correspondence.	Partially achieved
5.6	Establish an effective public data sharing framework through the work of the Office of the National Data Commissioner.	The Office of the National Data Commissioner leads reforms to improve data sharing and use across the APS.	On track

#### Purpose 5: Governing well

No	Key activity	Measure	Results
5.7	Ensure Australia's honours system appropriately recognises worthy Australians.	Timely advice on the administration of Australia's honours system is provided to the Prime Minister, with a focus on:	Achieved
		<ul> <li>the implementation of new awards proposed by the Prime Minister</li> </ul>	
		<ul> <li>ensuring the integrity of the system through appropriate administration of awards.</li> </ul>	
5.8	Support reforms to accelerate APS digital transformation; and drive APS capability development and planning.	PM&C enables whole-of- government collaboration to facilitate good policy development including by coordinating and influencing data activities across agencies and data sharing activities.	Achieved
5.9	Draw on structured policy analysis, agile project management methods and behavioural insights to deliver policy projects.	Contribute to the delivery of the Government's key priorities through the application of behavioural economics and rigorous evaluation.	Achieved
5.10	Provide high quality support and advice to the National Cabinet and the National Federation Reform Council.	High quality support provided to the National Cabinet and the National Federation Reform Council.	Achieved
		Operational and support services to support meetings of Cabinet and committees are managed and delivered to a consistently high standard.	Achieved
5.11	Monitor and report on the implementation of Government priorities.	High quality quantitative and qualitative data provided to the Prime Minister on the status of priorities.	Achieved

#### Purpose 5: Governing well

No	Key activity	Measure	Results
5.12	Drive development and delivery of practical reform actions that support the APS to respond to the ongoing crisis and Australia's recovery from COVID-19, including the implementation of reforms within agencies.	Reforms agreed by the Secretaries Board are implemented and improve APS capability.	Achieved
5.13	Ensure the Department has the capacity and capability to respond to a rapidly changing operating context through the development of an agency-wide workforce strategy including reference to APS Reform and talent and succession planning.	The workforce strategy is developed and implemented.	Achieved

No	Key activity	Measure	Results
6.1	Establish a greater capability to anticipate and establish a rapid and ready response capability.	PM&C has an action plan to anticipate and stand up taskforces to manage critical issues as they arise.	On track
6.2	Support the Government as new priorities arise by responding quickly and flexibly in establishing robust governance arrangements and functions with appropriate resourcing.	Commonwealth whole-of- government coordination, resource mobilisation and support to state and territory jurisdictions during times of crisis are effective.	Achieved
6.3	Support the Government in its efforts to introduce new Emergency Management response architecture.	Commonwealth whole-of- government coordination, resource mobilisation and support to state and territory jurisdictions during times of crisis are effective.	On track
6.4	Support the APS Commissioner in building agile workforce models, including exploring the establishment of a surge workforce capacity which can be mobilised in times of extreme national crisis.	Commonwealth whole-of- government coordination, resource mobilisation and support to state and territory jurisdictions during times of crisis are effective.	Partially achieved
6.5	Support Government in the implementation of agreed recommendations arising from the CSIRO Climate and Disaster Resilience Report submitted to the Commonwealth Government on 30 June 2020.	Commonwealth whole-of- government coordination, resource mobilisation and support to state and territory jurisdictions during times of crisis are effective.	On track
6.6	Contribute to the Royal Commission into National Natural Disaster Arrangements, provide advice to the Prime Minister on the Government's response, and work with Commonwealth and external agencies to implement agreed recommendations.	Work cooperatively with states and territories to respond to the Royal Commission's report and implement agreed recommendations.	On track

Purpose 6: Preparing well to respond to critical issues



# Purpose 1

*Growing our economy, incomes and creating jobs* 

#### Summary

PM&C achieved 8 of the 9 performance measures under Purpose 1 in the 2020–21 reporting year and is on track to deliver the remaining one over the forward estimates. The detailed performance analyses and case studies below demonstrate PM&C's performance against each key activity, measure and target to support the purpose of growing our economy and incomes and creating jobs.

Key activity	Measure	Target	
Advise the Prime Minister on the prioritisation and design of policies to support job creation as part of the Government's JobMaker Plan.	Ensure the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, responsible ministers and agencies receive high-quality and coordinated advice to inform policy development and support the implementation of the Government's key priorities and activities.	<ul> <li>Accelerate Australia's recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic, including getting Australians back into jobs and supporting sustainable economic growth by developing, coordinating and implementing the Government's JobMaker Plan.</li> </ul>	
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 8–11		
Result	Achieved		
Methodology	Evaluation through data analysis	and stakeholder survey	
Analysis	assisting the Prime Minister and t of Cabinet to continue to rapidly r support the economic recovery. PM&C played a central role in com- policies that would support Austra- most severe global economic crisi Through the JobMaker Plan, in ad- financial support to businesses ar COVID-19, the Australian labour m a significant turnaround. While risi further COVID-19 outbreaks remai shows this improvement. External stakeholders were survey in seeking their views and coordir across the government as very po- supported during the implement JobMaker Plan. Australian Bureau of Statistics (AE the number of employed persons 2020 and May 2021 – an increase of people fell by 281,700 over the sam The number of payroll jobs increa May 2021, while the number of Job fell from 1,223,295 persons in June – a decrease of 35.2%. Performance for this activity has be external economic environment a wide range of factors. However, it	yed a central role in convening expertise to design hat would support Australian employees through the ere global economic crisis since the Great Depression. the JobMaker Plan, in addition to measures to provide support to businesses and households in response to the Australian labour market recovery has experienced ant turnaround. While risks to the labour market from DVID-19 outbreaks remain, labour market data to date s improvement. takeholders were surveyed and rated PM&C's efforts g their views and coordinating policy development e government as very positive. These stakeholders felt d during the implementation phase of the Government's Plan. Bureau of Statistics (ABS) Labour Force data shows that per of employed persons grew by 748,800 between June May 2021 – an increase of 6.1%. The number of unemployed I by 281,700 over the same period – a decrease of 28.7%. Der of payroll jobs increased by 7% from June 2020 to while the number of JobSeeker claims (no earnings) ,223,295 persons in June 2020 to 792,372 in May 2021 use of 35.2%. nce for this activity has been strongly dependent on the conomic environment and success is attributable to a use of factors. However, it is clear that implementation vernment's JobMaker Plan has strongly supported	

Key activity	Measure	Target	
Design, coordinate and drive initiatives that will see Australia achieve the Government's goal of being a digital economy and society by 2030.	Ensure the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, responsible ministers and agencies receive high-quality and coordinated advice including a strategy to be a leading digital economy to inform policy development and support the implementation of the Government's key priorities and activities.	<ul> <li>Quality of advice received demonstrably supports the Prime Minister in coordinating and implementing policies and programs.</li> <li>Effective coordination between international and domestic efforts to support and respond to digital transformation.</li> <li>The advice considers the views of all relevant stakeholders, including industry, Aboriginal and Torres Strai Islander peoples, and the states and territories.</li> </ul>	
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 8–11		
Result	Achieved		
Methodology	Evaluation through delivery of milestone and stakeholder survey		
Analysis	PM&C achieved its measure and targets under this key activity through the work of the multi-agency Digital Technology Taskforce, led by PM&C. In 2020–21 the taskforce developed and released a Digital Economy Strategy to guide Australia's digital development and ensure Australia is a leading digital economy and society by 2030. The Digital Economy Strategy sets out how the Government's domestic and internationally focused initiatives and investments are intended to work together to support the Australian Government's strategic objectives. The Digital Technology Taskforce also assisted in the development of 2 Budget packages comprised over 45 measures across 10 portfolios, with close to \$800 million invested in the Digital Business Plan at the October 2020–21 Budget and \$1.2 billion in the 2021–22 Budget context. In developing the strategy and Budget packages, the Digital Technology Taskforce consulted widely across government and the private sector, including through the Digital Experts Advisory Committee (DEAC) and a Digital Technology Interdepartmental Committee (IDC), involving 17 agencies and 14 portfolios. The taskforce successfully coordinated 4 DEAC meetings and 5 Digital Technology IDC meetings in 2020–21. It also provided high-quality advice to the Prime Minister and responsible ministers on initiatives to achieve the Government's digital priorities.		

Responses to the release of the Digital Economy Strategy have been broadly positive. Stakeholder feedback on the work of the Digital Technology Taskforce was also positive and we received complimentary feedback from ministerial offices on the Taskforce's advice. The independent stakeholder survey found that the majority of stakeholders provided positive feedback.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Drive the Government's refreshed whole- of-government deregulation agenda to support business	Ensure the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, responsible ministers and agencies receive high-quality and coordinated advice to inform policy development and support the implementation of the Government's key priorities	Ensure regulatory settings are fit-for-purpose, well-designed and implemented, achieving the intended outcome with the lightest touch by progressing deregulation through a number of avenues:
investment and job creation, by working across the APS to ensure regulation is fit-for-purpose and regulator performance is	b and activities.	<ul> <li>Secretaries Board, as stewards of regulatory policies, to ensure regulatory settings are fit-for-purpose (efficient, effective, clear, resilient) and that implementation is best practice.</li> </ul>
best practice.		<ul> <li>Development of proposals for government decision, and to include Regulation Impact Assessments where needed.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Deregulation Taskforce deep dives into priority areas that are complex, cross portfolio and/or cross jurisdictional.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Contributing to and supporting a coordinated and ambitious National Deregulation Agenda</li> </ul>

Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 8–11
Result	Achieved
Methodology	Evaluation through data analysis, service delivery and stakeholder survey

Key activity	Measure	Target
Analysis	PM&C achieved its measures and its work to progress the Governm	targets under this activity through ent's Deregulation Agenda.
	The Deregulation Agenda aims to growth and competitiveness; and designed, are fit for purpose and s PM&C supported the refreshed D across the APS to ensure regulato government proposals are suppor impact analysis and regulator per PM&C also undertook deep dives regulatory issues.	l ensure that regulations are well support businesses. In 2020–21, eregulation Agenda by working ory settings are fit for purpose, rted by robust regulatory formance is best practice.
		ultimately the stewards of the aches that fall under their authority. vorked with the Secretaries Board, ant Minister to the Prime Minister of MP, to identify opportunities for
	PM&C delivered Deregulation Pac Budget and \$134.6 million in the 2 that support Australia's economic compliance costs for businesses in	recovery by reducing regulation
	complex, cross-jurisdiction regula to streamline regulation. A result Automatic Mutual Recognition le	of one of these activities is the gislation, which will cut red tape for ss-jurisdictional regulatory burdens
		upported the establishment of the Ipporting Simplified Trade Systems.
	In 2021, the Government released Guide, which establishes the Gover regulator performance and report practice. The guide sets out 3 prin and brings reporting under the <i>P</i> and Accountability Act 2013 (PGP Government in producing the gui support to ministers, department Ministerial Statements of Expecta new reporting arrangements. PM in place to share best practice and	the new Regulator Performance ernment's expectations for ting and supports regulator best nciples of regulator best practice, <i>ublic Governance, Performance</i> A Act). PM&C supported the ide and provided guidance and s and regulators on issuing tions for regulators in line with the &C also put governance structures

Key activity	Measure Target
Analysis	Over the financial year PM&C guided policy makers through the regulatory impact analysis framework, ensuring all major decisions of government were supported by regulatory impact analysis. In 2020–21, PM&C's Office of Best Practice Regulation (OBPR) provided over 2,690 training hours to other Commonwealth agencies on impact analysis and policy-making processes and is on track to deliver training in evidence-based analysis to most APS graduates in the 2021 calendar year. OBPR provided advice on each proposal that the Government considered, and it published over 96 finalised pieces of analysis – a significant increase on the long-term average of 70 to 80 pieces of analysis per year.
	PM&C engaged Commonwealth agencies, jurisdictions, international organisations, industry and business to identify, develop and lead regulatory reforms as part of the Deregulation Agenda. This included working with the Council on Federal Financial Relations on reform priorities including occupational mobility and a forward work plan.
	<ul> <li>The majority of external stakeholders provided positive feedback on PM&amp;C's efforts in driving the Government's deregulation agenda.</li> <li>Stakeholders were highly satisfied with our support in implementing Government priorities and our consultation across government.</li> <li>Our stakeholders were particularly complimentary about the training provided by the OBPR. Ministerial feedback relating to PM&amp;C's quality and timeliness of advice was rated as very positive.</li> </ul>
	Factors that influenced performance included the impact of COVID-19 on Government policy and the operations of PM&C and other departments; and a strong focus on deregulation as part of the Government's economic recovery strategy.

Note: the Deregulation Taskforce was being moved from the Department of the Treasury to PM&C during the drafting of the Corporate Plan 2020–24. Its original targets were included in the plan provisionally. Since the publication of the Corporate Plan, the Deregulation Taskforce and the Economic Division in PM&C worked to synergise their work on the Deregulation Agenda, regulatory policy, and better practice regulation. As a result, the performance measure and targets were updated in the APS to reflect the broader ambit of the work now undertaken by the responsible areas across these divisions.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Deliver the refreshed Women's Economic Security Statement to increase women's workforce participation and women's leadership opportunities, and deliver grants and programs to promote women's economic security and leadership.	Ensure the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, responsible ministers and agencies received high-quality and coordinated advice to inform policy development and support the implementation of the Government's key priorities and activities.	<ul> <li>Quality of advice received demonstrably supports the Prime Minister in coordinating and implementing policies and programs.</li> <li>The advice considers the views of all relevant stakeholders, including industry, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples, and the states and territories.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 8–11	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through delivery of milestone and case study	

Key activity	Measure	Target
Analysis	PM&C achieved its measure ar activity through its work on th Security Statement and the W	e 2020 Women's Economic
	The 2020 Women's Economic released in October 2020, aims and greater choice for women economic security as we recov the 2018 statement and comp JobMaker Plan initiatives. Und the Government has committe for a wide range of targeted m to strengthen their employmen participation and flexibility.	s to create more opportunities and support them to build ver from COVID-19. It builds on elements the Government's ler the new statement, ed \$240.4 million over 5 years neasures to support women
	The 2020 Women's Economic 5 key priorities:	Security Statement sets out
	<ol> <li>Repair and rebuild women's further close the gender pay</li> </ol>	· · · · ·
	2. Provide greater choice and f manage work and care.	flexibility for families to
	3. Support women as leaders a	and positive role models.
	4. Respond to the diverse need	ds of women.
	5. Support women to be safe a	at work and home.
	PM&C's Office for Women led statement, which was develop other Commonwealth agencie collaboration to monitor imple All initiatives are completed or	bed in collaboration with es. We have continued this ementation of the initiatives.
	The Women's Economic Secur Women@Work measure under and Development Program. The responsibility for delivery of the study below).	he Office for Women took on

# Women's Leadership and Development Program

#### CASE STUDY

The Women's Leadership and Development Program (WLDP) delivers a range of projects that benefit Australian women by increasing and improving participation and representation opportunities; improving safety and economic security; and increasing leadership opportunities. The WLDP aims to improve outcomes for Australian women in 6 key focus areas: women's job creation; women's economic security; women's workforce participation; women's leadership; women's safety; and international engagement.

PM&C's Office for Women (OFW) administers the program and works in a collaborative partnership with the Community Grants Hub to ensure grants under the program are delivered in line with best-practice governance standards.

During 2020–21, the OFW was focused on delivering additional funding to the WLDP as part of the Women@Work measure in the 2020 Women's Economic Security Statement. Under the measure, \$47.9 million was committed for grants to advance women's economic security, safety and leadership. The measure added a sixth priority to the WLDP's original 5 key priorities on women's job creation and boosted funding for the original priorities. The OFW has supported the Government to fully allocate the additional \$47.9 million for WLDP across 63 individual projects that will improve outcomes for Australian women.

The Women@Work measure provided \$39.8 million in WLDP grants for new projects under the project grant round. Applications under the round opened on 19 November 2020 and closed on 9 December 2020, and the outcomes were announced on 22 May 2021. A total of 60 organisations received funding to deliver new projects to improve outcomes for Australian women.

The OFW also finalised grant agreements to expand existing projects that support women: a \$5 million expansion for the Academy for Enterprising Girls program, which provides tools to support young women to become Australia's next generation of entrepreneurs; a \$1.6 million expansion for the Women Building Australia program; and \$3.4 million for the Sport Australia Women Leaders in Sport Program. Implementation of the expanded WLDP delivers on the Government's priority of repairing and rebuilding women's workforce participation and further closing the gender pay gap as outlined in the 2020 Women's Economic Security Statement.

The overall implementation of the WLDP will continue over the forward estimates. The OFW will report regularly on delivery of each funded project against percentage of deliverables achieved under each funding agreement and number of women supported by each project.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Support the Prime Minister at the C20 and other international forums to drive international cooperation and advance Australia's national interests.	Ensure the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, responsible ministers and agencies received high-quality and coordinated advice to inform policy development and support the implementation of the Government's key priorities and activities.	<ul> <li>Quality of advice received demonstrably supports the Prime Minister in coordinating and implementing policies and programs.</li> <li>The advice considers the views of all relevant stakeholders, including industry, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples, and the states and territories.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 8–11	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through data analysis, stakeholder survey and case studies	

Key activity	Measure	Target
Analysis		e and targets under this key activity 1inister at the G20 Summit and other
	Summit hosted by Saudi A Prime Minister by providin our strategic priorities and issues. The advice we prov	me Minister attended the virtual G20 vrabia. PM&C's role was to support the g high-quality and coordinated advice on interests across the broad suite of G20 ided for the summit was used to develop ts that advanced Australia's interests and
	we consulted and collabor and internal stakeholders. stakeholder engagement both working and official I and bilateral meetings we and policy developments. information, and fortnight provided oversight of the s stakeholders. At official lev	dered all relevant stakeholders' views, ated with other Commonwealth agencies PM&C ensured there was regular and oversight of these relationships at evel. At working level, interdepartmental re held as required to share information Briefings were supported by clear ly stakeholder mapping meetings status of our relationships with rel, senior officials engaged regularly with pepartment of Foreign Affairs and Trade e Treasury.
	participation at the G7 Sur high-quality advice to sup Australia's interests, and th participation in outreach p positions, we consulted int	oach to supporting the Prime Minister's nmit in June 2021. PM&C coordinated port the Prime Minister to advance nose of our region, through his partner sessions. To inform Australia's ternal and external stakeholders, including ncies, international counterparts,

Key activity	Measure	Target
Analysis	In addition to the case study below performance under this key activity such as records of consultation der government engagement and rep meetings; positive stakeholder feed departments of Foreign Affairs and Science, Energy and Resources; an Sherpa also conducted an internal feedback was also received from th our G20 negotiation and advocacy summit. Overall, stakeholders prov on PM&C's efforts to support the P Our external stakeholders comment consideration of their views to add noting the complexities of develop ever-evolving environment.	y includes data and statistics monstrating regular whole-of- orting on key G20 Summit dback from colleagues at the d Trade; Treasury; Industry, d Health. The Office of the G20 survey. Positive stakeholder ne Prime Minister's Office for efforts in the lead-up to the ided a favourable assessment rime Minister at the G20. nded our responsiveness and value to policy development,
	Other international forums	
	In 2020–21, PM&C supported the Pr range of international forums at wi national interests and further enha regional partners.	hich he advocated for Australia's
	COVID-19 continues to pose signifi- engagement, leading to virtual for meetings and international forums PM&C provided comprehensive bri enabled the Prime Minister to enga forums such as the G20 Summit, the the East Asia Summit, the Regional Partnership (RCEP) Summit and the	mats for almost all significant s. Despite these limitations, iefing and logistics support that age in important international ne ASEAN-Australia Summit, Il Comprehensive Economic
	Our high-quality and timely briefin on strong coordination across relev whole-of-government position was engagement with relevant line age highly positive response that exter	vant stakeholders to ensure a s reflected. The quality of PM&C's encies is evidenced by the

they were surveyed about the support that PM&C provided to the

Prime Minister.

## 2020 Riyadh G20 Leaders' Declaration

#### CASE STUDY

On 21–22 November 2020, G20 leaders met virtually to chart a path to recovery from COVID-19. The outcomes were issued in a negotiated statement following the summit – the Leaders' Declaration.

The Leaders' Declaration at this meeting focused on the COVID-19 response and recovery. It was successfully negotiated and reflected positions advocated by PM&C and the Prime Minister.

PM&C developed Australia's negotiating position by identifying our strategic priorities and interests across the broad suite of G20 issues. PM&C advocated Australia's positions throughout the year, then led the formal negotiation process ahead of the Leaders' Summit. We coordinated the Australian Government positions by engaging with stakeholders within PM&C and across government agencies and consulted other member countries to identify and advance areas of mutual interest. We commented on presidency drafts to shape the outcomes and negotiated the final language at a series of virtual sherpa meetings.

PM&C also supported the Prime Minister to advance Australia's interests and those of our region at the G20 Summit. For example, G20 leaders agreed to 'spare no effort' to ensure affordable and equitable access to COVID-19 vaccines, therapeutics and diagnostics; and acknowledged the particular challenges faced by small island developing states. The agreed outcomes in the Leaders' Declaration will help set the economic conditions for global recovery and reinforce support for multilateralism, open markets and the rules-based order, which underpin our national prosperity.

The Leaders' Declaration helped advance Australia's national interests and drive international cooperation to chart a path through to recovery, signalling that the Prime Minister and global leaders were united in their determination to protect lives and restore growth.

# Virtual ASEAN–Australia Summit, East Asia Summit and Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership Summit

#### CASE STUDY

On 14–15 November 2020, the Prime Minister met his Indo-Pacific counterparts at the virtual ASEAN–Australia Summit, East Asia Summit and Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) Summit.

These virtual summits provided an opportunity to elevate Australia's cooperation in South-East Asia, to further our national interests through our Indo-Pacific relationships, and to discuss Australia's role in the region's COVID-19 recovery.

The advice and briefing that PM&C provided to the Prime Minister supported him to engage in important strategic discussions with his Indo-Pacific counterparts at these summits. PM&C also worked with agencies to secure ASEAN's agreement to annual leaders' summits with Australia, marking a new chapter in Australia's strategic partnership with ASEAN.

PM&C worked closely with the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade and other government agencies to develop a package of over \$500 million of economic, development and security initiatives to support South-East Asia's COVID-19 recovery. The package was announced at the virtual ASEAN–Australia Summit and East Asia Summit.

At the RCEP Summit, the Government signed the RCEP agreement between Australia and 14 other Indo-Pacific countries, signalling our region's shared commitment to open trade and investment.

These enhanced regional arrangements serve Australia's interests in a stable and prosperous Indo-Pacific.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Work across government to support delivery of the Government's \$100 billion, 10-year transport infrastructure pipeline and ensure delivery of priority projects such as the Western Sydney Airport, Inland Rail, Snowy Hydro 2.0 and telecommunication infrastructure.	Ensure the Prime Minister and the Cabinet receive timely advice on the progress of, and risks to, infrastructure investment.	<ul> <li>Infrastructure investment contributes to short, medium and long term economic recovery and productivity.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 8–11	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through stakeholder survey and feedback	
Analysis	PM&C achieved its measure and target under this key activity by providing timely advice to the Prime Minister and the Cabinet on the progress of and risks to infrastructure investment in the 10-Year Infrastructure Investment Pipeline and other priority projects. This was in the form of advice to the Prime Minister, particularly through Cabinet and Cabinet Committee meetings on the Western Sydney Airport, Inland Rail and projects under the Infrastructure Investment Program. We also worked collaboratively with our line agencies, central agencies and other stakeholders to develop advice on progress and risks to delivery. Stakeholder survey results demonstrated a positive response from external stakeholders, further supporting our performance against this measure.	

Key activity	Measure	Target
Ensure recovery of the freight sector by working across governments to coordinate effective and timely measures in air, road, rail and maritime transport.	Ensure advice on the freight sector is coordinated, timely and grounded by partnerships with industry and governments.	<ul> <li>The freight sector continues to provide the services needed by communities and the economy in a resilient, efficient and adaptive manner.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 8–11	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through data/briefing analysis	
Analysis	Evaluation through data/briefing analysis PM&C achieved its measure and target under this key activity by providing advice and assistance to the Prime Minister and the Cabinet on measures to ensure recovery in the freight sector after COVID-19. PM&C helped ensure the recovery of the freight sector from the impacts of COVID-19 by working across governments to coordinate effective and timely measures in air, road, rail and maritime transport. PM&C coordinated timely advice to the Prime Minister and the Cabinet, which helped the Government to ensure the freight sector continued to provide the services needed by communities and the economy in a resilient, efficient and adaptive manner. An example of this was the development of the Freight Movement Code. PM&C regularly attended and convened whole-of-government forums such as the National Coordination Mechanism, First Secretaries Group, First Deputies Group and other working groups (including regular meetings with industry). PM&C also provided advice, including risk management advice, to inform decision making on support packages for Australia's aviation sector throughout 2020–21. This involved coordination with relevant line and central agencies.	

Key activity	Measure	Target
Provide targeted and timely advice to the Prime Minster and the Cabinet on options to enable affordable and reliable energy markets, while meeting Australia's international emissions reduction commitments.	The Government is supported by comprehensive and evidence-based policy advice that ensures reliable and affordable energy while meeting our international commitments.	<ul> <li>Continued downward pressure on energy prices, increased grid resilience, and emissions reductions in line with our international commitments.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 8–11	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through stakeholder survey	
Analysis	PM&C achieved this measure under this key activity by providing high-quality, whole-of-government advice to the Prime Minister and working closely with the Department of Industry, Science, Energy and Resources (DISER) to ensure reliability in the energy market, drive down prices and meet our climate commitments.	
	Energy and climate policy is a cross-cutting matter across many sectors, including industry, environment, infrastructure, trade and international relations. Therefore, PM&C worked to ensure a broad range of stakeholders from across government were included in policy formulation and advice processes. Stakeholder survey results demonstrated a generally positive response from our external stakeholders.	

Key activity	Measure Target		
Analysis	•	Commonwealth agencies, alongside extensive briefing to the Prime Minister and the Cabinet, PM&C assisted in the delivery of a number of key packages throughout the	
	<ul> <li>In the 2021–22 Budget, up to \$2.4 billion was provided a fuel security package to secure Australia's long-term fuel supply and keep prices low for consumers.</li> </ul>		
	The 2021–22 Budget also contained a \$196 million pack to improve the reliability and affordability of electricity Australian consumers, many in regional Australia.	0	
	<ul> <li>The 2020–21 and 2021–22 Budgets both contained packages to support low-emissions technologies that grow jobs for Australians while driving down emission in Australia and abroad: the 2020–21 Budget committe \$1.9 billion; and the 2021–22 Budget committed \$1.6 bi for the Australian Renewable Energy Agency, and \$565.8 million for international partnerships to accele low-emissions technology uptake and reduce emission</li> </ul>	ns ed Ilion rate	
	By delivering high-quality and timely advice to stakehold PM&C ensured complex energy and climate policy was developed consultatively and reflected Government prior and the interests of the Australian people.		
	PM&C ensured a whole-of-government approach to international climate advocacy and engagement, incluc by directly supporting the Prime Minister's participation international multilateral and bilateral events.	-	
	The establishment of a new Energy and Climate Change Branch, building on the former section with the same rea ensured PM&C was best placed to deliver rapid, high-qua analysis and advice to our stakeholders to inform an increased volume of key decisions and engagements acr the climate and energy policy landscape.	mit, ality	

Key activity	Measure	Target
Work across government to deliver a coordinated plan to build scale and competitiveness in the Australian manufacturing sector.	The Government is supported to develop and deliver a new plan for the manufacturing sector.	<ul> <li>The plan establishes         <ul> <li>a clear framework for</li> <li>building the scale and</li> <li>resilience, increasing</li> <li>value and creating</li> <li>jobs in Australia's</li> <li>manufacturing sector.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 8–11	
Result	On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through case study	
Analysis	<ul> <li>Evaluation through case study</li> <li>PM&amp;C achieved its measure and target under this key activity by supporting the Government to deliver new programs to support scale, collaboration and growth in the manufacturing sector over the forward estimates.</li> <li>In 2021, PM&amp;C provided advice and support to the Prime Minister and Department of Industry, Science, Energy and Resources (DISER), in close consultation with Department of the Treasury, Department of Finance and other relevant agencies, to develop, agree on and release version 1.0 of the 6 National Manufacturing Priority sector roadmaps. We also prepared briefings to support the Prime Minister's attendance at events to launch and promote the roadmaps and supporting investments. Stakeholder survey results suggest opportunity for further consultations and engagement.</li> <li>PM&amp;C worked with DISER to finalise implementation arrangements for the translation and integration streams of the Modern Manufacturing Initiative have closed and successful projects have been announced. We are also working with DISER to finalise the design and rollout of</li> </ul>	

# Supporting amendments to the Modern Manufacturing Initiative to deliver a stronger manufacturing sector sooner

#### CASE STUDY

The Modern Manufacturing Initiative (MMI) aims to assist Australian manufacturers to compete internationally and to create jobs. It is a key element of the Government's Modern Manufacturing Strategy. There are 3 streams under the initiative: translation, integration, and collaboration. The translation and integration streams of the MMI are the Modern Manufacturing Strategy's key levers to increase manufacturing businesses' integration with global value chains and the translation of research into commercial products and processes. Activities under these streams have been shown to improve the competitiveness of manufacturing businesses and increase the number of people they employ.

There were a large number of excellent applications under the first round of the translation and integration streams. Rather than defer these projects to a future round, the Minister for Industry, Science and Technology, the Hon Christian Porter MP, made the decision to bring forward funding from a later round to give support to more projects under round 1. The earlier support for a greater number of projects will have a stimulus effect in the economy and will mean the overarching policy objectives can be achieved sooner.

PM&C supported the agreed implementation arrangements to bring forward funding from later rounds, in consultation with relevant agencies.

We worked with DISER to develop a proposal to bring forward additional funding, while ensuring that sufficient funding remained for later rounds to support ambitious projects from proponents who were unable to apply in round 1. In developing this proposal we ensured that sufficient communications were in place and stakeholder risks were managed.

Following close collaboration with DISER and central agencies, we briefed the Assistant Minister to the Prime Minister and Cabinet, the Hon Ben Morton MP, on a \$60 million increase in round 1 of the translation and integration streams of the MMI. The Assistant Minister agreed to the increase.

Additional meritorious projects will be agreed under the translation and integration streams of the MMI, improving the capability of many Australian manufacturing businesses sooner and supporting the economy to recover and create jobs.



# Purpose 2

Vibrant and resilient regions

#### Summary

PM&C achieved all 4 of the performance measures under Purpose 2 in 2020–21. The detailed performance analyses and case studies below demonstrate PM&C's performance against each key activity, measure and target to support the purpose of realising vibrant and resilient regions.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Ensure initiatives are coordinated across governments to boost resilience and support economic growth in regional Australia.	Policies and programs affecting regional Australia are data-driven, place-based and targeted to the needs of regional Australia.	<ul> <li>Regional economies are supported to grow and diversify with effective government support.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 12–13	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through data analysis	
Analysis	Evaluation through data analysis PM&C achieved the measure under this key activity by providing advice, coordinating investment activities, working closely with line agencies and other central agencies and supporting National Federation Reform Council priorities. PM&C coordinated timely advice to the Prime Minister and Cabinet on a diverse range of issues, including the establishment of a new National Recovery and Resilience Agency, the next 5-year plan for developing Northern Australia <i>Our North, Our Future 2021–26</i> , and reforms to the Northern Australia Infrastructure Facility to improve support for economic infrastructure in Northern Australia. PM&C also worked with Commonwealth agencies to advise the Prime Minister and the Cabinet on data-driven and place-based measures to support the needs of regional Australia. For example, we coordinated investments through the Regional Recovery Partnerships with all levels of government, which support recovery and growth in 10 regions across Australia; and also through the COVID-19 Relief and Recovery Fund, which supports regions, communities and industry sectors that have been	

Key activity	Measure	Target
Increase awareness of, and advocate for the importance of conserving and improving Australia's soil and landscape conditions.	Support the National Soils Advocate to influence government policies to improve the health of Australian soils.	<ul> <li>Australia's soil and agricultural landscape benefit the environment, improve agricultural productivity and sustainability, and support a food secure nation.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 12–13	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through data analysis	and case study
Analysis PM&C achieved the measure under the supported the National Soils Advocate activities to achieve key performance of For example, we have:		ocate to undertake a range of
	<ul> <li>contributed advice to assist the development of the National Soil Strategy and accompanying Commonwealth Interim Action Plan</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>successfully delivered the Soil Organic Carbon Forum to 146 policy advisors and decision makers</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>established the General Jeffery Soil Health Award to sponsor the winner to continue to champion soil health in the community</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>started a 2-year soils perceptions survey to measure the effectiveness of delivering the objectives of the National Soils Advocate</li> </ul>	
	• attended and contributed to numerous meetings, including with the Parliamentary Friends of Soil group, conferences, field days and forums during the year, to talk about soil sustainability and health.	
	Stakeholder survey results demor supporting our successful deliver measure. Ministerial stakeholders assessment of our performance.	y against this performance
	Several factors have influenced PM&C's performance under this key activity. Some key events were cancelled or delayed due to COVID-19, while others were replaced with virtual events. Where events were held virtually the National Soils Advocate and the Office of the National Soils Advocate contributed to the fullest extent.	
	COVID-19 travel restrictions also meant that the National Soils Advocate was not able to attend some events. Where possible, the National Soils Advocate and the Office of the National Soils Advocate participated online. The National Soils Advocate also attended several events online and was able to use these to raise awareness of the role of the National Soils Advocate and how the Office of the National Soils Advocate can support international efforts to improve soil health.	

# National Soils Advocate – Soil Organic Carbon Forum

#### CASE STUDY

On 22 April 2021 – Earth Day – the Office of the National Soils Advocate hosted the Soil Organic Carbon Forum, 'Soil Organic Carbon Realities for Policy Makers'.

The forum aimed to inform policy makers of the science, challenges and complexities associated with changing and quantifying soil carbon. It enabled some of Australia's top soil scientists to provide policy makers with evidence-based information about soil organic carbon; why and how we should be building, maintaining and measuring soil organic carbon on farm land; and how to apply this information to future policy design and decisions.

The Office of the National Soils Advocate led the organisation and delivery of the Soil Organic Carbon Forum. This included securing the venue, organising catering and audio visual services, and identifying and inviting potential attendees and speakers for the event.

The Office of the National Soils Advocate prepared the program in consultation with a number of peak soil bodies, research institutions and government departments. Speakers were well-respected scientists from across Australia.

A range of policy makers and decision makers from government and non-government organisations attended. In all, there were 146 delegates, including parliamentarians, policy officers, industry representatives and decision makers working in soil health policy. A post-event survey received 42 responses showing that the majority of respondents agreed that the event met expectations (74%) and its objectives (67%).

The forum also forged closer links between scientists and decision makers across both government and the private sector. As the Government delivers the National Soil Strategy, and is directing greater attention to the issue of soil carbon sequestration and soil carbon policy, it is vital that there is a good understanding of the science underpinning this work to ensure realistic policy expectations.
Key activity	Measure	Target
Support the National Waste Taskforce to implement the waste export ban and drive better waste and recycling outcomes.	Legislation is introduced into Parliament to give effect to the waste export ban timeline.	<ul> <li>Increase Australia's ability to reduce, reuse and recycle and take care of its own waste.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 12	2–13
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through case stud	У
Analysis	PM&C achieved the measure and target under th activity by supporting the National Waste Taskfor develop and introduce legislation to give effect to export ban. In 2020 the National Waste Taskforce to the Environment Protection Division in the De of Agriculture, Water and the Environment (DAW PM&C continued to support the taskforce's work, to the passage of the <i>Recycling and Waste Reduc</i> 2020 and the commencement of the first 2 phase waste export ban (see the case study below). PM&C regularly engaged with DAWE to support to	
development and implementation of mea better recycling outcomes. Constructive el across the Commonwealth helped secure measures in the 2020–21 Budget, including		onstructive engagement elped secure funding for
	<ul> <li>a \$190 million Recycling Modernisation Fund to transform Australia's waste and recycling industries by addressing critical gaps in Australia's recycling infrastructure, improving our capability to manage our waste on our own shores</li> </ul>	
	5	n Plan, including actions to usiness, governments and the
	<ul> <li>over \$20 million to improve it can effectively measure re progress against our nation</li> </ul>	ecycling outcomes and track

# Driving change to turn waste into a reusable commodity

#### CASE STUDY

In March 2020, the Australian Government, state and territory governments and the Australian Local Government Association released a strategy to regulate the export of waste glass, plastic, tyres and paper to increase Australia's ability to reduce, reuse and recycle and take care of its own waste. The aim is to ensure that Australia is taking responsibility for its own waste by banning it from being exported. We are working to build Australia's domestic capacity to turn waste materials into high-value recycled commodities because it will create jobs, build a more sophisticated waste and recycling industry and deliver positive outcomes for the environment.

PM&C provided high-quality, influential and timely advice to the Prime Minister and the Cabinet to progress measures to support the Government's waste and recycling agenda. As a result, \$190 million was secured for a Recycling Modernisation Fund to address critical gaps in Australia's recycling infrastructure; and over \$30 million to support implementation of the National Waste Policy Action Plan, which sets the direction for Australia's waste management until 2030 as part of the 2020–21 Budget.

To support the Australian Government's leadership role in the national effort to reduce waste and increase Australian recycling, PM&C jointly led the National Waste Taskforce – later the Waste Policy and Planning Branch in the Department of Agriculture, Water and the Environment (DAWE) – and provided feedback on policy proposals it developed.

This work culminated in Parliament passing the *Recycling and Waste Reduction Act 2020 on 8 December 2020.* The Act implements the framework to deliver on the commitment to ban the export of Australia's waste. Importantly, the rules made under the Act will be phased in between 1 January 2021 and 1 July 2024. This will give industry certainty and sufficient time to adapt to the new rules. The glass rules commenced on 1 January 2021 and the plastic rules commenced on 1 July 2021.

Following commencement of the *Recycling and Waste Reduction Act 2020*, PM&C is continuing to support DAWE to implement subsequent phases of the waste export ban, including mixed plastics from 1 July 2021 and whole tyres from 1 December 2021.

PM&C will continue to support DAWE's efforts to drive better recycling outcomes and to create a market for greater use of recycled content by governments, industry and the community.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Ensure policies and programs support farmers and regional communities to build resilience and better prepare for future drought and natural disasters.	Advice to Government is evidence based, reflects short term needs, wider community impacts and long term resilience.	<ul> <li>Farmers and communities have the tools they need to become more resilient and prepared for future droughts and natural disasters.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 12–13	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through data/statistics analysis and delivery of milestones	
Analysis	<ul> <li>PM&amp;C achieved its measure and target under this key activity by working closely with line agencies and providing high-quality advice to the Prime Minister and the Cabinet on measures in the 2020–21 Budget and Mid-Year Economic and Fiscal Outlook (MYEFO), and in the 2021–22 Budget process.</li> <li>Key measures such as those that will drive the development and adoption of drought-resilient technologies and practices, and help farmers plan for future drought risks and making climate information more accessible and useful, are being delivered through the Future Drought Fund.</li> <li>We supported Future Drought Fund initiatives agreed during the 2020–21 and 2021–22 Budget periods, totalling \$318.5 million. These included the Drought Resilience Research and Adoption program, the Farm Business Resilience program and the Regional Drought Resilience Program. These initiatives are focused on driving the development and adoption of drought-resilient technologies and practices, helping farmers plan for future drought risks and making climate information more accessible and useful.</li> </ul>	
	The Disaster Resilience and Re worked across a broad range of significant reforms, supported engagement and extensive be and the Cabinet.	of stakeholders to deliver d by deep stakeholder

Key activity	Measure	Target
Analysis	PM&C led the development of the new \$600 m Preparing Australia Program to be delivered by National Recovery and Resilience Agency. We a to establish the \$210 million Australian Climate which will provide authoritative climate and dis risk data and information to the National Recov Resilience Agency to improve national resilience	
	PM&C also proactively support to build resilience for future na We participated on the Review National Flood Mitigation Infra assisted in delivering the 2021- to address insurance affordabi Northern Australia.	atural hazard events. v Panel for the \$50 million astructure Program and -22 Budget measures
	These initiatives were designed leadership and strategic coord resilience, risk reduction and p locally led recovery of commun bushfires and floods.	lination for natural disaster preparedness, and to support



## Purpose 3

*Strengthening families and communities* 

#### Summary

PM&C achieved one of the 10 performance measures under Purpose 3 in 2020–21 and is on track to deliver the other 9 over the forward estimates. The detailed performance analyses and case studies below demonstrate PM&C's performance against each key activity, measure and target to support the purpose of strengthening families and communities.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Coordinate the Australian health response to the COVID-19 pandemic.	All Australian Government agencies' actions are coordinated and well delivered to ensure the health effects of COVID-19 in the Australian community are minimised. The Australian health response to the COVID-19 pandemic is implemented through effective cooperation between all levels of government through National Cabinet.	<ul> <li>Australia's response to the COVID-19 pandemic is effective by international standards.</li> <li>National Cabinet is able to make timely and effective decisions based on high quality evidence-based advice.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 15–18	
Result	On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through data analysis	
Analysis	Evaluation through data analysis PM&C is on track to achieve the measures and targets under this key activity. Australia's successful response to COVID-19 has resulted in low numbers of community transmissions and related deaths when compared with other countries. As at 30 June 2021, there were 30,610 confirmed COVID-19 cases and, sadly, 910 deaths in Australia. More than 20.6 million tests had been undertaken. Australia's COVID-19 vaccine rollout commenced on 22 February 2021. As at 30 June, more than 7.8 million vaccine doses had been administered and over 29% of eligible Australians have had a first dose of a vaccine. PM&C proactively engaged in supporting states and territories through the National Partnership on COVID-19 Response. We supported the management of health-related measures, including strengthening suicide prevention and mental health supports; developing economic support measures to help Australians affected by outbreaks (including the COVID-19 Disaster Payment and the Pandemic Disaster Leave Payment); and facilitating efforts for safe return of Australians overseas. PM&C continues to regularly brief the Prime Minister and support his engagement at the National Cabinet. PM&C works closely with the Department of Health and other relevant departments when developing advice on Australia's COVID-19 response.	

		Target
im Gr is 60 ch Du ac Wa nu rer tha res	/e faced some challenges with the npact of supply constraints and the roup on Immunisation recommer preferred over the AstraZeneca va 0 years. New and emerging COVIE nallenges to Australia's managem uring the forward estimates, PM& cross government to ensure the va /e will share information with state umber of intergovernmental forum emain responsive to emerging CO nat support provided to Australian esponse follows a proactive approa- pocial and economic factors.	ne Australian Technical Advisory ndation that the Pfizer vaccine accine for adults aged under D-19 variants of concern will pose eent of and response to COVID-19. AC will continue to collaborate accine rollout remains on track. es and territories through a ms to ensure that governments VID-19 risks. PM&C will ensure

Key activity	Measure	Target
Ensure vulnerable Australians are supported during the COVID-19 pandemic.	The Australian welfare system is targeted to assist those most adversely affected by the COVID-19 pandemic.	<ul> <li>Welfare reforms designed to respond to the COVID-19 pandemic assist the most vulnerable members of Australian society and are consistent with the JobMaker Plan.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 15–18	
Result	On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through data analysis	and impact evaluation
Analysis	<ul> <li>PM&amp;C is on track to achieve the measure and target under this key activity.</li> <li>In 2020, the Government introduced a series of payments to support Australians with the economic impact of COVID-19 and state and territory based lockdowns.</li> <li>PM&amp;C coordinated with the Department of Home Affairs and Services Australia to implement several payments:</li> <li>The Pandemic Leave Disaster Payment supports workers in any state or territory who have no paid leave entitlements and have been directed by a health official to self-isolate or quarantine because they have COVID-19, are a close contact or have to care for someone who needs to isolate.</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>The Crisis Payment for National is a one-off payment for individuate are eligible for an income support financial hardship.</li> </ul>	uals affected by COVID-19 who
	to earn their usual income as a	t supports workers who are unable result of state-imposed movement nmonwealth-declared hotspots.
	On 23 February 2021, the Governm reforms to Australia's social securi support for unemployed Australia Plan. The Government:	ty system to provide enhanced
	<ul> <li>increased the basic rate of most \$50 per fortnight</li> </ul>	t working-age payments by
	<ul> <li>established a permanent \$150 in JobSeeker and Youth Allowance</li> </ul>	

Key activity	Measure	Target
Analysis	Bill 2021. PM&C played a key role in the de We engaged with Commonwea temporary coronavirus support We supported cross-agency eng Service (SES) level interdepartm working groups and provided ac policy initiatives from across the perspective. We also undertook payment settings, including to h	I following passage of the Social it (Strengthening Income Support) evelopment of these reforms. Ith agencies on the transition from measures to longer term reforms. gagement at Senior Executive ental committees and officer-level dvice on and drew together relevant e APS with a whole-of-government significant analysis of existing
	changes. These changes will stri providing support for people and In April 2021, the number of peop Youth Allowance (Other) fell by a the downward trend in the num JobSeeker Payment since the per However there remained around	alongside the working-age payment ke the right balance between d maintaining incentives to work. ple on JobSeeker Payment and around 120,000. This continues aber of people receiving the eak of the pandemic in May 2020. d 1.2 million people on JobSeeker at 30 April 2021 (around 360,000

Key activity	Measure	Target
Drive and coordinate the Government's education and skills reforms to build social resilience, develop human capital and support economic recovery, including expanding micro credentials and better matching skills training to demand in current and future jobs.	The Government's JobTrainer package is delivered effectively in partnership with the states and territories to help Australians upskill and reskill. The Heads of Agreement for Skills Reform is implemented effectively to improve the Vocational Education and Training system.	<ul> <li>The JobTrainer Fund is established through agreement with the states and territories.</li> <li>Support is provided to employers to retain and employ new apprentices during the COVID-19 pandemic.</li> <li>The new National Skills Agreement is developed through National Cabinet and its Committees.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 15	5–18
Result	On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through milestone delivery, data analysis and informal feedback	
Analysis	<ul> <li>PM&amp;C is on track to achieving the measures and targets under this key activity. We are involved in a range of reform and activities that focus on ways to continue to match training to demand for skilled workers in current and future jobs.</li> <li>In 2020–21, PM&amp;C coordinated and supported an ambitious suite of vocational education and training reforms and investments across a number of economic updates. We collaborated closely with other Commonwealth agencies and provided high-quality and timely advice to the Prime Minister and his office.</li> <li>PM&amp;C supported negotiations with states and territories in the establishment of the JobTrainer Fund. All jurisdictions agreed to partner in the Fund and have met their performance milestones to date. At 31 May 2021, there were 162,589 enrolments in JobTrainer places across Australia. A 6-monthly review is underway – this will provide a detailed analysis of the JobTrainer Fund's progress.</li> <li>Building on the initial success of the program, in the 2021–22 Budget the Government announced that the Fund would be extended and expanded.</li> </ul>	

Key activity	Measure	Target
support to employers with The Boosting Apprentices met its initial 100,000 targ was subsequently uncapp Budget. As at 24 June 202 for the program, and the S Trainees program has sup 136,105 apprentices.		extended in the 2021–22 ere were 168,373 registrations porting Apprentices and
	During the year, the Skills Nati Committee and Council of Feo met regularly to develop and r Skills Agreement. PM&C playe the Skills National Cabinet Ref terms of reference – this was of the National Skills Agreement committees set up under the Committee arrangements. We official-level meetings.	deral Financial Relations negotiate the new National d a pivotal role in shaping form Committee and its critical to the negotiation of . This was one of the first new National Cabinet Reform
	Priorities for the new National adopting a new funding mode and the skills needed by empl funding accredited micro-crea	el linked with efficient pricing oyers; and developing and

Key activity	Measure	Target
Drive the Government's mental health and towards zero suicide agenda.	The Prime Minister's Suicide Prevention Adviser provides interim and final advice to the Prime Minister. PM&C working with the Department of Health drives the consolidated Government response to the Productivity Commission report into mental health. The National Commissioner for Defence and Veteran Suicide Prevention (the National Commissioner) is established through legislation and appointed.	<ul> <li>The Prime Minister's Suicide Prevention Adviser provides interim and final advice to the Prime Minister by August and December 2020 respectively.</li> <li>A consolidated response to the Productivity Commission report into mental health includes a package of reforms to modernise the Australian mental health system.</li> <li>Legislation establishing the position of National Commissioner and their office passes Parliament and a National Commissioner is appointed.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 15–18	
Result	On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through milestone delivery	
Analysis		cide Prevention Adviser cide Prevention Adviser (NSPA) e Minister in December 2020. on 19 April 2021. NSPA and the National Suicide the Prime Minister and Assistant Mental Health and Suicide an MP, on the work of the NSPA. <b>Commission</b> e Government announced a onal Mental Health and Suicide

Key activity	Measure	Target
Analysis	PM&C supported the Department with other Commonwealth agenc Mental Health and Suicide Preven whole-of-government mental hea reform, including supporting cross interdepartmental committees.	ies to develop the National tion Plan. We supported Ith and suicide prevention
Legislation to establish the position of Nati		ion of National Commissioner
	On 19 April 2021, the Prime Ministe into Defence and Veteran Suicide.	5
	The position of the National Comm Commission are intended to opera achieve long-term change. For this the position of the National Comm will not be passed until Governme made to ensure the legislation cor Royal Commission.	ate in a complementary way to s reason, legislation establishing hissioner and their office Int amendments have been

Key activity	Measure	Target
Deliver key priorities for gender equality and women's safety.	Implementation of the Fourth Action Plan of the National Plan to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children 2010–2022 and developing the next National Plan.	<ul> <li>The Fourth Action Plan of the National Plan to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children 2010–2022 is implemented and consultation on the next national plan is commenced.</li> </ul>
	Participating in targeted international fora on gender equality issues, including the Commission on the Status of Women.	<ul> <li>Australian interests on gender equality are advanced in international fora.</li> </ul>
	Drive an increase for women in leadership positions, including gender diversity on Australian Government boards.	<ul> <li>Progress is made on achieving the Government's target of women holding 50% of Australian Government board positions overall.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 15–18	
Result	Measure 1: On track	
	Measure 2: On track	
	Measure 3: On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through milestone deli	very and data analysis
Analysis	PM&C is on track to achieve the measures and targets under this key activity. The Fourth Action Plan of the National Plan to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children sets out an ambitious but practical agenda to achieve change and reduce domestic, family and sexual violence against women and their children across 5 priority areas. Implementation of the plan is progressing well and the majority of initiatives are completed or on track. Delivery mechanisms for most initiatives that were impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic in 2020 were adjusted to support	

Key activity	Measure	Target
Analysis	consultations to inform the de building on the findings of th Committee on Social Policy and	commenced virtual and face-to-face evelopment of the next National Plan, e House of Representatives Standing nd Legal Affairs' Inquiry into Family, e, which was published on 1 April 2021.
	Women's Safety Taskforce, to implementation of the Fourth of the next National Plan. In c Social Services, we supported	ster for Women, as co-chair of the work with jurisdictions on the n Action Plan and the development ollaboration with the Department of work across government to develop as part of the 2021–22 Women's
	Women. We also supported the to elect Natasha Stott Despoin of Discrimination Against Wo	's engagement in a range of g the Commission on the Status of he Government's successful campaign a to the Committee on the Elimination men. Her 4-year term commenced Inly Oceania representative on
	Australian National Action Pla 2021–2031, which renews the A to the full and equal participa security arrangements. The M	wernment development of the an on Women, Peace and Security Australian Government's commitment tion of women and girls in peace and linister for Foreign Affairs and the the new Action Plan on 12 April 2021.
	50% of Australian Governmen well. On 31 December 2020, w board positions. This is an incl	nent's target of women holding t positions overall is progressing romen held 49.5% of Government rease of 1.0 percentage points from hest overall result since reporting

Key activity	Measure	Target
Improve the wellbeing of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples.	All Australian Government agencies contribute to the development of the Commonwealth Closing the Gap Implementation Plan. The Government is provided with options for a voice for Indigenous Australians and constitutional recognition.	<ul> <li>The Closing the Gap Implementation plan is on track for delivery by 31 July 2021 through National Cabinet.</li> <li>The Government has been provided with options for a voice for Indigenous Australians and constitutional recognition, developed in close consultation with First Nations peoples.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 15–18	
Result	On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through milestone deli	ivery
Analysis	<ul> <li>We are on track to providing the OPI an on Closing the Gap in early A scheduled to table the Common Parliament on 5 August 2021.</li> <li>PM&amp;C is working closely with the Agency (NIAA) to coordinate the OPI an with Common Wealth age Aboriginal and Torres Strait Island</li> <li>monitoring progress and provid meetings with NIAA and key star Gap Joint Working Group with the Strait Stra</li></ul>	a <b>Implementation Plan</b> Ing the Gap aims to enable er people and governments to intrenched inequality experienced inder people and achieve life stralians. Each party to the ementation plan setting out how I to the agreement and what e priority reforms. Gap agreed to formally receive rties at the 6 August 2021 meeting. Commonwealth Implementation ugust. The Prime Minister is vealth Implementation Plan in National Indigenous Australians levelopment and delivery of encies, and in partnership with er stakeholders. We are:

Key activity	Measure	Target
Analysis	initiatives across all convening a cross-	viding advice on other relevant policies and Commonwealth agencies – for example, agency deep dive with the Coalition of Peaks on Priority Reform 2 in the National Agreement
		rmation with PM&C policy areas about ment on Closing the Gap and the an
		n the Cabinet process and new ate relations architecture.
	Indigenous Voice an	d constitutional recognition
		tement from the Heart and the Referendum establishment of a First Nations Voice tralian Constitution.
	relating to Aboriginal recommended that t	ect Committee on Constitutional Recognition and Torres Strait Islander Peoples he Australian Government initiate a process of detail for an Indigenous voice.
	the Hon Ken Wyatt A co-design process, es	he Minister for Indigenous Australians, M MP, announced the Indigenous Voice tablished to develop models to enhance local making and options to provide a voice for hs to government.
	Australians and const	ration of options for a voice for Indigenous itutional recognition, developed in close original and Torres Strait Islander peoples,
	initial options for an I by the co-design grou PM&C collaborated w	cember 2020, the Government considered the ndigenous Voice. The options were developed ups and outlined in their interim report. With the NIAA through the Cabinet process and support the Prime Minister's and the Cabinet's report.
	On 9 January 2021, St process was launched across Australia with non-Indigenous peop from consultations w person and online, to	age 2 of the Indigenous Voice co-design d. Consultation on the initial options took place both Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander and ole. The co-design groups considered feedback ith over 9,400 people across Australia, both in help refine proposals and recommendations o the Australian Government, which is
	report is progressed,	o collaborate with the NIAA as the final including facilitating consultation with other ncies and states and territories as required.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Drive the delivery of nationally significant child safety reforms including implementing key recommendations from the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse.	<ul> <li>The Prime Minister and Assistant Minister receive high quality and timely advice on the implementation of key child safety reforms including:</li> <li>Delivery of the National Strategy to Prevent and Respond to Child Sexual Abuse.</li> <li>A nationally harmonised approach to child safety in organisations, based on the National Principles for Child Safe Organisations.</li> <li>Ongoing implementation of the Commonwealth Child Safe Framework.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>The National Strategy is delivered within agreed timeframes and includes an outcomes framework that will achieve genuine impact over the 10 year life of the Strategy including actions to reduce the incidences of child sexual abuse.</li> <li>A nationally harmonised approach to child safety in organisations is agreed with the states and territories.</li> <li>The Commonwealth Child Safe Framework is amended to include a self-reporting requirement for Commonwealth non-corporate entities.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 15–18	
Result	On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through data analysis, s	stakeholder survey and case study
Analysis	PM&C is on track to achieving the under this key activity. In 2020–21, Safety (National Office) worked act non-government stakeholders to of measure and progress the targets. <b>The National Strategy to Prevent</b> <b>Sexual Abuse</b> The National Strategy to Prevent a (National Strategy) will focus on pr all settings, including in institution	the National Office for Child ross governments and with deliver on the performance <b>and Respond to Child</b> rod Respond to Child Sexual Abuse reventing child sexual abuse in

The National Strategy to Prevent and Respond to Child Sexual Abuse (National Strategy) will focus on preventing child sexual abuse in all settings, including in institutions, within families, and online.
 The National Strategy is a key recommendation from the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse.
 The National Office is leading the design and implementation of the National Strategy in close consultation with state territory and

the National Strategy in close consultation with state, territory and Commonwealth government agencies. Key stakeholders surveyed were positive about the National Office's work in leading the development of the National Strategy.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Analysis	Australian Child Maltreatm	l closely with the lead researchers of the ent Study throughout 2021 to ensure the National Strategy's monitoring and
	consultation process, inviti stakeholders to participate	Office conducted an extensive ng more than 600 non-government to ensure the National Strategy's vision, ct the diverse needs and expectations of
	to deliver foundational mea	ister announced \$146 million in funding asures under the National Strategy. asures will be announced when the ed.
	officials across Commonwe	nal Strategy will be endorsed by senior ealth, state and territory governments. sion through ministerial clearances, ly launched in late 2021.
	Nationally harmonised ap	proach to child safety in organisations
	Principles) give effect to the the Royal Commission into Abuse. They set out a natio	Child Safe Organisations (the Child Safe e child safe standards recommended by Institutional Responses to Child Sexual nally consistent approach to creating I practices that promote the safety and stralia.
	the National Office led disc governments to support th harmonised approach to in	ons from the Royal Commission, cussions with state and territory le long-term goal of establishing a nplementing the Child Safe Principles. vard under the National Strategy.
	Safe Principles in a consiste Office partnered with the C People Western Australia a and Islander Child Care – N	cross Australia to implement the Child ent and culturally safe way, the National Commissioner for Children and Young nd the Secretariat of National Aboriginal ational Voice for Our Children to develop sources, including a poster, pamphlet, minute animated video.
	Commonwealth Child Saf	e Framework
	agencies to revise the Com improve accountability and stakeholders showed that, about the National Office's	ice consulted across Commonwealth monwealth Child Safe Framework to I transparency. Feedback from key on average, stakeholders were positive support for ongoing implementation of d edition of the framework was published case study below).

## *The second edition of the Commonwealth Child Safe Framework*

#### CASE STUDY

The Commonwealth Child Safe Framework sets minimum standards for Commonwealth entities to create and maintain a safe environment for children. The National Office for Child Safety (National Office) has overarching policy responsibility for the framework.

In 2019–20, Commonwealth entities completed voluntary self-assessment reports to inform the National Office's review of the implementation of the framework. The review identified opportunities for Commonwealth entities to improve consistency and accountability for child safeguarding measures, and the National Office for undertook to revise the framework.

In 2020–21, the National Office worked with Commonwealth entities to update the framework to include a new requirement and additional guidance to improve consistency and accountability under the framework. In December 2020, the National Office published the second edition of the framework, including a new requirement that all non-corporate Commonwealth entities publish an annual statement of compliance with the framework.

Commencing in 2021, all non-corporate Commonwealth entities will be required to publish their statement of compliance by 31 October each year. Stronger transparency and accountability expectations, as well as clearer implementation guidance, support entities to keep the children they engage with safe from harm. Improved transparency also supports the Commonwealth to demonstrate clear leadership to other governments and stakeholders on the critical goal of keeping children safe.

Following publication of the second edition of the framework, the National Office promoted the update across the Commonwealth.

Building on the successful publication and implementation of the second edition of the framework, the National Office is continuing to support entities with their ongoing implementation and will maintain oversight to identify and action any future updates required to the framework.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Ensure the delivery of the Social Impact Investment (SII) Expert Panel's final report to Government.	The Final Report of the Social Impact Investing Taskforce is delivered within agreed timeframes to the satisfaction of the Prime Minister, the Assistant Minister to the Prime Minister and Cabinet, and key stakeholders.	<ul> <li>Reports are delivered to agreed deadlines.</li> <li>Consultation with state and territory governments, the private, not-for-profit sectors, philanthropy, and relevant Commonwealth agencies is documented.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 15–18	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through data analysis	
Analysis	In 2020–21, PM&C achieved the tar by supporting the delivery of the S Expert Panel's final report to Gove The SII Expert Panel was tasked w Commonwealth role in the SII ma private sector and state and territo The strategy will identify a way for investments in social impact inves provide additional solutions to add achieve measurable social impact investment in the SII market. The PM&C taskforce supported th the interim report to Government agreed time frame. As part of the development of the consulted with over 273 individua the private, not-for-profit and phil roundtables, targeted consultation the taskforce engaged with all state and regularly consulted with Com- working group. The consultation of report which informed the final res-	Social Impact Investing (SII) ernment. with developing a strategy for the rket, drawing on international, ory government experience. ward for Commonwealth sting, including how it can dress entrenched disadvantage, and facilitate private capital e SII Expert Panel in delivering on 20 December 2019, within the final report, the taskforce ls from 80 organisations from anthropic sectors through ns and workshops. In addition, ite and territory governments imonwealth agencies through a was documented in a 15,000-word

Key activity	Measure Target
Analysis	The final report was originally due for delivery in mid-2020 but was delayed due to COVID-19 redeployments. The Prime Minister has written to the Chair of the SII Expert Panel thanking him for submitting the final report and indicating that the Government is considering the report's recommendations. The Assistant Minister to the Prime Minister and Cabinet, the Hon Ben Morton MP has also written to the Chair to thank him and the taskforce for their interim report.
	The SII Expert Panel was impressed with the taskforce's effort. When surveyed, they commended the PM&C team's professionalism, commitment, integrity and working relationship. All respondents agreed or strongly agreed with the following statements:
	<ul> <li>The PM&amp;C team has provided high-quality support to the panel, which has assisted the panel to develop its advice.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>The PM&amp;C team has facilitated the panel's engagement with Commonwealth ministers and advisors and key SII sector stakeholders, including the private and not-for-profit sectors; philanthropy; Commonwealth agencies; and state and territory governments.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>The PM&amp;C team has produced timely, high-quality and useful written work that has assisted the panel.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>The PM&amp;C team has supported the panel to produce a high-quality final report that meets panel expectations.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>The PM&amp;C team has managed communication and facilitated meetings well in the context of COVID-19 constraints and the temporary hibernation of the taskforce.</li> </ul>
	Panel members commented that the taskforce's work had been 'fabulous and the work effort nothing short of splendid'. They said that 'the resulting report with its practical and implementable set of recommendations is something we can all be proud of'.



## Purpose 4

*Enhancing Australia's international and national security* 

#### Summary

In 2020–21, PM&C achieved all 4 performance measures under Purpose 4. The detailed performance analyses and case studies below demonstrate PM&C's performance against each key activity, measure and target to support the purpose of enhancing Australia's international and national security.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Support the Prime Minister's engagement with foreign counterparts in order to shape Australia's strategic environment and advance our national interest.	The Prime Minister is supported to shape Australia's international environment and pursue the Government's agenda through timely, high-quality advice. Decisions in relation to foreign policy are made and implemented on the basis of Australia's national interest, and take account of a full range of social, economic and security equities. Implementation of commitments made by the Prime Minister to foreign leaders.	<ul> <li>The Prime Minister is equipped to engage overseas counterparts, with a focus on:</li> <li>implementing the Government's top foreign policy priorities such as the Pacific Step-up</li> <li>strengthening and elevating new and existing strategic and economic partnerships</li> <li>advancing Australia's national interests in multilateral organisations and standard-setting bodies</li> <li>delivering leader-level commitments by working in partnership with agencies from across the APS.</li> </ul>

Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 20–22
Result	Achieved
Methodology	Case study, data analysis and stakeholder survey
Analysis	PM&C achieved all measures under this key activity by providing high-quality support to the Prime Minister through a significantly increased volume of international engagements. In 2020–21, the Prime Minister undertook 3 overseas visits to Japan, New Zealand and the G7 Summit, with stops in Singapore, London and Paris (see the case study below).

Key activity	Measure	Target
Analysis	Australia's strategic environment a This included advocacy with court	person international engagement As a result, the Prime Minister mber of virtual leader-level of timely and high-quality advice ime Minister undertook around ents with foreign leaders to shape and advance our national interests. terparts to support the election of mann, as the Secretary-General of
	These engagements focused on d and economic support to our Paci elevating new and existing strateg in the Indo-Pacific, and advancing multilateral organisations and gro	ific family, strengthening and gic and economic relationships g our national interests through
	social, economic and security equi	ther advice that reflected a d took account of the full range of ities. The quality of the advice and me Minister was evidenced by the

## *Prime Minister's visit to Japan – the Japan– Australia Leaders' Meeting, 2020*

#### CASE STUDY

In November 2020, the Prime Minister travelled to Japan to attend the annual Japan–Australia Leaders' Meeting. This was his first international travel since the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic.

International engagement remains vital to Australia's social, economic and security interests both at home and in the region. Australia and Japan are Special Strategic Partners and have a shared vision of an open, inclusive and prosperous Indo-Pacific, through leader-level engagement. This visit revitalised security, trade and economic ties for a new era against the backdrop of geostrategic change and COVID-19 recovery, and cemented a strong relationship with Japan's new Prime Minister.

PM&C led a whole-of-government effort to deliver concrete visit outcomes and high-quality, comprehensive briefing to support the Prime Minister's visit and advance Australia's national interests. We worked with counterparts in Tokyo to determine COVID-safe procedures that enabled the Prime Minister to establish a warm working relationship with Prime Minister Suga and meet a range of other stakeholders. Australia and Japan reached in-principle agreement on a landmark defence treaty, the Reciprocal Access Agreement (RAA), which will further deepen the countries' strategic and security relationship. The RAA is Japan's first such agreement and opens new horizons in our Special Strategic Partnership.

The leaders also agreed to further cooperation on low-emissions technologies and economic security, creating a platform for enhanced engagement on these key Government priorities. This includes collaboration on space and cyber issues, digital and critical technologies, infrastructure (including 5G networks and submarine cables) and resource security (including the establishment of supply chains of critical minerals).

The joint statement from the leaders' meeting set out an ambitious roadmap for future cooperation. PM&C is working across government to take commitments forward and drive ambition for the Special Strategic Partnership before the next meeting, expected to take place in late 2021.

The Prime Minister's visit to Japan established an important COVID-safe model to inform future planning for the Prime Minister's international travel.

<ul> <li>influential and timely nat advice and coordination on main national security, with an the emphasis on: of A</li> <li>counter-terrorism and of e crisis management; oborder security, law enforcement, cyber in a security and counter</li> </ul>	isions in relation to onal security matters are de and implemented on basis of consideration ustralia's national rests and the full range quities, including social, nomic and security	<ul> <li>PM&amp;C's advice enhances the Government's delivery of national security.</li> <li>PM&amp;C ensures that a whole of government response is coordinated effectively during times</li> </ul>
initiatives; of c	rests and implemented timely way. ble-of government onse during times risis is coordinated nlessly.	of crisis.

Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 20–22
Result	Achieved
Methodology	Evaluation through data analysis, case study and stakeholder survey
Analysis	PM&C has achieved its targets under this key activity by effectively engaging with Commonwealth agencies to ensure delivery of the Government's national security priorities.
	In 2020–21, there was an increased focus on working with state and territory governments on national security issues, implementation of the Cyber Security Strategy following the Prime Minister's announcement, and pivoting resources to assist with the Government's response to COVID-19.
	PM&C provided dedicated support to the Prime Ministerial Special Adviser on Naval Shipbuilding, Professor Donald Winter, to advise on the efficient delivery of the naval shipbuilding program.
	Our engagement with external stakeholders has been effective and received positive feedback.

## *Establishment of the First Secretaries Group on National Security*

#### CASE STUDY

The complex and rapidly changing security environment calls for a coordinated and joined-up approach by the Commonwealth and states and territories to address threats to Australia's national security.

The First Secretaries Group on National Security – which comprises secretaries of first ministers' departments – was created to address this. The objective of the group is to pursue a whole-of-nation approach to national security through regular high-level engagement with the states and territories.

In October 2020, PM&C developed a purpose statement in consultation with states and territories that committed the Commonwealth and jurisdictions to improved engagement on national security matters.

The Secretary of PM&C chaired quarterly meetings with secretaries of first ministers' departments that facilitated information sharing, including through briefings from heads of Commonwealth national security agencies.

PM&C facilitated a tabletop exercise in which participants discussed a cybersecurity incident impacting critical infrastructure. The exercise aimed to build understanding of existing frameworks, examine their effectiveness and clarify roles in cyber incident response.

The creation of this group has fostered greater awareness of Australia's most significant national security threats and increased states' and territories' understanding of national and sub-national security threats in order to respond to them. It has also provided opportunity for consultation on Commonwealth national security policy proposals that directly impact states and territories.

The exercise strengthened understanding between first secretaries on their responsibilities for managing and responding to cyber security incidents and highlighted the need to utilise existing architecture in crisis scenarios.

This activity demonstrates our achievement directly against the measure. It contributes towards ensuring that decisions in relation to national security matters are made and implemented in a way that increases Australia's national resilience to emerging threats. It helps ensure that a whole-of government response during times of crisis is coordinated seamlessly.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Provide comprehensive, influential and timely advice and coordination	PM&C supports the delivery of the 2020 Defence Strategic Update and the	<ul> <li>PM&amp;C advice enhances the Government's delivery of Defence capability.</li> </ul>
on Defence Capability, operations and strategic policy, including the establishment of a sovereign and sustainable Australian defence	associated Integrated Investment Program.	<ul> <li>The advice considers the views of all relevant stakeholders, including industry and the states and territories, where appropriate.</li> </ul>
industrial base.	Dase.	<ul> <li>The program is delivered to agreed deadlines.</li> </ul>

Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 20–22	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through stakeholder survey	
Analysis	PM&C has achieved its measure and targets under this key activity by working closely with the Department of Defence (Defence) to support implementation of the 2020 Defence Strategic Update and delivering the associated Integrated Investment Program, which outlines and manages Defence's future investment in Australian Defence Force capability.	
	Both the Defence Strategic Update and the Force Structure Plan (which incorporated an updated Integrated Investment Program) were successfully launched by the Prime Minister on 1 July 2020.	
	PM&C worked with the Cabinet Secretary's office and Defence on an ongoing basis throughout the year to ensure the Government was presented with biannual updates on the implementation of the Integrated Investment Program. PM&C also worked closely with Defence on an ongoing basis throughout the year to ensure program risks, pressures and challenges to delivery were communicated.	
	PM&C provided dedicated support to the Prime Ministerial Special Adviser on Naval Shipbuilding, Professor Donald Winter, to advise on the efficient delivery of the naval shipbuilding program.	
	PM&C continues to receive positive feedback from senior Defence stakeholders about its involvement with the Defence Investment Committee and our level of support in implementing the Integrated Investment Program through the government committee process. Senior Defence stakeholders who were surveyed indicated a highly positive view of PM&C's performance.	

Key activity	Measure	Target
<ul> <li>Support the Prime Minister as chair of NSC to secure decisions and drive implementation of:</li> <li>sovereign capabilities and countering foreign interference;</li> <li>cyber security refresh;</li> <li>strengthening protections for critical infrastructure; and</li> <li>implementation of the Government's highest foreign policy priorities, such as the Pacific Step-up.</li> </ul>	A focused NSC agenda, with clear decision making and management processes and effective implementation of decisions.	<ul> <li>Quality of advice received supports the NSC agenda</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 20–22	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through data analysis and feedback	
Analysis	<ul> <li>PM&amp;C achieved its target under this key activity, noting the ongoing and fluid nature of national security matters.</li> <li>While COVID-19 was a high priority in 2020–21, we supported the Prime Minister, as Chair of the National Security Committee (NSC), to make progress on key national security priorities unrelated to COVID-19.</li> <li>Over the past year, PM&amp;C continued to deliver support for the NSC and NSC subcommittee meetings. We produced high-quality and timely minutes of those meetings.</li> <li>PM&amp;C implemented streamlined processes, such as reporting and automated alerts through the CabNet+system, to ensure timely and accurate advice is provided to key stakeholders to support the decision-making process.</li> </ul>	



## Purpose 5

Governing well



#### Summary

PM&C achieved 11 and partially achieved one of the 14 performance measures under this purpose in 2020–21 and is on track to deliver the other 2 over the forward estimates. The detailed performance analyses and case studies below demonstrate PM&C's performance against each key activity, measure and target to support the purpose of governing well.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Provide clear and actionable advice on significant legal risks for Government or ensure they are brought to Government's attention.	The Prime Minister and his office have timely and comprehensive visibility of significant legal risks for government as they emerge, including through collaboration with other areas of the Department, the Attorney-General's Department, and relevant portfolio agencies.	<ul> <li>Significant legal risks for Government are identified or work with agencies is undertaken to make sure legal risks are properly drawn to Government's attention if not otherwise mitigated.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 25–28	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through stakeholder survey and ministerial feedback	
Analysis	PM&C achieved its target und scrutinising new proposals to implementation requirement risk associated with implement advice to Government, and by departments in providing clea on whether proposals were su legal authority. The COVID-19 significant impact on PM&C's The primary measure of PM&G activity is stakeholder feedbac Those surveyed in the Depart survey indicated that PM&C's whole-of-government perspe and actionable advice on sign Government was positive. Info Prime Minister's Office sugges identified legal risks and supp timely and helpful advice.	ensure that any legislative s were identified and legal ntation was included in a engaging with relevant ar advice to Government upported by appropriate pandemic did not have a engagement on legal risk. C's performance in this ck and satisfaction. ment's external stakeholder level of collaboration and ctive in providing clear ificant legal risks for the prmal feedback from the sts that PM&C has effectively

Key activity	Measure	Target
Deliver high quality improvements and support for the CabNet+ system for the Cabinet and all customer agencies.	The new CabNet+ system supports ministers and departments to collaborate easily and ensures access to timely information.	<ul> <li>CabNet+ system and support model is operating effectively.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 25–28	
Result	On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through stakeholder engagement and feedback mechanisms	
Analysis		

Key activity	Measure	Target
Provide expert advice to the Prime Minister and the Cabinet, portfolio ministers, PM&C and other APS agencies on governance matters relating to the operation of the executive branch of Government.	High-quality expert advice is provided to the Prime Minister on governance matters, including changes to the machinery of government and/or Ministry. Effective collaboration and coordination with relevant APS agencies on governance matters, including changes to the machinery of government.	Changes to the machinery of government and/or Ministry are properly supported by sound advice.
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 25–28	3
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through case study and stakeholder survey	
Analysis	PM&C achieved its target under t with the Prime Minister's Office, O offices and multiple relevant gove the changes to the ministry. This reporting period, PM&C supp swearing-in ceremony. For each ministry change we dev accompanying suite of letters, leg advice to the Prime Minister, who to the Governor-General. PM&C coordinated with Governm logistics of the swearing-in cerem determining the preferences of th to how ministers would take and virtual environment (see the case Following swearing-in, PM&C arran to operationalise the changes with As part of this, it communicated de allocations and member of parliam distribution of probity letters and n the Ministry List hosted on the PM changes were reflected on the Aus External stakeholders rated PM&C advice on machinery of governme and other governance matters as feedback on the quality and time governance matters relating to th branch of government was also w	Government House, ministers' ernment agencies to implement borted the first ever virtual eloped a brief and gislative instruments and related of in turn, provided further advice ment House to arrange the nonies, which involved ne Governor-General with regard sign their Oath of Office in a e study below). nged further necessary paperwork relevant impacted agencies. epartmental liaison officer nent staff allocation, arranged ninisterial standards, updated &C website, and ensured these stralian Parliament House website. Cs collaboration and quality of ent changes, ministry changes 'very positive'. Ministerial liness of PM&C's advice on ne operation of the executive

## Virtual swearing-in of the new ministry

#### CASE STUDY

On 22 December 2020, PM&C successfully supported the first ever virtual swearing-in ceremony of a new ministry. The ceremony was hosted by Government House in Canberra.

PM&C has well-established processes for ensuring high-quality and timely advice is provided to the Prime Minister of the day to support their decisions on ministry changes. This advice ensures that ministers are sworn in correctly and have the appropriate authority to exercise their powers – a necessary requirement for the proper functioning of the executive branch of government. The swearing-in ceremony itself is also a highly symbolic and significant occasion for the Government and the Australian people, calling for attention to detail at every stage to ensure its success.

Immediately following the Prime Minister's announcement, we mapped the changes and their impact on the existing ministry arrangements. This informed the preparation of the instruments of revocation and appointment; and oaths and affirmations to be signed by the Prime Minister and the Governor-General.

In light of the COVID-19 outbreak in New South Wales at the time, we worked quickly with our Government House colleagues to ensure the necessary IT facilities were available to support a virtual ceremony. A short technical rehearsal was scheduled before the official ceremony to ensure prospective ministers could dial in from locations all around Australia.

The ceremony also called for us to develop new protocol advice, outlining how ministers should take and sign their oath or affirmation in a virtual setting to the satisfaction of the Governor-General. These small but important details required frequent and ongoing liaison with the Prime Minister's Office, the Office of the Official Secretary to the Governor-General and ministers' offices in the lead-up to the official event.

On the day of the ceremony, for the first time in Australia's history 15 new members of the ministry were successfully sworn in by the Governor-General via a videoconference call. Through effective collaboration and sound advice, PM&C delivered a positive outcome within the time frame required by the Prime Minister and set an important precedent for the viability of virtual swearing-in ceremonies for the ministry.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Advance Australia's interests through well-executed programs, including appropriate and effective use of technology, for the Prime Minister's overseas engagements, virtual summits, visits by Heads of State and Government and state occasions.	PM&C coordinates and delivers high-quality operational support for the Prime Minister's official overseas engagements, virtual summits, for Guests of Government visits and state occasions.	<ul> <li>The operational arrangements, including virtual meetings during the pandemic, for the Prime Minister's international outgoing visit program are delivered to a high standard.</li> <li>The Guest of Government program for incoming visits is delivered to the satisfaction of our guests, the Prime Minister and the Governor-General.</li> <li>Media management of official visits is delivered effectively, to the satisfaction of the Prime Minister and other key stakeholders.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 25–28	
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through case study and informal stakeholder feedback	
Analysis	PM&C achieved the measure under this key activity to a high standard and within the agreed time frames as advised by the Prime Minister's Office. In 2020–21, due to the COVID-19 pandemic and the closing of international borders, the amount of international travel and the number of face-to-face Guest of Government visits decreased. This meant that PM&C needed to expand the virtual engagements platform to support 22 international engagements. This is a significant increase in comparison to the 2019–20 year, in which only 6 virtual engagements were held. PM&C demonstrated high-quality operational support and service delivery in the planning, coordination and delivery of the Prime Minister's visits, virtual engagements and state occasions. We coordinated and managed the delivery of complex logistical arrangements while complying with quarantine and COVID-safe practices, enabling successful policy outcomes and visits. PM&C has received messages of thanks from key stakeholders for the funerals, virtual engagements, events and visits we organised. This is an indication of a high degree of satisfaction with our performance in delivering these activities.	
# Official visits and events

### CASE STUDY

In 2020–21, the Prime Minister undertook a number of important overseas visits to participate in multilateral forums and to further enhance Australia's bilateral relationships. There was a strong focus on virtual engagements given that the COVID-19 pandemic closed international borders and paused international travel and Guest of Government visits.

PM&C delivered high-quality operational support in the planning, coordination and delivery of the Prime Minister's visits, virtual engagements and state occasions, within a complex COVID-19 environment. To accomplish this, risk assessments, COVID-safe practices, comprehensive procedures and multifaceted quarantine arrangements were created, implemented and managed. This enabled the program to be delivered efficiently and demonstrated logistical proficiency.

PM&C successfully supported a total of 3 prime ministerial overseas visits to 5 nations over the course of 13 days. Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, these visits involved complex quarantine coordination arrangements. The Prime Minister visited:

- · Japan (16–18 November 2020) (see the case study for Key Activity 4.1)
- New Zealand (30–31 May 2021)
- Singapore (10 June 2021)
- United Kingdom (G7) (11–15 June 2021)
- France (15–17 June 2021).

PM&C also successfully delivered the incoming Guests of Government program. We managed a visit to Australia by the Governor-General of New Zealand.

This year PM&C effectively managed 22 bilateral or multilateral virtual engagements, including with Heads of Government and Heads of State. This was a significant increase on last year's figures. The engagements were:

- Fourth, Fifth, Sixth, Seventh and Eighth Smart COVID-19 Management Leaders' Meetings
- Australia–Japan Leaders' Virtual Meeting
- Australia–Papua New Guinea Leaders' Virtual Summit and Signing Ceremony

- Virtual Summit on International Assistance and Support to Beirut and the Lebanese People
- Australia–Thailand Virtual Meeting and Signing
- ASEAN and East Asia Virtual Summit
- 2020 APEC Economic Leaders' Virtual Meeting hosted by Malaysia
- G20 Virtual Leaders' Summit
- Prime Minister's Virtual Acceptance of the Inaugural Grotius Prize, Keynote Address and Q&A
- European Union Australia Leaders' Meeting
- Australia-Netherlands Virtual Leaders' Talks
- Pacific Islands Forum High Level Roundtable on Urgent Climate
   Change Action
- Australia-Vietnam Annual Leaders' Meeting
- First Australia-Malaysia Annual Leaders' Virtual Meeting
- · Pacific Islands Forum Special Leaders' Retreat
- Australia–Norway Leaders' Virtual Meeting
- Virtual Quad Leaders' Meeting
- Leaders' Summit on Climate.

The virtual engagements achieved their aim of deepening cooperation between Australia and other nations.



The Prime Minister, the Hon Scott Morrison MP, and the Minister for Foreign Affairs, Senator the Hon Marise Payne, participating in the historic meeting with India, the United States, Japan and Australia from the Cabinet Room at the Commonwealth Parliament Offices in Sydney – the first ever Virtual Quad Leaders Meeting, 13 March 2021. Photo credit: Adam Taylor

PM&C successfully delivered a range of events in support of the Prime Minister, including:

- collaboration across governments in the establishment of the National Federation Reform Council meetings and related events in Canberra
- a reception for the national finalists for the Australian of the Year Awards.

Adhering to COVID-safe practices, PM&C also coordinated state memorial and state funeral services for:

- the Right Honourable Doug Anthony AC CH (in Tweed Heads, NSW)
- Major General the Honourable Philip Michael Jeffery AC AO (Mil) CVO MC (Retd) (at Duntroon, ACT)
- the Honourable Susan Ryan AO (in Sydney, NSW).

PM&C led the high-quality operational and logistics delivery of these events, all of which ran smoothly and were the subject of significant media coverage. Key stakeholders provided positive feedback on the quality of service that PM&C delivered in managing these visits, events and virtual engagements.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Ensure the department as an organisation is fit-for-purpose and ready to perform our functions in line with relevant standards and best practice to support the Prime Minister, Portfolio Ministers, their offices and the executive.	Timely registration and actioning of ministerial correspondence.	<ul> <li>Ministerial correspondence is:</li> <li>registered within 5 working days</li> <li>then actioned with the standard timeframes – VIP priority within 5 working days; VIP and organisations within 10 working days; general representation within 20 working days.</li> <li>Draft speeches are prepared to the satisfaction of the Prime Minister and his office, and the offices of Portfolio Ministers.</li> <li>Websites are compliant with security, accessibility and user experience standards.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 25–28	
Result	Partially achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through case study, data analysis and informal stakeholder feedback	
Analysis	<ul> <li>PM&amp;C partially achieved the measure under this key activity.</li> <li>Ministerial correspondence</li> <li>In 2020–21, similar to 2019–20, PM&amp;C experienced a sustained surge in the quantity of incoming ministerial correspondence.</li> <li>From 1 July 2020 to 30 June 2021, PM&amp;C received 151,004 pieces of correspondence.</li> <li>Of the 151,004 items of ministerial correspondence received, 140,434 (93%) were registered within the target of 5 working days.</li> <li>Draft speeches</li> <li>In 2020–21, PM&amp;C's speechwriters achieved their target by delivering timely and high-quality speechwriting support. There was an increase in the number of speech requests on the previous year – particularly video scripts – while the number of written messages remained steady. Feedback from stakeholders was strongly positive (see the case study below).</li> </ul>	

Key activity	Measure Target
Analysis	Websites In 2020–21, PM&C achieved its target of securing all websites within specified time frames:
	<ul> <li>100% of websites requiring security patching were actioned in the specified time frames throughout the year when updates were issued</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>achieving this measure ensured the Department's websites maintain the highest possible security settings so our communications platforms are fit for purpose and performing optimally.</li> </ul>
	PM&C aims to meet WCAG 2.0 accessibility standards where possible across the entire website. The author of content, rather than the Ministerial Support Division (MSD), is responsible for meeting accessibility standards. MSD performs an advisory role and assists with making recommendations and changes to the highest standard possible.
	Accessibility checking was undertaken on all reports and documents loaded to the PM&C website. Accessibility modifications were undertaken to an acceptable standard and when time allowed. The addition of a third website developer has ensured our time frames are met consistently. Specific data-driven requirements of policy areas and quick launch time frames have impacted the Department's ability to meet accessibility standards on all published communications.

# Speechwriting during a pandemic

### CASE STUDY

Like many other teams in PM&C, the speechwriting team's work changed significantly as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.

The Prime Minister and other portfolio ministers gave more speeches for virtual engagements and on video than ever before – requests for these products more than doubled in 2020–21. As a result, the speechwriting team adapted by adjusting the length, tone, structure and style of the speeches they drafted to suit virtual and video formats.

The speeches were delivered in a wide variety of forums, from international leaders' meetings and national conferences to local, community-based online gatherings. While the geography of the speech program contracted, the scope and volume of speeches delivered by the Prime Minister and portfolio ministers during this pandemic year expanded.

There was also a new narrative arc that encompassed almost every speech the Prime Minister gave – whatever the audience or topic, the context was COVID-19.

The team supported the Prime Minister and portfolio ministers to deliver critical information to Australians. Consistent positive feedback was received from key stakeholders on the quality and timeliness of the team's work.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Establish an effective public data sharing framework through the work of the Office of the National Data Commissioner.	The Office of the National Data Commissioner leads reforms to improve data sharing and use across the APS.	<ul> <li>Reforms are delivered within agreed timelines informed by the views of stakeholders and the data sharing framework is adopted by stakeholders.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 25–2	28
Result	On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through stakeholder case study	survey, data analysis and
Analysis	Evaluation through stakeholder survey, data analysis and	

# Consultation on the Data Availability and Transparency Bill 2020 during the COVID-19 pandemic

### CASE STUDY

The Australian Government is committed to ensuring that the reforms to the availability of and access to public sector data remains fully informed by stakeholder views despite disruption to traditional consultation methods during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Meeting the expectations of stakeholders will ensure reforms to public sector data are trusted.

From September 2020 to November 2020, the Office of the National Data Commissioner (ONDC) in PM&C undertook public consultation on an exposure draft of the Data Availability and Transparency Bill 2020. It received 88 submissions from government agencies, the research sector, private enterprise and civil society. Consultation occurred through a webinar, numerous discussions with stakeholder groups, speaking engagements, a series of workshops on accreditation, paid digital advertising and other digital content.

Feedback received through the exposure draft process was incorporated into the Bill introduced to the Parliament in December 2020.

This consultative approach to Bill development has helped maintain public trust in the data reforms, including the ability to institute a national regulator to oversee the scheme when passed. A trusted data sharing scheme will embed safe practices that could lead to better informed government policy and programs, improved government service delivery, and innovative research and development activities.

The consultation process was rated highly by participants and allowed the ONDC to confidently respond to the concerns and queries raised in relation to the exposure draft of the Data Availability and Transparency Bill ahead of parliamentary consideration. The ONDC continues to use feedback to inform the development of supporting materials to implement the data sharing scheme under the Bill.

The consultation process enabled the Minister to introduce effective data sharing legislation that meets the needs and expectations of a number of stakeholder groups. This will enable the new public sector data sharing scheme to support the delivery of outcomes that improve the lives of all Australians.

<b>Results:</b>	Key	Activity 5.7
-----------------	-----	--------------

Key activity	Measure	Target
Ensure Australia's honours system appropriately recognises worthy Australians.	Timely advice on the administration of Australia's honours system is provided to the Prime Minister, with a focus on:	<ul> <li>Maintain the reputation and integrity of Australia's honours system.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>the implementation of new awards proposed by the Prime Minister</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>ensuring the integrity of the system through appropriate administration of awards.</li> </ul>	
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 2	5–28
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through case study	
Analysis	PM&C achieved the measure a activity by providing expert ac the Office of the Official Secre and with the Department of I honours system has integrity of the Australian community.	dvice and collaboration with etary to the Governor-General Defence to ensure Australia's
	During this period PM&C provided advice to the Government on the establishment of a new Australian Sports Medal; a National Emergency Medal to recognise responders to the 2019–2020 bushfires; and an honour roll to specially recognise honours recipients who made significant contribution to the nation's COVID-19 response and recovery (see the case study below).	
	A communication campaign raised public awareness on how to nominate someone for an honour for exceptional work in Australia's COVID-19 response. In the Queen's Birthday 2021 Honours List, 63 recipients were recognised for their service responding to COVID-19.	
	PM&C successfully provided so Australian Government Public In 2020–21, 30 Public Service M Australian Government public were women. PM&C also supp and Commonwealth member Council, the National Emerge Australian Bravery Decoration	c Service Medal Committee. Medals were awarded to c servants; and 13 of those ported the Government rs of the Order of Australia ncy Medal Committee and the

# *Honouring significant COVID-19 related contributions*

### CASE STUDY

On 24 January 2021, the Prime Minister announced a dedicated COVID-19 honour roll to recognise those who contribute outstanding achievement and service to the nation's pandemic response and recovery.

The Government wanted an appropriate mechanism to acknowledge Australians who make exceptional contributions to the COVID-19 response and recovery.

On recommendation by PM&C, the Governor-General and the Prime Minister created an ongoing digital honour roll for COVID-19 recognition, hosted on the Governor-General's website. The Governor-General recorded a message encouraging nominations, and PM&C coordinated a social media campaign to highlight the call for nominations and inform the public about application and eligibility requirements. COVID-19 honours recognition details are published on both the Governor-General's and the Prime Minister's websites, as well as on the PM&C website and PM&C's LinkedIn and Twitter channels.

Already, more than 60 people have been named in the COVID-19 honour roll for their contribution to Australia's pandemic response and recovery.

The COVID-19 honour roll gathers stories of the contributions made by inspirational Australians during the pandemic so that they can be shared and celebrated across the country. The Australia Day and Queens Birthday 2021 Honours Lists are the first lists to recognise recipients for their support for Australia's response to and recovery from the global COVID-19 pandemic. The COVID-19 honour roll ensures lasting recognition for the exceptional service that has kept the country going through this tough and unprecedented period.

Establishing the COVID-19 honour roll supports PM&C's purpose by demonstrating the relevance and utility of the Australian honours system to enable the country to acknowledge significant service to countering the COVID-19 pandemic and enabling Australia's economic recovery.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Support reforms to accelerate APS digital transformation; and drive APS capability development	PM&C enables whole-of- government collaboration to facilitate good policy development including by coordinating and influencing data activities	<ul> <li>Data is shared across</li> <li>Commonwealth and state government agencies to support policy development and service delivery.</li> </ul>
and planning.	across agencies and data sharing activities.	<ul> <li>The data capability of Australian Government agencies matures through coordinated and influential action.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>APS employees participate in behavioural insights capability programs.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 2	5–28
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through case study and data analysis	
Analysis	PM&C achieved its targets under this this key activity.	
	Data sharing to support policy development and service delivery	
	In 2020–21, PM&C collaborated with Commonwealth and state and territory government agencies to improve data sharing and use across jurisdictions.	
	PM&C supported 5 meetings of Data and Digital Ministers to progress 7 national priority projects. Projects include a national all-hazards service project for fires, floods and cyclones, and a life event project to enable easier access to health and other services following the birth of a child.	
	The sharing of Commonwealth employment-related data with states and territories supports jurisdictions to deliver targeted employment programs. In 2020–21, PM&C facilitated multijurisdictional access to linked JobKeeper, JobSeeker, Single Touch Payroll and social services payments data, resolving data gaps and ensuring consistent analysis.	
	A data sharing intergovernmental agreement between the Commonwealth and states and territories was signed by all leaders at National Cabinet on 9 July 2021. The agreement embe national data sharing reforms and develops a culture of facilitatin data sharing.	

Key activity	Measure Target
Analysis	Data capability of Australian Government agencies matures through coordinated and influential action
	PM&C coordinates whole-of-government data activities, overseen by the Deputy Secretaries Data Group, the Data Champions Executive (SES officers in leading data roles from 8 agencies), and the broader Data Champions Network (typically SES officers from approximately 50 agencies).
	In 2020–21, PM&C supported these agencies to deliver on whole-of-government projects including on the open data agenda, Indigenous data, using data to respond to national crises, data literacy and communication, collaboration in metadata management, and SES accountabilities for data.
	APS employees participate in behavioural insight capability programs
	In 2020–21, more than 2,600 APS employees participated in the Behavioural Economic Team of the Australian Government (BETA) behavioural insights capability programs.
	APS employees developed behavioural insight capability by completing training courses, attending presentations, participating in workshops, completing an e-learning course and behaviour discovery tool, and liaising through their peer networks.
	BETA ran a competitive process for emerging APS leaders to join the Behavioural Insights Champions' Network (BICN). The BICN is designed to increase behavioural insights capability across the APS enterprise. It is running from 2020 to 2022 with around 100 staff from 38 APS agencies. BETA also leads the Behavioural Insights Practitioners' Network, which is designed to develop capability within APS behavioural insights teams.

# *Cross-jurisdictional data sharing to support policy development and service delivery*

### CASE STUDY

Throughout 2020–21, the Commonwealth worked closely with state and territory governments to significantly increase the volume and value of cross-jurisdictional data sharing to support the COVID-19 response and economic recovery.

PM&C sought to deliver high-value cross-jurisdictional data sharing while improving data sharing capability and practices. This work supports PM&C's commitment to:

- · share data to deliver vital programs and services to Australians
- develop productive relationships between state, territory and Commonwealth governments
- coordinate and shape policy across the Australian Government.

PM&C supported jurisdictions and data custodians to unlock valuable data across a range of priority areas such as employment, education, social services and health.

PM&C negotiated for mutually beneficial outcomes and reciprocal data access between jurisdictions, initially focusing on emergency data needs. PM&C then identified and took action to resolve longstanding data sharing barriers, building relationships between custodians to improve trust across the data-sharing system.

PM&C helped jurisdictions access 15 priority datasets to support COVID-19 response and recovery. The data shared between jurisdictions provided decision makers with a more complete national picture of the COVID-19 crisis and impacts of government interventions. Shared data also allowed governments to better target economic support where it was needed.

PM&C's approach of unlocking data with all jurisdictions where possible has ensured benefits can be realised widely.

PM&C built strong partnerships and networks with data practitioners across all governments, which fostered a transition toward data sharing across jurisdictions by default rather than by exception.

The profile of data sharing has increased nationally, and PM&C is driving the next phase of intergovernmental data sharing.

The success and impact of increased data sharing resulted in national support for a broader intergovernmental agreement to share data by default where it can be done safely, securely and lawfully.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Draw on structured policy analysis, agile project management methods and behavioural insights to deliver policy projects.	Contribute to the delivery of the Government's key priorities through the application of behavioural economics and rigorous evaluation.	<ul> <li>15 advisory and evaluation projects completed.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 25	5-28
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through case study	y and data analysis
Analysis	<ul> <li>Evaluation through case study and data analysis</li> <li>PM&amp;C achieved its target under this key activity. In 2020–21, the Behavioural Economic Team of the Australian Government (BETA) and the Policy Projects and Taskforce Office (PPTO) continued to make contributions to the Government's key priorities through the application of behavioural insights (BETA), agile project methodology and structured policy advice (PPTO).</li> <li>To safeguard Australia from COVID-19, BETA contributed to the development of a 2-part practical guide for returning travellers who are entering Australia's hotel quarantine program (see the case study below).</li> <li>In line with Recommendation 32 of the Independent Review of the Australian Public Service, the Chief Operating Officers Committee commissioned the PPTO to consult and build a suite of best-practice guidance for setting up, running and closing down taskforces across the APS enterprise. Using agile project methodologies, the PPTO led consultations and developed a toolkit with user-centred advice, templates and resources for taskforces which launched on the Australian Public Service Commission (APSC) website in February 2021.</li> </ul>	
	PM&C exceeded its target for projects set under this key act design, delivery and rigorous of insights in government policy policy analysis and agile proje methods to deliver expert polic Government priorities.	tivity. Projects included the evaluation of behavioural and the use of structured ct management

# Hotel quarantine preparedness guide

### CASE STUDY

Australia's hotel quarantine program plays an important role in keeping Australia safe from COVID-19. The success of the program relies on achieving and maintaining best-practice standards.

The Halton National Review of Hotel Quarantine identified that some travellers are not psychologically prepared for hotel quarantine and that more could be done by the Australian Government to support people's wellbeing by better preparing them for the experience.

In response to this, the Behavioural Economic Team of the Australian Government (BETA) developed a 2-part practical guide for returning travellers entering hotel quarantine. The information supports the wellbeing of returning travellers and psychologically prepares them for hotel quarantine with practical guidance. BETA developed the guide in consultation with a wide range of stakeholders, including hotel quarantine facility managers, psychologists, relevant state and territory and Australian Government agencies and the National COVID-19 Coordination Commission. BETA user-tested the products with travellers who had recently undergone quarantine.

The guide was made available to the public on the Australian Government Department of Health website. It was promoted via Smartraveller and the Department of Home Affairs website, and in emails from the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade to registered Australians interested in returning to Australia.

Since publication in November 2020, the guide has been downloaded over 55,500 times and has received positive feedback. Travellers have made positive comments on social media, and the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade has supported efforts to customise the materials for incoming seasonal workers undergoing hotel quarantine.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Provide high quality support and advice to the National Cabinet and the National Federation Reform Council.	High quality support provided to the National Cabinet and the National Federation Reform Council.	<ul> <li>Operational support model is defined and supporting processes and systems are in place.</li> </ul>
	Operational and support services to support meetings of Cabinet and committees are managed and delivered to a consistently high standard.	<ul> <li>Clear decision making and management processes and effective implementation of decisions.</li> <li>Stable technology to support virtual meetings, with greater than 95 per cent of meetings successful.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 25–28	3
Result	Measure 1: Achieved	
	Measure 2: Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through data analysis	
Analysis		

Key activity	Measure	Target
Monitor and report on the implementation of Government priorities.	High quality quantitative and qualitative data provided to the Prime Minister on the status of priorities.	<ul> <li>Quarterly and biannual report to the Prime Minister.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 25	5–28
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through milestone	delivery and data analysis
Analysis	Achieved Evaluation through milestone delivery and data analysis PM&C achieved its target under this key activity. In October 2020, PM&C became responsible for supporting the newly established Policy Implementation Committee (PIC) of Cabinet. The PIC provides regular strategic oversight of implementation of Government initiatives and deep dives into selected policies to pinpoint implementation blockages or risks. PM&C supports PIC by working closely with line agencies to ensure the materials considered by PIC provide a frank assessment and facilitate informed discussion of the key implementation risks of an initiative. PM&C also delivered quarterly reporting on the delivery of all election commitments and measures announced in budget updates (for example the Budget and MYEFO). These reports were delivered within the time frame expected by the Prime Minister's Office. They cover commitments across all portfolios, with high-level descriptions for each commitment. The timing of biannual reporting to the Prime Minister has shifted to better align with implementation of the Budget. PM&C has completed projects to foster solutions both internal to the public service and for broader public consumption. During the peak of the COVID-19 pandemic, PM&C's Cabinet Division teamed up with the Disaster Preparedness and Recovery Branch to develop repeatable analysis and charts that gave the Prime Minister up-to-the minute information about the domestic and global impact of COVID-19. Twice-daily COVID-19 briefings were critical	

Reforms agreed by the Secretaries Board are implemented and improve APS capability.	<ul> <li>Greater than 80% of initiatives delivered or on track with regular monitoring and reporting of impact measurement to the Secretaries Board.</li> </ul>
Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 25-	-28
Achieved	
Evaluation through data analys	sis
Evaluation through data analysis PM&C achieved its measure and target under this key activi The APS Reform Office (ARO) works with partners across the APS enterprise to deliver initiatives identified in the Government's APS reform agenda, <i>Delivering for Australian</i> and in response to the COVID-19 crisis to support recovery. The ARO reports that in 2020–21, 44 of 50 initiatives (88%) contained in the Government's reform agenda were achieve (the initiative has transitioned to a business-as-usual function or reached a concluding point) or on track (stakeholder engagement, design and implementation of actions are underway). Six remaining initiatives are under exploration to ensure viability and relevance given the changing environment. For the purposes of reporting, the scope of AF reform has been limited to the 50 initiatives included the establishment of the APS enterprise surge reserve; embedding the HR, data and digital professions; standing up the Chief Operating Officer Committee; Secretaries Board scenario planning; and architecture to track policy implementation. Over 2021, PM&C has undertaken work to ensure effective prioritisation and continued implementation of enterprise reforms that support immediate and medium-term responses while we continue to build the longer term capability of the APS enterprise. The ARO is contributing to the development of impact measurement for the Secretaries Board by developing metrics to measure the impact of the Secretaries Digital Committee, the approach to program	
	implemented and improve APS capability. Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 25- Achieved Evaluation through data analys PM&C achieved its measure an The APS Reform Office (ARO) v the APS enterprise to deliver in Government's APS reform ager and in response to the COVID-7 The ARO reports that in 2020-2 contained in the Government's (the initiative has transitioned for or reached a concluding point) engagement, design and implu- underway). Six remaining initia to ensure viability and relevance environment. For the purposes reform has been limited to the Government's APS reform ager In 2020, key examples of APS re- the establishment of the APS e embedding the HR, data and co up the Chief Operating Officer Board scenario planning; and a policy implementation. Over 2021, PM&C has undertake prioritisation and continued im- reforms that support immediar responses while we continue to capability of the APS enterprises the development of impact me Board by developing metrics to

Key activity	Measure	Target
Ensure the Department has the capacity and capability to respond to a rapidly changing operating context through the development of an agency-wide workforce strategy including reference to APS Reform and talent and succession planning.	The workforce strategy is developed and implemented.	<ul> <li>The strategy is delivered by 29 January 2021.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 25	5–28
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through milestone delivery	
Analysis	PM&C achieved its measure and target under this key activity. Following robust consultation and research, the PM&C Workforce Strategy was developed and endorsed by the Chief Operating Officer on 29 January 2021. The PM&C Workforce Strategy identifies 3 objectives to ensure the PM&C workforce is strongly positioned for the future, ensuring the right people are in the right roles at the right time.	
	Ready – we are nimble and pr	repared.
	Together – we work in partne	•
	<b>Enriched</b> – we build capability targeted development.	/ through experience and
	Implementation of Phase One Strategy Action Plan commer Phase One actions addressed targeted capability developme and improved workforce plan prioritised based on their prece to our identified future workfor	nced in February 2021. career pathways and ent, resourcing readiness ning. These actions were dicted impact and alignment





# Purpose 6

*Preparing well to respond to critical issues* 

### Summary

PM&C achieved one and partially achieved one of the 6 performance measures under this purpose in 2020–21 and is on track to deliver the other 4 over the forward estimates. The detailed performance analyses and case studies below demonstrate PM&C's performance against each key activity, measure and target to support the purpose of preparing well to respond to critical issues.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Establish a greater capability to anticipate and establish a rapid and ready response capability.	PM&C has an action plan to anticipate and stand up taskforces to manage critical issues as they arise.	<ul> <li>Taskforce functions responding to critical issues have strong governance and are resourced appropriately to enable a rapid on the ground response for the community.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 30–3	1
Result	On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through case study, m stakeholder feedback	nilestone delivery and informal
Analysis	PM&C is on track to achieving the activity over the forward estimate	e measure and target under this key es.
		021, Taskforce Coordination Support ctical active governance framework new taskforces within PM&C.
	workshop as part of the standard This is central to the success of thi workshop is to seek to understand deliverables, establish agreed eva risk assessment. This process assis required for ongoing consultation	d taskforce desired outcomes and luation measures and undertake a sts with identifying key stakeholders and advice. TCS will provide iskforce life cycle to go through the
	open on possible and emerging t action and responses when requ network will ensure existing depa	representatives from all PM&C vill keep the flow of communication
	is undertaken that covers staff of financial management requirem and ensuring legacy documentar This process will capture metrics evaluation for the TCS to underst to be incorporated into continued checklists and processes.	will include an exit interview with orehensive wrap-up and handover f-boarding, compliance with ents and accessibility of records; tion is managed appropriately. for ongoing performance and lessons learned, with feedback d review and improvement of
	Ongoing commitment to this fur further implement new processe performance measure.	

# Taskforce coordination support

### CASE STUDY

Taskforces have become a dynamic method of achieving outcomes across the APS enterprise, particularly in PM&C. Taskforces are regularly established within PM&C to meet emerging or high-profile Government priorities. Some are short term (3–6 months) and some longer term (1–3 years), but all require dedicated focus and varying timescales, set-up and delivery resourcing and effort from many parts of PM&C and more broadly across the APS enterprise.

Taskforce Coordination Support (TCS) was established in early 2021 following endorsement from the Executive Board to provide support to taskforces by:

- providing a 'one stop shop' for new taskforces and PM&C enabling services to support incoming taskforce executive and team members for seamless start-up and wind-up of taskforces
- facilitating good governance practice in line with PM&C policies promoting compliance with legislative obligations.

Since its establishment TCS has provided assistance and advice to a number of taskforces in varying stages of start-up and wind-up of operations. A central taskforce coordination hub is in its early stages of development to assist taskforces with collaboration across enabling services and to improve record-keeping. The team has been integral in leveraging digital solutions to further refine and simplify taskforce establishment and wind-up.

The TCS function mitigates several strategic and operational risks to PM&C and is in line with Australian National Audit Office and internal audit health check recommendations that good governance of taskforces is a key requirement for accountability.

Consultation across PM&C enabling service teams has indicated strong support for this central coordination function, as it is anticipated to ease pressure and workload in relation to new taskforce requests. Taskforces that have received assistance from TCS have provided favourable feedback in relation to the benefits of the function and have offered support to give weight to further development of the function. Established checklists, templates and tailored/facilitated guidance through known 'sticking points', facilitating connections between key PM&C and taskforce stakeholders, and efficiencies gained through use of a central coordination hub are all benefits that have received positive feedback to date.

Informal feedback from stakeholders has been consistently positive, with recognition that this is a much-needed initiative. A recent review showed that identified issues were being addressed by TCS. As this function is in its first year, the team is in the process of developing tools to establish measurable performance targets with methods to capture data in relation to tracking wind-up activities such as staff off-boarding, contract closure and complete handover documentation, including accessible wind-up briefing about measurable activities.

Ongoing implementation of the TCS will provide increased efficiencies and risk mitigation through coordinated communications guidance, assistance through established checklists and processes, and reduction of duplication across PM&C enabling services. The TCS will develop specialised skills and resources for a range of scenarios relating to establishment of taskforces delivering key Government priorities.

Key activity	Measure	Target
Support the Government as new priorities arise by responding quickly and flexibly in establishing robust governance arrangements and functions with appropriate resourcing.	Commonwealth whole-of- government coordination, resource mobilisation and support to state and territory jurisdictions during times of crisis are effective.	<ul> <li>The Government introduces improved architecture that better enables the timely delivery of support to jurisdictions in times of crisis.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 30	0–31
Result	Achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through data analy	vsis and milestone delivery
Analysis	PM&C achieved the target und During 2020–21, PM&C worked across government to ensure prepared for, and able to effect of crisis events. PM&C reported Prime Minister, preparing mor COVID-19 pandemic. PM&C worked with the Depart develop 2 tabletop exercises for Committee of Cabinet, and on conducted by the Secretaries ensured that ministers and see in managing emergency and opportunity to consider longe Australian policy over the next	a with agencies from the Commonwealth is tively respond to, all types d on a daily basis to the re than 600 reports on the tment of Home Affairs to or the National Security he futures scenario exercise Board. These exercises cretaries have had practice crisis events and have the r term trends that will shape
	The National Exercising Progra 2021–22 as part of the reform p response to recommendation into National Natural Disaster PM&C updated the Australian Management Framework (ACC establishment of the new Nati Agency and reforms to Emerge that are due to commence on with 19 Commonwealth agence territories, and held 29 meeting of the revised AGCMF. The revis the Secretaries' Committee of and is published on the PM&C	backaged announced in s of the Royal Commission Arrangements. Government Crisis CMF) to reflect the onal Recovery and Resilience ency Management Australia 1 July 2021. PM&C consulted ies and all states and gs as part of the development sed AGCMF was considered by National Security in June 2021

Key activity	Measure	Target
Support the Government in its efforts to introduce new Emergency Management response architecture.	Commonwealth whole-of- government coordination, resource mobilisation and support to state and territory jurisdictions during times of crisis are effective.	<ul> <li>The Government introduces improved architecture that better enables the timely delivery of support to jurisdictions in times of crisis.</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Progress in the delivery of a Public Safety Mobile Broadband system as outlined in the roadmap agreed by COAG in December 2018.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 30	0–31
Result	On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through milestone	delivery and data analysis
Analysis	PM&C is on track to achieving key activity. PM&C has been instrumental a Public Safety Mobile Broadb matter of priority for jurisdiction PM&C worked with the Depart the states and territories to key during 2020–21.	in driving the delivery of band (PSMB) system as a bins and the Commonwealth. tment of Home Affairs and
	In response to the Royal Com Disaster Arrangements recom the delivery of PSMB, the Nati Council agreed that the Natio Ministers Meeting would prog as a priority action. The PSMB commenced in May 2021 and August 2022.	nmendation to expedite onal Federation Reform nal Emergency Management yress the recommendation Proof of Concept project

Key activity	Measure	Target
Support the APS Commissioner in building agile workforce models, including exploring the establishment of a surge workforce capacity which can be mobilised in times of extreme national crisis.	Commonwealth whole-of- government coordination, resource mobilisation and support to state and territory jurisdictions during times of crisis are effective.	<ul> <li>The Government introduces improved architecture that better enables the timely delivery of support to jurisdictions in times of crisis.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 30	D-31
Result	Partially achieved	
Methodology	Evaluation through milestone	delivery and data analysis
Analysis	Evaluation through milestone delivery and data analysis PM&C partially achieved its target under this key activity. In accordance with the recommendation of the Royal Commission into National Natural Disaster Arrangements, a new APS Surge Reserve has been established to support the mobilisation of staff for emerging needs. This function transferred from PM&C to the Australian Public Service Commission (APSC). The Secretaries Board agreed to the final design of the APS Surge Reserve in April 2021. The new APS Surge Reserve is designed to support the mobilisation of large numbers of APS staff quickly in a crisis. Surge reserve arrangements will be tested and revised through regular exercises involving the Surge Reserve Coordinator and portfolio contacts. The National Framework for Public Sector Mobility, which supports movement between state and territory jurisdictions, was delivered in July 2020. Commonwealth, state and territory commissioners endorsed an update to the framework in April 2021. As at 30 June 2021, more than 2,000 staff have volunteered to join the APS Surge Reserve, with further	

Key activity	Measure	Target
Support Government in the implementation of agreed recommendations arising from the CSIRO Climate and Disaster Resilience Report submitted to the Commonwealth Government on 30 June 2020.	Commonwealth whole-of- government coordination, resource mobilisation and support to state and territory jurisdictions during times of crisis are effective.	<ul> <li>The Government introduces improved architecture that better enables the timely delivery of support to jurisdictions in times of crisis.</li> </ul>
Source	Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 30	)–31
Result	On track	
Methodology	Evaluation through milestone stakeholder survey	delivery and
Analysis	PM&C is on track to achieving the forward estimates. In 2020–21, we helped support to implement recommendation Organisation (CSIRO) Climate Report, primarily by providing and the Cabinet to respond to of the Royal Commission into the Arrangements, which are align recommendations of the CSIR PM&C supported the Prime M with all state and territory prer We continue to support whole work with states and territorie Commission's recommendations) Stakeholder survey results der assessment from external stak performance against this mea We had a key role in advising to the CSIRO recommendations the Cabinet to establish the ne Resilience Agency and the Aus 2 key initiatives that give effect and CSIRO recommendations continue to drive resilience out	the Government ons arising from the I Industrial Research and Disaster Resilience advice to the Prime Minister the recommendations National Natural Disaster ned to many of the O report. inister to share the report miers and chief ministers. e-of-government efforts to s to implement the Royal ons (and by implication and monitor progress. monstrated a highly positive keholders of our successful sure. the Prime Minister and ew National Recovery and stralian Climate Service – t to both Royal Commission . Both these key initiatives

Measure	Target
Work cooperatively with states and territories to respond to the Royal Commission's report and implement agreed recommendations.	<ul> <li>Increase Australia's ability to prepare for, respond to, recover from and build resilience to natural disasters.</li> </ul>
Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 30	)–31
On track	
Evaluation through milestone	delivery and data analysis
PM&C is on track to achieving this key activity. On 13 December 2020, the Gov response – A national approace final report of the Royal Comm Disaster Arrangements. PM&C to develop responses to the 80 the Royal Commission. PM&C coordinated the develop response, including considerat Reform Council. PM&C prepare Government and coordinated Commonwealth as part of this supported or supported in prin recommendations, and noted and territories. In conjunction with the establ Cabinet architecture, the Aust collaborated with the states ar the National Emergency Mana (NEMMM). NEMMM is coordina- of the Royal Commission's reco- of government, ensuring that resilience, response and recover harmonised across jurisdiction A number of the Royal Comm for the Australian Government implemented. For example, the Resilience Agency and Austral been established. Five reports recommendation have been p of Home Affairs website. PM&C	its measure and target under vernment published its ch to natural disasters – to the hission into National Natural coordinated across portfolios 0 recommendations made by oment of the Government tion by the National Federation ed regular briefing to the consultation across the work. The Government hociple most of the those directed to the states ishment of the National ralian Government nd territories to establish agement Ministers Meeting ating the implementation commendations at all levels reforms to natural disaster ery arrangements are hs. ission's key recommendations thave already been e National Recovery and ian Climate Services have on progress against each published on the Department C will continue working e Affairs and relevant
	Work cooperatively with states and territories to respond to the Royal Commission's report and implement agreed recommendations. Corporate Plan 2020–24, pp 30 On track Evaluation through milestone PM&C is on track to achieving this key activity. On 13 December 2020, the Gov response – <i>A national approxe</i> final report of the Royal Comm Disaster Arrangements. PM&C to develop responses to the 80 the Royal Commission. PM&C coordinated the develop response, including considerat Reform Council. PM&C prepare Government and coordinated Commonwealth as part of this supported or supported in prin recommendations, and noted



# Part 3



# Management and accountability

# Corporate governance

PM&C is committed to good governance and the highest standards of accountability, transparency and integrity. Our corporate governance framework guides good governance and sound business practices across all areas and levels of the Department. It has been designed to drive efficient and effective business operations; ensure the proper use and management of public resources; identify and mitigate risk; and drive continuous improvement through corporate planning, performance monitoring and reporting. Over the reporting period our governance structures were reviewed regularly in light of changes to our operating environment to ensure they remain fit for purpose and are underpinned by a culture of accountability, integrity and trust.

Key components of our corporate governance framework are:

- the Department's strategic corporate planning, performance monitoring and reporting processes
- a governance committee structure (see Table 3.1)
- · audit and assurance activities

- risk management framework, systems and controls
- fraud prevention and control
- business continuity framework, policy and response
- processes to track compliance with legal, legislative and regulatory obligations and responsibilities.

### Committees

PM&C's 5 governance committees (see Table 3.1) supported the Secretary, the Executive Board and other senior executives to fulfil their corporate and governance responsibilities. The committees provided a range of advice and support on PM&C operations to assist in key decision making.

COMMITTEE	PURPOSE
Executive Board	Provided senior leadership and strategic direction over the delivery of government and other departmental priorities and objectives. It made key decisions and reviewed risks with a primary focus on Government priorities, strategic planning in policy and operational matters, performance monitoring, culture and resource allocation.
Audit and Risk Committee	Provided independent advice and assistance to the Secretary on the appropriateness of PM&C's financial and performance reporting responsibilities, risk oversight and management, and systems of internal control.
Inclusion and Diversity Committee	Provided strategic advice on the Department's inclusion and diversity strategy and objectives, and their alignment to business goals, drawing on the Commonwealth and Australian Public Service Commission. It provided a dedicated mechanism to drive and promote inclusion and diversity initiatives and change within PM&C.
Consultative Committee	Provided a mechanism for staff consultation between management and employee representatives on workplace relations matters relating to the operation of the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet Enterprise Agreement 2017–20, such as the development and review of employment policies.
Health, Safety and Wellbeing Committee	Provided a formal mechanism for consultation and cooperation on work health and safety matters, including initiating, developing and implementing measures that affect workers.

#### Table 3.1: Departmental committees and their purposes

### AUDIT AND RISK COMMITTEE

The PM&C Audit and Risk Committee (ARC) provides independent advice and assistance to the Secretary on the appropriateness of PM&C's financial and performance reporting responsibilities, risk oversight and management, and system of internal control.

The *ARC Charter* sets out the ARC's role, authority, responsibilities, composition and tenure, reporting, and administrative arrangements.

Table 3.2 contains further details on ARC membership for the period 1 July 2020 to 30 June 2021.

External ARC mer	nber
ARC member name and title	Carol Lilley
	Chair for entire reporting period
Member	21 August 2020
attendance at	9 September 2020
meetings	8 December 2020
	25 February 20201
	1 June 2021
Qualifications, knowledge, skills	Carol Lilley is an external independent member and the chair of the PM&C Audit and Risk Committee.
or experience	Ms Lilley's experience and qualifications are as follows:
	<ul> <li>Ms Lilley is currently serving on a range of other Australian Government audit committees, including the Department of Home Affairs, Services Australia, the Australian Federal Police and Austrade</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Ms Lilley is the deputy chair of Icon Water and has had other director roles in the Commonwealth government and private sector.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>A former partner of PricewaterhouseCoopers (2004–2011), Ms Lilley's background is in financial statements, internal audit and risk management. She is now an independent director and audit committee member.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Ms Lilley is a Graduate of the Australian Institute of Company Directors, Fellow of the Institute of Chartered Accountants, Australia and New Zealand and a certified internal auditor.</li> </ul>
Member remuneration (incl GST)	\$ 26,570

#### Table 3.2: Audit and Risk Committee

External ARC mer	External ARC member	
ARC member name and title	Paul Smith Member for entire reporting period	
Member attendance at meetings	21 August 2020 9 September 2020 8 December 2020 25 February 20201 1 June 2021	
Qualifications, knowledge, skills or experience	<ul> <li>Paul Smith is an independent management consultant and an independent member of PM&amp;C's Audit and Risk Committee.</li> <li>Mr Smith's experience and qualifications are as follows:</li> <li>Mr Smith has operated in executive committee roles across all facets of consulting organisations, including strategy, operations, and compliance. He is currently an independent management consultant.</li> <li>He has over 35 years' experience in financial management and ICT consulting to public sector and commercial and not-for-profit organisations.</li> <li>He has been a partner in professional consulting firms for 21 years. He is a Founding Partner of Callida Consulting.</li> <li>He is a Fellow, CPA Australia; a Senior Certified Professional from the Australian Computer Society; and a Graduate Member of the Australian Institute of Company Directors.</li> <li>His qualifications include a Bachelor of Commerce (ANU).</li> </ul>	
Member remuneration (incl GST)	\$12,500	

External ARC member	
ARC member	Maria Storti
name and title	Member for entire reporting period
	Financial Statements Adviser
Member	21 August 2020
attendance at	9 September 2020
meetings	8 December 2020
	25 February 20201
	1 June 2021
Qualifications, knowledge, skills or experience	Maria Storti is an independent member of PM&C Audit and Risk Committee. She is the PM&C Financial Statements Adviser – a role that replaced the role of Chair of PM&C's Financial Statement Sub-Committee. Ms Storti experience and qualifications are as follows:
	<ul> <li>Ms Storti specialises in financial management, governance and risk management.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>She serves as a Board member and an Audit Committee member and has served in senior executive roles and consultancy for over 3 decades.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>She holds a Master of Business Administration and is a Fellow of the Chartered Accountants, Australia and New Zealand.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>She is a Fellow of the Australian Institute of Company Directors and member of the Institute of Internal Auditors.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Her experience includes positions as Ernst &amp; Young performance improvement partner, Deputy CEO at Defence Housing Australia and Vice-President Governance &amp; Development at the University of Canberra.</li> </ul>
Member remuneration (incl GST)	\$18,650
Internal ARC mem	nber
---	---
ARC member name and title	Deborah Anton Member for entire reporting period
Member attendance at meetings	21 August 2020 9 September 2020 8 December 2020 25 February 20201 1 June 2021
Qualifications, knowledge, skills or experience	<ul> <li>Deborah Anton is a career public servant who has held senior executive roles across a range of portfolios. She has served as an internal member of the PM&amp;C Audit and Risk Committee since November 2019. Ms Anton's experience and qualifications are as follows:</li> <li>Ms Anton has served as the Interim National Data Commissioner since 9 August 2018. In this role she is charged with leading</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>APS reforms to data sharing.</li> <li>She has experience in policy, program design and delivery. Immediately prior to her current role she served as the Deputy Director-General and Chief Operating Officer of IP Australia.</li> <li>She holds a Bachelor of Science (Hons) and Masters of Management (Industry Strategy) from the ANU. She is also a Graduate of the Australian Institute of Company Directors course.</li> </ul>
Member remuneration (incl GST)	N/A

### **Risk management**

PM&C manages 3 strategic risks:

- The risk that the welfare of our people is not managed well.
- The risk that we fail to deliver on the priorities of the Prime Minister and the Government or on the critical enablers of government for which we are responsible.
- The risk that our advice to the Prime Minister and the Government is not of high quality or not delivered on time.

Under the Department's Risk Management and Policy Framework, our number one strategic risk is anything that could affect the welfare of our people. As the COVID-19 pandemic continued throughout 2020, PM&C used a risk management approach to successfully mitigate any severe impacts to our staff operations.

Throughout 2020–21, COVID-19 risk assessments that were developed in response to the pandemic were continually reviewed and improved. As a result of these assessments, PM&C took actions to help prevent or minimise the likelihood of transmission of the virus should it be identified among staff or visitors. A reduction in international visits gave PM&C an opportunity to strengthen risk management practices related to travel. In 2020, PM&C developed a Protocols and International Visits framework for managing risks, including COVID-19 risks, associated with international visits and Guests of Government. This has placed PM&C in a position to successfully navigate risk as international travel resumes.

The Risk Management and Policy Framework, which was endorsed by the Secretary and the Executive Board in May 2020, assisted us to effectively manage and respond to events as they unfolded. The framework sets out our appetite, tolerance and approach for managing risk at both a strategic and operational level. It provides guidance on assessing and managing risk in response to the purpose and priorities set out in the Corporate Plan and operational level risks that may affect the achievement of our objectives.

Our risk framework champions a positive risk culture and fosters a 'no surprises' approach to managing risk across PM&C. Our approach to managing risk was reinforced in 2021 by further embedding and thus maturing the framework. The Secretary and the Executive Board provided a strong governance mechanism to ensure risk was effectively incorporated and managed at a strategic level. The Executive Board was supported by the PM&C Audit and Risk Committee, which provided independent advice on the Department's risks and the effectiveness of our controls.

### CLIMATE RISK

Australian public servants are required to understand and appropriately manage climate risks where they are relevant to Australian Government policies, programs and operations, in accordance with the obligations and frameworks established by the *Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013* (PGPA Act) and *Public Service Act 1999.* In 2020–21, PM&C contributed to the development of a preliminary Climate Risk Disclosure Framework for the Australian Public Service as part of our ongoing engagement in the Australian Government Disaster and Climate Resilience Reference Group. This initiative, jointly led by the Department of Agriculture, Water and the Environment and the Department of Industry, Science, Energy and Resources, will provide a reporting platform to support Government agencies to report climate risk information.

### **Complaints management**

PM&C welcomes feedback from the community as a way to continually improve our services and ensure the professionalism of our staff. Under our complaints-handling policy, PM&C can assess complaints regarding our services, the conduct of our staff and any PM&C procurement activities that fall under the *Government Procurement (Judicial Review) Act 2018.* 

In 2020–21 we undertook a review of the Department's complaints-handling policies and procedures to ensure alignment with the Commonwealth Ombudsman's latest guidance and to better address issues raised by members of the public.

Between 1 July 2020 and 30 June 2021, PM&C received 10 complaints that were in line with our complaints-handling policy. Eight complaints were resolved and 2 were in the process of being assessed as at 30 June 2021. During the same period, we did not receive any complaints relating to the *Government Procurement* (Judicial Review) Act 2018.

### Fraud prevention and control

PM&C maintains a zero-tolerance approach to fraud and corruption. In recognition that the ongoing pandemic could have presented new opportunities for fraudulent behaviour, PM&C proactively undertook a review of its fraud and corruption control settings in 2020. No perceived or actual instances of fraud were identified within PM&C in 2020–21. In 2021, PM&C published its Fraud and Corruption Control Plan 2021–2023 (FCCP), which is publicly available on the *PM&C website*. The FCCP sets out our approach to defining, controlling, finding and reporting on matters of fraud and corruption in PM&C.

In 2021, our approach to fraud detection and prevention was reinforced by updating and strengthening PM&C's online e-learning induction training for all new employees and annual refresher training. The modules align to the updated FCCP.

PM&C remains committed to preventing, detecting and responding to instances of real and suspected fraud. Anyone who believes that a fraudulent activity has occurred within PM&C is encouraged to report it by submitting a fraud contact form on the *PM&C website*.

### External scrutiny

### EXTERNAL AUDIT

During the reporting period PM&C participated in 4 performance audits by the Australian National Audit Office:

- Management of the Australian Public Service's workforce response to COVID-19, tabled in December 2020; cross-entity
- Cyber strategies of non-corporate Commonwealth entities, tabled in March 2021; multi-portfolio
- Administration of the National Bushfire Recovery Agency, tabled in June 2021.
   PM&C notes that this performance audit originally commenced within the Department; however, during the audit the National Recovery and Resilience Agency was established and since then the implementation of recommendations has been shared between the 2 entities
- Design and management of international travel restrictions during the COVID-19 pandemic, due to be tabled in November 2021; multi-portfolio.

### JUDICIAL DECISIONS AND OTHER EXTERNAL SCRUTINY

PM&C was not party to any judicial decisions or decisions of administrative tribunals or the Information Commissioner in 2020–21 that had, or may have had, a significant effect on PM&C's operations.

PM&C is subject to the *Freedom of Information Act 1982* and complies with the requirements of the Information Publication Scheme to publish a range of information on its website.

PM&C is subject to the *Privacy Act 1988* and the Privacy (Australian Government Agencies – Governance) APP Code 2017 and complies with the publication requirements under both the Privacy Act and Privacy Code.

# Our people

In 2020–21, investing in individual and organisational excellence remained a priority for PM&C. We further embedded the PM&C Performance Framework, clearly describing the behaviours exhibited by high-performing PM&C staff as they work alongside communities and stakeholders and across all areas of government.

We continued to foster a safe, inclusive and respectful workplace, capitalised on lessons learned on flexible working, and maintained our focus on strengthening the responsiveness and adaptability of our workforce.

# Employment performance

### Table 3.3: All Ongoing Employees Current Report Period (2020–21)

		Male			Fema	le	In	determi	nate	Total
	Full- time	Part- time	Total Male	Full- time	Part- time	Total Female	Full- time	Part- time	Total Indet	
NSW	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Qld	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Tas	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Vic	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
WA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
ACT	332	13	345	599	111	710	1	-	1	1056
NT	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
External Territories	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Overseas	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
TOTAL	332	13	345	599	111	710	1	-	1	1056

Table 3.4: All Non-Ongoing Employees Current Report Period (2020–21)

		Male			Fema	le	Inc	determi	nate	Total
	Full- time	Part- time	Total Male	Full- time	Part- time	Total Female	Full- time	Part- time	Total Indet	
NSW	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Qld	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Tas	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Vic	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
WA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
ACT	16	3	19	25	6	31	-	-	-	50
NT	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
External Territories	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Overseas	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
TOTAL	16	3	19	25	6	31	-	-	-	50

		Male			Fema	le	Ind	determi	nate	Total
	Full- time	Part- time	Total Male	Full- time	Part- time	Total Female	Full- time	Part- time	Total Indet	
NSW	1	-	1	1	-	1	-	-	-	2
Qld	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SA	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Tas	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Vic	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
WA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
ACT	315	13	328	541	99	640	-	-	-	968
NT	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
External Territories	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Overseas	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
TOTAL	317	13	330	542	99	641	-	-	-	971

### Table 3.5: All Ongoing Employees Previous Report Period (2019–20)

### Table 3.6: All Non-Ongoing Employees Previous Report Period (2019–20)

		Male			Fema	le	Inc	letermi	nate	Total
	Full- time	Part- time	Total Male	Full- time	Part- time	Total Female	Full- time	Part- time	Total Indet	
NSW	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Qld	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Tas	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Vic	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
WA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
ACT	27	5	32	41	11	52	-	-	-	84
NT	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
External Territories	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Overseas	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
TOTAL	27	5	32	41	11	52	-	-	-	84

		Male			Fema	le	Inc	letermi	nate	Total
	Full- time	Part- time	Total Male	Full- time	Part- time	Total Female	Full- time	Part- time	Total Indet	
SES 3	2	-	2	3	-	3	-	-	-	5
SES 2	5	-	5	10	-	10	-	-	-	15
SES 1	23	1	24	21	5	26	-	-	-	50
EL 2	57	2	59	84	17	101	-	-	-	160
EL1	109	4	113	197	40	237	-	-	-	350
APS 6	69	5	74	141	26	167	-	-	-	241
APS 5	49	-	49	86	15	101	-	-	-	150
APS 4	10	-	10	42	8	50	-	-	-	60
APS 3	8	-	8	14	-	14	-	-	-	23
APS 2	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	1
APS 1	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Other	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
TOTAL	332	13	345	599	111	710	-	-	1	1056

### Table 3.7: Australian Public Service Act Ongoing Employees Current Report Period (2020–21)

		Male			Fema	le	Inc	letermi	nate	Total
	Full- time	Part- time	Total Male	Full- time	Part- time	Total Female	Full- time	Part- time	Total Indet	
SES 3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SES 2	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
SES 1	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	1
EL 2	2	-	2	2	-	2	-	-	-	4
EL1	1	-	1	5	-	5	-	-	-	6
APS 6	8	-	8	7	-	7	-	-	-	15
APS 5	1	1	2	2	2	4	-	-	-	6
APS 4	1	-	1	7	2	9	-	-	-	10
APS 3	1	1	2	1	-	1	-	-	-	3
APS 2	1	1	2	-	2	2	-	-	-	4
APS 1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
TOTAL	16	3	19	25	6	31	-	-	-	50

		Mali			E a ma el		Let a	Tatal		
		Male			Fema	le	Inc	Total		
	Full- time	Part- time	Total Male	Full- time	Part- time	Total Female	Full- time	Part- time	Total Indet	
SES 3	5	-	5	3	-	3	-	-	-	8
SES 2	6	-	6	8	-	8	-	-	-	14
SES 1	23	-	23	13	5	18	-	-	-	41
EL 2	47	4	51	81	11	92	-	-	-	143
EL1	97	3	100	175	43	218	-	-	-	318
APS 6	77	5	82	134	21	155	-	-	-	237
APS 5	33	-	33	68	9	77	-	-	-	110
APS 4	11	-	11	38	10	48	-	-	-	59
APS 3	17	-	17	21	-	21	-	-	-	38
APS 2	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	1
APS 1	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Other	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
TOTAL	317	13	330	542	99	641	-	-	-	971

### Table 3.9: Australian Public Service Act Ongoing Employees Previous Report Period (2019-20)

### Table 3.10: Australian Public Service Act Non-Ongoing Employees Previous Report Period (2019–20)

		Male			Fema	e	Inc	letermi	nate	Total
	Full- time	Part- time	Total Male	Full- time	Part- time	Total Female	Full- time	Part- time	Total Indet	
SES 3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SES 2	1	-	1	1	-	1	-	-	-	2
SES 1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
EL 2	1	-	1	3	-	3	-	-	-	4
EL1	3	1	4	9	1	10	-	-	-	14
APS 6	12	-	12	14	2	16	-	-	-	28
APS 5	7	-	7	5	2	7	-	-	-	14
APS 4	3	-	3	8	1	9	-	-	-	12
APS 3	-	-	-	1	2	3	-	-	-	3
APS 2	-	4	4	-	3	3	-	-	-	7
APS 1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
TOTAL	27	5	32	41	11	52	-	-	-	84

		Ongoii	ng		Non-O	ngoing	Total
	Full- time	Part- time	Total Ongoing	Full- time	Part- time	Total Non-Ongoing	
SES 3	5	-	5	-	-	-	5
SES 2	15	-	15	1	-	1	16
SES 1	44	6	50	1	-	1	51
EL 2	141	19	160	4	-	4	164
EL1	306	44	350	6	-	6	356
APS 6	210	31	241	15	-	15	256
APS 5	135	15	150	3	3	6	156
APS 4	52	8	60	8	2	10	70
APS 3	23	-	23	2	1	3	26
APS 2	1	-	1	1	3	4	5
APS 1	-	1	1	-	-	-	1
Other	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
TOTAL	932	124	1056	41	9	50	1106

# Table 3.11: Australian Public Service Act Employees by Full-time and Part-time Status Current Report Period (2020–21)

Table 3.12: Australian Public Service Act Employees by Full-time and Part-time Status Previous Report Period (2019–20)

		Ongoii	ng		Non-O	ngoing	Total
	Full- time	Part- time	Total Ongoing	Full- time	Part- time	Total Non-Ongoing	
SES 3	8	-	8	-	-	-	8
SES 2	14	-	14	2	-	2	16
SES 1	36	5	41	-	-	-	41
EL 2	128	15	143	4	-	4	147
EL1	272	46	318	12	2	14	332
APS 6	211	26	237	26	2	28	265
APS 5	101	9	110	12	2	14	124
APS 4	49	10	59	11	1	12	71
APS 3	38	-	38	1	2	3	41
APS 2	1	-	1	-	7	7	8
APS 1	-	1	1	-	-	-	1
Other	1	-	1	-	-	-	1
TOTAL	859	112	971	68	16	84	1055

	Ongoing	Non-Ongoing	Total
NSW	-	-	-
Qld	-	-	-
SA	-	-	-
Tas	-	-	-
Vic	-	-	-
WA	-	-	-
ACT	1056	50	1106
NT	-	-	-
External Territories	-	-	-
Overseas	-	-	-
TOTAL	1056	50	1106

### Table 3.13: Australian Public Service Act Employment type by location Current Report Period (2020-21)

Table 3.14: Australian Public Service Act Employment type by location Previous Report Period (2019–20)

	Ongoing	Non-Ongoing	Total
NSW	2	-	2
Qld	-	-	-
SA	1	-	1
Tas	-	-	-
Vic	-	-	-
WA	-	-	-
ACT	968	84	1052
NT	-	-	-
External Territories	-	-	-
Overseas	-	-	-
TOTAL	971	84	1055

### Table 3.15: Australian Public Service Act Indigenous Employment Current Report Period (2020–21)

	Total
Ongoing	23
Non-Ongoing	-
TOTAL	23

### Table 3.16: Australian Public Service Act Indigenous Employment Previous Report Period (2019–20)

	Total
Ongoing	20
Non-Ongoing	1
TOTAL	21

### Inclusion and diversity

Our aim is to represent the Australia we serve. To achieve this, we continue to strengthen the diversity of our workforce ensuring a rich culture that is safe and respectful and reflective of Australian communities. Our work environment supports all employees to confidently bring their whole selves to work and to reach their full potential. We strive for an environment that is both diverse in its talent base and able to foster an inclusive culture where the unique perspectives, creativity and strengths of all employees are valued and can thrive.

This year PM&C's Inclusion and Diversity Committee progressed inclusion and diversity initiatives within the Department. The committee provided strategic advice on the Department's inclusion and diversity agenda, as well as alignment of diversity initiatives with business goals. The committee, chaired by the Secretary, included members from the Executive Board and PM&C's Inclusion and Diversity Champions.

Inclusion and diversity initiatives were driven by the Executive Diversity Champion and were supported by 8 Executive Champions and staff-led employee networks:

- Gender Champion Women's Network
- First Nations Champion Mara Network (Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander) and First Nations Action Plan
- Wellbeing Champion Wellbeing Network
- Ability Champion Ability Network (Disability)
- Pride Champion Pride Network (Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Intersex and Queer)
- Culturally and Linguistically Diverse (CALD) Champion CALD Network
- Reconciliation Champion Reconciliation Action Plan.

Each network offers a different experience and at the same time builds an awareness of intersectionality so we can better acknowledge and ground the differences among our workforce. Inclusion and diversity workforce information, including but not limited to information relating to PM&C's staff with a disability, is publicly reported in the APS Employment Data release.

# Supporting PM&C's inclusion and diversity networks

### CASE STUDY

Throughout the year we focused on practising inclusive leadership at all levels, providing a culturally safe environment, supporting practical actions and accountabilities, and strengthening inclusion and diversity across the Department. We did this by raising awareness and building capability through:

- peer support
- observing days of significance through targeted activities
- raising awareness of important and emerging issues through training, speakers and events
- strengthening PM&C's commitment to progressing inclusion and diversity through contributing to our departmental action plans.

Our Diversity Champions and employee networks were also supported to advocate, engage and effect change. Prioritising inclusion and diversity was fundamental to our performance as a Department and delivered robust and informed outcomes representing all Australians.

Our networks form a strong part of PM&C's culture and demonstrate our commitment to diversity and inclusiveness across our workforce.

In February 2021, PM&C held another Love Your Networks event to reconnect staff following the challenges of a mobilised and disrupted workforce during the height of the COVID-19 pandemic. In June 2021, PM&C held another event to refresh and revitalise following a busy budget period. Both events were internal fair designed to showcase the networks' identities and purposes through entertaining activities and staff talks. The events were well attended and our networks welcomed new members who can offer support, advocacy and connectedness to their peers. Staff were able to meet and talk with network representatives and make personal pledges to progress inclusion and diversity. At the events, staff heard from special guests such as the Canberra Blind Society (running a blindness simulation); got to pat therapy dogs from the Delta Society of Australia; ate delicious donuts from local business Krofne – a Canberra-based bakery that creates employment opportunities for teens and adults with special needs; and raised money for Marymead – a not-forprofit organisation that delivers a range of family support services to children, young people and their families.

The events, supported by People Branch, were a huge success, resulting in great engagement from staff and new network members. They were fantastic opportunities to promote the great work of the networks.

# Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples

On 2 June, PM&C launched 2 very important action plans as part of our commitment to progress Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander employment opportunities: the PM&C Innovate Reconciliation Action Plan 2021–2023 (RAP) and the First Nations Action Plan: Culture, Career, Capability. Both action plans are consistent and complementary in providing meaningful and achievable actions to inform the work experience of our current and future Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander staff. PM&C aims to be a culturally safe and completent employer of choice for First Nations peoples.

PM&C commissioned First Nations artist Lakkari Pitt to develop artwork to rebrand and reinvigorate our First Nations portfolio. The artwork represents empowerment and truth telling and pays tribute to the many different communities and tribes throughout Australia; the special connection and unique relationship Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples have with Country and land; and change and positive growth. It is a reminder to all in the Department of the need to remain aspirational; to empower people and communities through stewardship; and, importantly, to remain hopeful for the future.

PM&C's Mara Network invited Krystal Hurst of *Gillawarra Arts* to create a bespoke piece of artwork to gift to the Department. Krystal is a Worimi woman from Taree now living in Canberra, with strong connections to the local community.

# NATIONAL ABORIGINES AND ISLANDERS DAY OBSERVANCE COMMITTEE (NAIDOC)

Every year NAIDOC Week gives all staff at PM&C the opportunity to celebrate the history, culture and achievements of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples.

Once again this year, our NAIDOC Week events gave us an opportunity to build community among Indigenous and non-Indigenous staff and encourage collaboration on First Nations issues within the Department.

The week's events began with a Flag Raising Ceremony at One National Circuit, Barton. The Flag Raising Ceremony incorporated the raising of 3 flags – the Australian Flag, the Aboriginal Flag and the Torres Strait Islander Flag – by staff and Indigenous community members. Throughout the week that followed, staff participated in a variety of interactive and informative workshops such as a Ngunnawal Bush tucker workshop; a Tools and Artefacts Workshop, delivered by Aaron Chatfield from *Dreamtime Connections*; and cultural weaving and jewellery workshops, delivered by Krystal Hurst from *Gillawarra Arts*.

The Department hosted a panel event in which participants shared their insights, experiences and hopes for future generations of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples.

The Department also invited Tyronne and Jai Bell from Thunderstone Aboriginal Cultural Services to deliver 2 highly sought-after workshops teaching staff how to deliver an Acknowledgement of Country in Ngunnawal language. Throughout the week, teams were invited to purchase NAIDOC Hampers prepared by the PM&C Social Club, putting a COVID-safe spin on the traditional Happy Hour.

### RECONCILIATION

On 2 June 2021, PM&C launched its 'Innovate' RAP 2021–2023, which was developed in consultation with staff across the Department, our Mara Network and RAP Working Group members. It provides a framework for PM&C to support the national reconciliation movement and is an important part of our commitment to reconciliation.

The RAP is more than just a document – it outlines actions and deliverables against 3 key areas of focus: relationships, respect, and opportunities. It also provides pathways for each of us to consider how we can contribute to a culturally inclusive and safe workplace and celebrate and respect the knowledge, understandings and experiences of the custodians of the oldest living cultures in the world.

PM&C commemorated National Reconciliation Week 2021 through activities such as a Welcome to Country and Cleansing Ceremony, hosted by Tyrone Bell from Thunderstone Aboriginal and Cultural Services; a video featuring RAP Working Group members on their connection to reconciliation; a launch event for PM&C's First Nations action plan and RAP; a keynote address by Rachael McPhail; and a barbecue to wrap up the week.

### PM&C FIRST NATIONS ACTION PLAN: CULTURE, CAREER, CAPABILITY

In 2021 PM&C proudly released the First Nations Action Plan: Culture, Career, Capability. The action plan is in response to the Commonwealth Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Workforce Strategy 2020–2024, released by the Australian Public Service Commission in July 2020. The strategy represents the Commonwealth's continued contribution, as an employer, to the Closing the Gap agenda. It will direct and reinforce work to improve representation of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people in the Australian public sector and is supported by high-level implementation deliverables.

# Flexible work

Flexible work continues to be an important driver of employee engagement, wellbeing and productivity, improving our ability to attract and retain a diverse workforce. PM&C has a longstanding approach to providing employees with options about how, when and where they work, underpinned by IT infrastructure enabling activity-based work.

Consideration is given to all flexible work requests and we make genuine attempts to establish mutually beneficial arrangements that support the continued delivery of outcomes for PM&C and meet the needs of individuals and teams.

In 2020–21 PM&C continued to embed lessons learned from the practical experience of our employees working from home during the peak of the COVID-19 pandemic in 2019–20. The PM&C Flexible Work Policy was reviewed in consultation with employees and their representatives. Many employees continued to work in a hybrid capacity, both in the office and from home across their working week.

To ensure that staff have a safe environment and workstation set-up when working away from the office, a comprehensive Working Remotely or from Home Agreement and Checklist is available for staff to complete. Additionally, staff can request an ergonomic assessment conducted by a suitably qualified allied health professional to ensure that their workstation supports good postures and they are engaging in healthy practices such as taking regular breaks, changing posture and performing stretches. A range of wellbeing support measures have been implemented. For example, we now have a dedicated Coronavirus (COVID-19) Information Portal, which includes links to wellbeing resources such as the Employee Assistance Program, PM&C's Wellbeing Portal, strategies for staying active and COVID-19 e-learning modules. The portal also includes guidance documents for employees and managers on working flexibly, maintaining contact and communicating regularly to ensure a shared understanding of tasks, expectations and time frames.

### Workplace response to domestic and family violence policy

As part of ongoing efforts to support PM&C's Domestic, Family and Intimate Partner Violence Policy, the Department provides a number of targeted support materials, training and events to raise awareness and build staff capability.

On 25 November 2020, PM&C observed the International Day for the Elimination of Violence against Women by organising a panel discussion hosted by PM&C's Gender Champion.

The discussion canvassed work by the Office for Women and the National Indigenous Australians Agency to address violence against women; PM&C's Domestic and Family Violence Training, including what participants may get from the training and how it can be practically applied in the workplace; and the personal perspectives of presenters on other contemporary issues facing women.

# Recruitment

PM&C is committed to recruiting staff through a range of entry pathways. In 2020–21 we ran 2 internal programs and participated in 5 external programs:

- PM&C Graduate Program (internal)
- Indigenous Australian Government Development Program
- Indigenous Apprenticeship Program
- APS Indigenous Graduate Pathway
- Domestic Policy Group Summer Intern Program (internal)
- APS Centralised Specialist Streams Economist, Digital Data and STEM.

### **Employment arrangements**

In 2020–21 PM&C's non-SES employees were covered by the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet Enterprise Agreement 2017–20 and a determination made under section 24(1) of the *Public Service Act* 1999, effective from 2 August 2020. Individual flexibility arrangements were made with non-SES employees where they met the genuine needs of PM&C and the employee.

PM&C conducted an enterprise bargaining process in 2021 for a replacement non-SES enterprise agreement. The new agreement will take effect from 2 August 2021.

The employment conditions for substantive SES employees were provided by individual determinations made under section 24(1) of the *Public Service Act* 1999.

Data on workplace arrangements for PM&C employees is provided at Table 3.17 and Table 3.18 below.

Table 3.17: Australian Public Service Act Employment arrangements Current Report Period (2020–21)
---

	SES	Non-SES	Total
Enterprise agreement	-	1,034	1,034
Section 24(1) determination	72	1,034	1,106
Individual flexibility arrangement	-	25	25

# Table 3.18: Australian Public Service Act Employment salary ranges by classification level (Minimum/Maximum) Current Report Period (2020–21)

	Minimum Salary	Maximum Salary
SES 3	\$352,084	\$397,857
SES 2	\$263,971	\$292,721
SES 1	\$199,824	\$232,806
EL 2	\$127,617	\$151,885
EL1	\$109,644	\$124,963
APS 6	\$85,320	\$95,880
APS 5	\$77,139	\$82,468
APS 4	\$69,865	\$74,718
APS 3	\$64,226	\$66,898
APS 2	\$57,512	\$61,286
APS 1	\$48,966	\$53,540
Other	-	_
Minimum/Maximum range	\$48,966	\$397,857

### **Executive remuneration**

Remuneration for SES employees is governed by the Australian Public Service Commission's Executive Remuneration Management Policy and PM&C's SES Performance Framework. The framework sets out the behaviours and performance expectations for SES, in line with the PM&C performance model, and outlines a clear and transparent approach to remuneration through the SES pay point structure.

Movement within the pay points is not automatic – it reflects sustained and/or exceptional performance. Pay point movements are usually determined by the Executive Board for SES Band 1 and SES Band 2; and by the Secretary for SES Band 3.

The Government set clear expectations regarding the suspension of increases to remuneration, entitlements and allowances for SES employees until the easing of the challenges arising from the COVID-19 pandemic. The Government took this position in the context of the challenging economic outlook flowing from the COVID-19 pandemic and community expectations. From 26 March 2020, all remuneration increases to SES employees were suspended.

Executive Vehicle Allowance (EVA) was a component of base salary, meaning allowances paid to the SES are minimal and specific to individual circumstances.

Remuneration for the Secretary and statutory office holders was determined by the Remuneration Tribunal. Reporting on remuneration for Key Management Personnel (KMP) and Senior Executives within PM&C is governed by Part 6 of the Commonwealth entities executive remuneration reporting guide for annual reports.

Executive remuneration is reported in accordance with the Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Amendment (Reporting Executive Remuneration) Rules 2019. The remuneration disclosed in these tables is determined on an accrual basis in line with financial statements and differs from actual remuneration, which is prepared on a cash basis. As such, the Secretary's remuneration here differs from that amount disclosed under the Remuneration Tribunal Determination. During the reporting period to 30 June 2021, PM&C had 6 individuals who met the definition of Key Management Personnel. Their names, length of term as KMP and remuneration details are in Tables 3.19 and 3.21. In addition, aggregated remuneration information for 125 Senior Executives is shown in Table 3.22. During the period, PM&C had no other highly paid staff who met the disclosure threshold for reporting.

Name	Position	Term
DUGGAN, Simon J	Deputy Secretary	Full year
FOSTER, Stephanie C	Deputy Secretary	Full year
FRAME, Alison J	Deputy Secretary	31/08/20 – 30/06/21
GAETJENS, Philip G	Secretary	Full year
GILMARTIN, Tomas N	Chief Operating Officer	Full year
MILLAR, Caroline J	Deputy Secretary	Full year

Table 3.20: Key Management Personnel summary remuneration for the reporting period (\$)

Base Salary	2,648,505
Bonuses	-
Other benefits & allowances	57,728
Total Short-term benefits	2,706,233
Superannuation contribution	434,118
Total Post-employment benefits	434,118
Long service leave	63,880
Other long-term benefits	-
Total Other long-term benefits	63,880
Termination benefits	0
TOTAL REMUNERATION	3,204,231

		Short-term benefits	n ber		Post- employment benefits	Other long- term employee benefits	ong- ployee fits		
NAME	Position	Base Salary	səsnuog	Other benefits and allowances	Superannation contribution	leave Long-service	Dther long-term Denefits	Termination benefits	Total remuneration
DUGGAN, Simon J	Deputy Secretary	370,770	i.	647	68,213	10,695	I.	ı	450,325
FOSTER, Stephanie C*	Deputy Secretary	455,553	I.	647	74,672	11,772	I	I	542,644
FRAME, Alison J	Deputy Secretary	328,103	ı.	24,929	60,768	3,145	I	ı	416,945
GAETJENS, Philip G	Secretary	802,446		1,612	116,669	24,101	I	ı	944,829
GILMARTIN, Tomas N	Chief Operating Officer	342,487	I.	29,247	49,469	3,701	I	·	424,904
MILLAR, Caroline J	Deputy Secretary	349,146	I	647	64,326	10,466	I	ı	424,584
TOTAL		2,648,505		57,728	434,118	63,880	1		3,204,231

Table 3.21: Information about remuneration for Key Management Personnel

\*Acting Secretary a total of 29 days across the financial year

		Short-term benefits	m be	nefits	Post- employment benefits	Other long- term benefits	ig- fits	Termination benefits	Total remuneration
Total remuneration bands	Number of senior executives	Yıslez əzed əgerəvA	səsnuod əbərəvA	Average other benefits and allowances	Average superannation contributions	Average long service leave	Average other long- term benefits	Average termination benefits	Average total remuneration
\$0 - \$220,000	۲۲	84,675		321	13,851	1,882		ı.	100,729
\$220,001 - \$245,000	6[	192,246		647	35,169	6,296	ī	ı.	234,358
\$245,001 - \$270,000	13	214,882	ı.	749	37,169	7,088	ī	ı	259,888
\$270,001 - \$295,000	6	227,594	ı.	738	43,876	6,880	ī	ı	279,088
\$295,001 - \$320,000	м	253,659	ı.	2,083	46,398	7,543	ī	ı	309,682
\$320,001 - \$345,000	IJ	270,116	ı.	235	51,088	6,406	ī	ı	327,845
\$345,001 - \$370,000	2	298,971		2,146	47,894	4,816	T	ı	353,828
\$370,001 - \$395,000	-	315,449	,	,	58,436	10,778	T	ı	384,663
\$395,001 - \$420,000	-	330,817	ı.	3,004	60,740	8,980	T	ı	403,542
\$495,001 - \$520,000	-	361,453	i.	552	70,650	14,222	I	52,027	498,904
TOTAL	125	145,789		534	25,680	4,045		416	176,464

### Performance pay

PM&C did not offer performance pay to employees.

Employees had access to a range of monetary benefits such as salary sacrifice of additional superannuation and leased motor vehicles; and non-monetary benefits such as flexible work arrangements and generous leave entitlements.

# Performance Management Framework

In 2020–21, PM&C continued to embed its refreshed Performance Management Framework. The new framework uses a strengths-based approach to support the Department to sustain a high performance culture and to achieve high-quality outcomes. The framework is supported by an updated Performance Policy and relevant guidance that allows employees and managers to confidently understand and apply a strengths-based approach to performance.

# Learning and development

The Practical Management Workshop Series continued with a regular cadence of delivery over 2020–21. The series returned to a focus on refreshing the foundational skills required for leading teams and supporting a culture of high performance. This included refreshed delivery of core modules such as coaching, challenging conversations and managing workload.

PM&C delivered a learning and development program with a focus on leadership behaviours and qualities such as influencing, presenting, strategic thinking, adapting, organisation, change and inclusion. PM&C employees continued to supplement professional development with coaching services, our Guest Speaker Series, Learnhub, LinkedIn Learning and the Learning Continuum.

The updated Study Assistance Policy was made available in 2020–21. The updated policy contains clearer guidance for PM&C employees who want to undertake accredited study and for their managers when they are approving applications and supporting their direct reports during periods of study.

PM&C continued to invest in high-potential employees to develop advanced leadership capabilities and public policy experience through scholarships for exceptional qualifications, including the Sir Roland Wilson PhD Scholarship, Pat Turner Scholarship and the Executive Master of Public Administration.

### Work health and safety

In 2020–21, PM&C continued its commitment to promoting and sustaining a safe and healthy workplace – one that values inclusion and ensures a healthy, resilient and capable workforce.

A key focus was to embed the new Work Health and Safety Management System (WHSMS), which is aligned to AS/NZS ISO 45001:2018 Occupational health and safety management systems – requirements for guidance with use and reflects the functions, work types and organisational priorities of PM&C. Initiatives undertaken to support the WHSMS and PM&C's commitment to work health and safety included:

- implementing a revised workgroup structure and health and safety representatives (HSRs) to better support more productive local communications and consultation with staff on work health and safety matters
- finalising the internal audit of the WHSMS against AS/NZS ISO 45001:2018
- reviewing and implementing 5 work health and safety procedures to support the WHSMS
- improved engagement with the First Aid Officer and HSR networks through regular meetings, structured induction programs and a platform for communication between HSRs and their workgroups
- launching and implementing a Wellbeing Portal a one-stop shop for health and wellbeing information from leading mental health organisations. The portal offers online courses as well as links to videos, podcasts, documents and PM&C resources
- delivering targeted training programs, including Accidental Counsellor Awareness, Mental Health 101 and Mental Health First Aid, to promote staff accountability for their own and their peers' wellbeing, increase manager capability in managing staff with a mental health challenge, and strengthen mental health literacy across PM&C
- conducting the annual building hazard inspections across PM&C premises in Canberra
- undertaking work health and safety risk workshops with key work areas to clarify workplace hazards and associated risks and ensure that appropriate mitigation strategies have been implemented.

The impacts from the COVID-19 pandemic continued to be a key workplace health and safety focus during 2020–21. Initiatives undertaken included:

- developing an online Working Remotely or from Home Agreement and Checklist to enable staff to establish a safe workspace when working remotely
- developing and implementing online COVID-19 learning modules for employees and managers
- undertaking comprehensive transition back to the office risk assessments, supported by risk assessments of the common areas, lifts, meeting rooms and social events, to assess the health and safety risks associated with an increased number of staff returning to the office
- continuing to implement measures to support the physical and mental health of staff during a dynamic and rapidly changing period of time
- working with other areas of PM&C to develop annual risk assessments for domestic and overseas travel, Guests of Government incoming visits, funerals and other events.

One dangerous incident was mandatorily notified to Comcare in 2020–21.

# Environmental performance

In 2020–21, we continued to mitigate the effects of our impact on the environment by:

- considering environmental sustainability in our purchasing decisions where appropriate
- complying with all relevant Commonwealth, state and territory environment-related legislation, regulations, policies and initiatives
- continuing to increase our use of technology, such as telepresence and desktop videoconferencing, to facilitate meetings where appropriate so we could reduce interstate travel
- encouraging and supporting staff to use environmentally friendly modes of transport through measures such as the introduction of an e-bike charging facility at the Andrew Fisher Building, 1 National Circuit, Barton.

We minimised our impacts on the environment in the areas of energy efficiency, waste and water use by:

- attaining a National Australian Built Environment Rating System (NABERS) rating of 4.5 stars for whole building energy and 3 stars for water at the Andrew Fisher Building
- monitoring energy usage at our properties to identify potential savings
- operating as a 'paper-light office' by supporting the use of electronic document management and collaboration as well as digital and mobile technology solutions for staff
- using a 75,000-litre rainwater tank to flush toilets and water the gardens at the Andrew Fisher Building
- replacing the hail-damaged 99 kw solar power system
- installing LED lighting for the 2 basement car park levels in the Andrew Fisher Building to reduce energy consumption
- encouraging recycling by providing recycling bins as well as waste bins.
   The café is supporting the collection of organic waste for composting on the local worm farm
- using drought-tolerant plants in gardens at the Andrew Fisher Building
- maintaining an Environmental Management System based on the Australian Standard AS/NZS ISO 14001
- · defaulting office printers to black-and-white and 2-sided printing
- using energy saver mode for most office equipment when not in use across Canberra office locations.

# Financial management

The Department's 2020–21 financial statements are presented on pages 178–227 of this report. The Auditor-General issued an unmodified audit opinion of these statements, noting that PM&C had appropriate and effective financial controls in place.

# Activities administered on behalf of Government

In 2020–21, PM&C administered one program on behalf of the Government. Administered expenses totalled \$187.2 million and comprised primarily of payments to corporate Commonwealth entities and companies (\$126.3 million, 67.5 per cent of the total), and supplier expenses grant payments (\$56.2 million, 30.0 per cent of the total).

Administered expenditure included:

- \$126.3 million paid to corporate Commonwealth entities and companies including various land councils and the Indigenous Land and Sea Corporation
- \$56.2 million on grants of which \$28.9 million was paid to the National Australia Day Council and \$25.1 million to the Office for Women



### Graph 3.1: Breakdown of administered expenditure

• \$1.8 million for supplier expenses.

The significant decrease in administered expenditure between 2018–19 and 2019–20 relates to the transfer of Indigenous affairs functions to the National Indigenous Australians Agency (NIAA) on 1 July 2019.

As at 30 June 2021, PM&C's administered assets totalled \$2,926.1 million. Administered assets decreased from 2019–20 due to the transfer of Indigenous affairs functions to the NIAA.



Graph 3.2: Breakdown of administered assets

As at 30 June 2021, PM&C administered liabilities totalled \$17.4 million. This figure included the provision for future non-cash benefits to be provided to former Governors-General.

# Departmental activities

The Department reported an operating deficit of \$18.5 million. After adjusting for unfunded depreciation and amortisation expenses and non-cash asset write-downs and impairments, PM&C recorded a small operating deficit.

In 2020–21, departmental expenses totalled \$267.7 million. Departmental revenue totalled \$57.6 million comprising income from contracts with customers and resources received free of charge.



#### Graph 3.3: Breakdown of expenses and revenue

The significant decrease in expenditure between 2018–19 and 2019–20 is due to the transfer of the Indigenous affairs functions to the NIAA as at 1 July 2019.

As at 30 June 2021, PM&C had a positive net asset position of \$51.1 million. Assets totalled \$218.9 million and liabilities totalled \$167.8 million as at 30 June 2021.



#### Graph 3.4: Breakdown of assets

### Table 3.23: Resourcing statement

		Actual available appropriation for 2020–21	Payment made 2020–21	Remaining balance 2020–21
		\$'000 (a)	\$'000 (b)	\$'000 (a)–(b)
Departmental appropriation <sup>1,2</sup>		286,252	252,373	33,879
Total		286,252	252,373	33,879
Administered expenses <sup>3</sup>				
Prior year administered appropriation		-	-	
Outcome 1: Prime Minister and Cabinet		59,886	47,272	
Payments to corporate Commonwealth entities and companies <sup>4</sup>		126,283	126,283	
Total		186,169	173,555	
Total ordinary annual services	Α	472,421	425,928	
Departmental non-operating				
Equity injections⁵		139	-	139
Total		139	-	139
Administered non-operating				
Administered assets and liabilities				
Payments to corporate Commonwealth entities and companies non-operating		98,120	98,120	
Total		98,259	98,120	
Total other services	в	98,259	98,120	
Total available annual appropriations and payments	A+B	570,680	524,048	

		Actual available appropriation for 2020–21	Payment made 2020–21	Remaining balance 2020–21
		\$'000 (a)	000'\$ (d)	\$'000 (a)–(b)
Special appropriations				
Special appropriations limited				
By amount				
Assistance for Severely Affected Regions (Coronavirus Economic Response Package) Act 2020 <sup>6</sup>		15,494	14,285	
Total special appropriations	С	15,494	14,285	
Special accounts <sup>7</sup>				
Opening balance				
Appropriation receipts				
Payments made				
Total special accounts	D			-
Total resourcing and payments				
A+B+C+D		586,174	538,333	
Less appropriations drawn from annua special appropriations above and cred		-	-	

special appropriations above and credited to special accounts and/or corporate Commonwealth entities and companies through annual appropriations

TOTAL NET RESOURCING AND	586,174	538,333	
PAYMENTS FOR PM&C	560,174	550,555	

<sup>1</sup> Appropriation Act (No 1) 2020–21 and Appropriation Act (No 3) 2020–21. This may also include prior-year departmental appropriation, section 74 retained revenue receipts, permanent quarantine and section 75. *For further details refer to Note 5.1 to the financial statements.* 

<sup>2</sup> Includes an amount of \$8.209 million in 2020–21 for the departmental capital budget. For accounting purposes, this amount was designated as 'contributions by owners'.

<sup>3</sup> Includes an amount of \$1.529 million in 2020–21 for the administered capital budget. For accounting purposes, this amount was designated as 'contributions by owners'.

<sup>4</sup> Corporate Commonwealth entities are corporate Commonwealth entities and Commonwealth companies as defined under the Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013 (PGPA Act).

<sup>5</sup> Prior year equity injections.

<sup>6</sup> Special appropriation limited by amount and does not extend beyond 30 June 2021.

<sup>7</sup> Does not include special relevant money held in accounts like the Services for Other Entities and Trust Moneys Special Account.

# Expenses for Outcome 1

Outcome 1: Provide high-quality policy advice and support to the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, portfolio ministers and parliamentary secretaries, including through the coordination of government activities, policy development, and program delivery.

### Table 3.24: Expenses for Outcome 1

	Budget* 2020–21	Actual expenses 2020–21	Variation 2020–21
	\$'000 (a)	\$'000 (b)	\$'000 (a)–(b)
Program 1.1: Prime Minister and Cabinet			
Administered expenses			
Ordinary annual services (Appropriation Acts Nos 1, 3 and 5)	177,205	171,524	5,681
Special appropriations	15,504	14,562	942
Special accounts	-	-	-
Expenses not requiring appropriation in the Budget year <sup>2</sup>	1,152	1,139	13
Departmental expenses			
Departmental appropriation <sup>1</sup>	244,371	242,691	1,680
Expenses not requiring appropriation in the Budget year <sup>2</sup>	10,197	25,027	(14,830)
Total for Program 1.1	448,429	454,943	(6,514)
Outcome 1: Total by appropriation type			
Administered expenses			
Ordinary annual services (Appropriation Act No 1)	177,205	171,524	5,681
Special appropriations	15,504	14,562	942
Special accounts	-	-	-

1,152

1,139

13

Departmental expenses

Expenses not requiring appropriation in the Budget year<sup>2</sup>

	Budget* 2020–21	Actual expenses 2020–21	Variation 2020–21
	\$'000 (a)	\$'000 (b)	\$'000 (a)–(b)
Departmental appropriation <sup>1</sup>	244,371	242,691	1,680
Expenses not requiring appropriation in the Budget year <sup>2</sup>	10,197	25,027	(14,830)
Total expenses for Outcome 1	448,429	454,943	(6,514)

		2020–21 Actuals	Variation
Average staffing level (number)	1,067	1,008	59

\* Full year budget, including any subsequent adjustment made.

<sup>1</sup> Departmental appropriation combines ordinary annual services (Appropriation Acts Nos 1 and 3) and Retained Revenue Receipts under section 74 of the PGPA Act.

<sup>2</sup> Expenses not requiring appropriation in the Budget year are made up of depreciation and amortisation expenses, impairment of receivables, audit fees and services provided free of charge.

### Non-compliance with finance law

In 2020–21, the Department had no significant issues under paragraph 19(1)(e) of the *Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013* relating to non-compliance with the finance law.

### Purchasing and procurement

The Department's approach to procuring goods and services, including consultancies, is consistent with, and reflects the principles of, the Commonwealth Procurement Rules.

These rules are applied to activities through PM&C's Accountable Authority Instructions and supporting financial management procedures and guidelines.

The Department's procurement plan is published annually and is available on the AusTender website, *www.tenders.gov.au*. The plan is updated when circumstances change. The Department undertakes competitive, non-discriminatory procurement processes, uses resources efficiently, effectively, economically and ethically, and makes decisions in an accountable manner.

There were no contracts in excess of \$10,000 (including GST) or standing offers that were exempted by the Secretary from being published on AusTender on the basis that they would disclose exempt matters under the *Freedom of Information Act 1982*.

# Reportable consultancy contracts

### Table 3.25: Reportable consultancy contracts, 2020–21

Reportable consultancy contracts	Number	Expenditure \$
New contracts entered into during the reporting period	19	1,115,110
Ongoing contracts entered into during a previous reporting period	11	341,542
TOTAL	30	1,456,652

#### Table 3.26: Organisations receiving a share of reportable consultancy contract expenditure, 2020–21

Organisations receiving a share of reportable consultancy contract expenditure, 2020–21	Expenditure \$	Proportion of 2020–21 total spend (%)
AlphaBeta Advisors Pty Limited	390,499	27
Australian Government Solicitor	247,548	17
Nous Group Pty Ltd	146,300	10
PriceWaterhouseCoopers Consulting (Australia) Pty Limited	113,599	8
Egon Zehnder International Pty Ltd	79,750	5
TOTAL OF THE LARGEST SHARES	977,696	67

During 2020–21, 19 new reportable consultancy contracts were entered into with total actual expenditure of \$1.12 million. In addition, 11 ongoing reportable consultancy contracts were active during the period, involving total actual expenditure of \$0.342 million. Annual reports contain information about actual expenditure on reportable consultancy contracts. Information on the value of reportable consultancy contracts is available on the AusTender website.

The Department engages consultants when specialist expertise or independent research, review or assessment is required. Decisions to engage consultants are made in accordance with the *Public Governance Performance and Accountability Act 2013* (PGPA Act) and related rules, including the Commonwealth Procurement Rules (CPRs) and relevant internal policies.

### Reportable non-consultancy contracts

#### Table 3.27: Reportable non-consultancy contract expenditure, 2020–21

Reportable non-consultancy contracts	Number	Expenditure \$
New contracts entered into during the reporting period	536	51,107,212
Ongoing contracts entered into during a previous reporting period	181	50,410,425
TOTAL	717	101,517,637

Table 3.28: Organisations receiving a share of reportable non-consultancy contract expenditure, 2020–21

Organisations receiving a share of reportable non-consultancy contract expenditure 2020–21	Expenditure \$	Proportion of 2020–21 total
		spend (%)
Jones Lang Lasalle (ACT) Pty Limited	10,661,699	11
ISPT Pty Ltd	9,812,290	10
Data #3 Limited	4,776,150	5
Telstra Corporation Limited	4,031,497	4
McKinsey Pacific Rim Inc	2,917,750	3
TOTAL OF THE LARGEST SHARES	32,199,386	32

During 2020–21, 536 new reportable non-consultancy contracts were entered into with total actual expenditure of \$51.1 million. In addition, 181 ongoing reportable non-consultancy contracts were active during the period, involving total actual expenditure of \$50.4 million.

Annual reports contain information about actual expenditure on reportable non-consultancy contracts. Information on the value of reportable non-consultancy contracts is available on the AusTender website.

The decision to engage a supplier is made in accordance with the PGPA Act and related rules, including the CPRs and relevant internal policies.

# Procurement initiatives to support small business

The Department supports small business participation in the Commonwealth Government procurement market. Small and Medium Enterprises (SME) and Small Enterprise participation statistics are available on the *Department of Finance's* website.

Procurement practices support SMEs by the use of the Commonwealth Contracting Suite for low-risk procurements valued under \$200,000. Practices also support the use of electronic systems such as e-invoicing and payment cards.

The Department recognises the importance of ensuring that small businesses are paid on time. The results of the Survey of Australian Government Payments to Small Business are available on the Treasury website: *www.treasury.gov.au*.

# Advertising and market research

The Department did not undertake media advertising campaigns and therefore did not make any payments to advertising agencies in 2020–21. The Department did not make any payments to direct mail organisations or polling organisations.

In accordance with section 311A of the *Commonwealth Electoral Act 1918*, the following payments of \$14,300 or more (including GST) for non-campaign advertising and market research are set out in Table 3.29.
Organisation	Purpose	Expenditure \$
IPSOS Public Affairs Pty Ltd	Market research to support a communication package for automatic mutual recognition of occupational mobility licences	101,409
Qualtrics, Llc	Assist with research on the energy market	50,000
Dynata Global AU Pty Ltd	Assist with research on the uptake and understanding of add-on insurance products	30,002
Mediabrands Australia Pty Ltd	Non-campaign awareness advertising relating to the bushfires	28,772
Mediabrands Australia Pty Ltd	Newspaper notices for the funeral of Major General the Hon Michael Jeffery	24,200
Carbon Media Pty Ltd	Advertising products for the National Office for Child Safety	15,378

#### Table 3.29: Advertising and market research greater than \$14,300

# Asset management

The Department's asset management policy is set out in the Secretary's Accountable Authority Instructions and supporting financial management procedures. High-value assets are subject to whole-of-life management, including formal tendering for acquisition, scheduled maintenance, and detailed accounting of disposal or return at the end of the useful life of the asset. The Department's asset management practices are designed to protect the interests of the Australian Government.

# Grant programs

Information on grants awarded by PM&C during the period 1 July 2020 to 30 June 2021 is published on *www.grants.gov.au*.

# **Disability reporting**

The National Disability Strategy 2010–2020 was Australia's overarching framework for disability reform, and Australian Governments remain committed to releasing a new strategy in the second half of 2021. The strategy acts to ensure the principles underpinning the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities are incorporated into Australia's policies and programs that affect people with disability, their families and carers.

All levels of government are accountable for implementing the strategy. Progress reports can be found at the *Department of Social Services website*. In December 2020, the Australian Government released the Australian Public Service Disability Employment Strategy 2020–2025, with the goal of increasing the employment of people with disability across the Australian Public Service to 7 per cent by 2025. Disability reporting is included in the Australian Public Service Commission's State of the Service reports and the APS Statistical Bulletin. These reports are available at *www.apsc.gov.au*.





# Financial statements



# INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

#### To the Prime Minister

#### Opinion

In my opinion, the financial statements of the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet (the Entity) for the year ended 30 June 2021:

- (a) comply with Australian Accounting Standards Reduced Disclosure Requirements and the *Public Governance, Performance and Accountability (Financial Reporting) Rule 2015;* and
- (b) present fairly the financial position of the Entity as at 30 June 2021 and its financial performance and cash flows for the year then ended.

The financial statements of the Entity, which I have audited, comprise the following as at 30 June 2021 and for the year then ended:

- Statement by the Secretary and Chief Financial Officer;
- Statement of Comprehensive Income;
- Statement of Financial Position;
- Statement of Changes in Equity;
- Cash Flow Statement;
- Administered Schedule of Comprehensive Income;
- Administered Schedule of Assets and Liabilities;
- Administered Reconciliation Schedule;
- Administered Cash Flow Statement; and
- Notes to the financial statements, comprising a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information.

#### **Basis for opinion**

I conducted my audit in accordance with the Australian National Audit Office Auditing Standards, which incorporate the Australian Auditing Standards. My responsibilities under those standards are further described in the *Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements* section of my report. I am independent of the Entity in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements for financial statement audits conducted by me. These include the relevant independence requirements of the Accounting Professional and Ethical Standards Board's APES 110 *Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (including Independence Standards)* (the Code) to the extent that they are not in conflict with the *Auditor-General Act 1997*. I have also fulfilled my other responsibilities in accordance with the Code. I believe that the audit evidence I have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for my opinion.

#### Key audit matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in my professional judgement, were of most significance in my audit of the financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of my audit of the financial statements as a whole, and in forming my opinion thereon, and I do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.



## Key audit matter

Valuation of the Administered Investments in Indigenous Business Australia (IBA) and Indigenous Land and Sea Corporation (ILSC)

Refer to Note 4.1C 'Investments in Corporate Commonwealth entities and companies'

I focused on this balance given its significant value to the financial statements and the judgement and estimation involved in determining the fair value of these investments.

These investments are valued by the Entity at the reported net assets of each investee. A significant portion of some investees' assets are valued using discounted cash flow methods.

The complexity of these valuations remains high due to uncertainty associated with determining the ongoing impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on future cash flow estimates used in the asset valuation models and appropriateness of the discount rates used. This was particularly the case for the following investees as the value of these entities' assets are significantly based upon discounted cash flow models:

- IBA, given the number of loans under the Home Ownership Program and the Business Development and Assistance Program that are impacted by a forward looking estimate of expected credit losses which needs to take into account current and future economic conditions; and
- ILSC, given the continued significant decrease in domestic and international travel as a result of the pandemic which has impacted the valuation of its non-financial asset, Ayers Rock Resort, due to the impact of reduced visitor numbers on the expected future cash flows.

As at 30 June 2021 the value of the investments recognised for:

- IBA was \$1,739.7billion; and
- ILSC was \$459.7 million.

## How the audit addressed the matter

To address the key audit matter I have:

- for each investee whose net assets are significantly based on discounted cash flow models:
  - assessed the competence and objectivity of management's experts who valued those assets;
  - assessed the reasonableness of assumptions underpinning future cash flows, particularly future revenue and cost assumptions against estimates contained within corporate plans produced by each investee;
  - assessed the reasonableness of the probabilities of scenarios applied within the models in respect of the impact of the COVID-19 against experience during the pandemic period up to 30 June 2021 and market expectations around the timing of border restrictions easing, leading to increased travel and improved economic conditions;
  - assessed the reasonableness of the methodology used for estimating forecast inputs to the credit risk margin. This included comparing the principles applied in management's expert's reports for consistency and where possible assessed the inputs adopted against observable or other corroborative information;
  - assessed the reasonableness of assumptions underpinning the selection of an appropriate discount rate, particularly specific risk and market premiums; and
  - considered the sensitivity of the valuation by adjusting the discount rate, terminal value growth rate and probabilities attached to future scenarios to other outcomes that I considered reasonably foreseeable, in order to assess whether the value of the investment calculated was within a reasonable range.

#### Accountable Authority's responsibility for the financial statements

As the Accountable Authority of the Entity, the Secretary is responsible under the *Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013* (the Act) for the preparation and fair presentation of annual financial statements that comply with Australian Accounting Standards – Reduced Disclosure Requirements and the rules made under the Act. The Secretary is also responsible for such internal control as he determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, the Secretary is responsible for assessing the ability of the Entity to continue as a going concern, taking into account whether the Entity's operations will cease as a result of an administrative restructure or for any other reason. The Secretary is also responsible for disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the assessment indicates that it is not appropriate.

#### Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

My objective is to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes my opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with the Australian National Audit Office Auditing Standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of the financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with the Australian National Audit Office Auditing Standards, I exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. I also:

- identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or
  error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is
  sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for my opinion. The risk of not detecting a material
  misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion,
  forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control;
- obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are
  appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of
  the Entity's internal control;
- evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the Accountable Authority;
- conclude on the appropriateness of the Accountable Authority's use of the going concern basis of accounting
  and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or
  conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Entity's ability to continue as a going concern. If I conclude
  that a material uncertainty exists, I am required to draw attention in my auditor's report to the related
  disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify my opinion. My
  conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of my auditor's report. However, future
  events or conditions may cause the Entity to cease to continue as a going concern; and
- evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.

I communicate with the Accountable Authority regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that I identify during my audit.

From the matters communicated with the Accountable Authority, I determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. I describe these matters in my auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, I determine that a matter should not be communicated in my report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

Australian National Audit Office



Rahul Tejani Executive Director Delegate of the Auditor-General

Canberra 20 September 2021

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET STATEMENT BY THE SECRETARY AND CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER

In our opinion, the attached financial statements for the year ended 30 June 2021 comply with subsection 42(2) of the *Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013* (PGPA Act), and are based on properly maintained financial records as per subsection 41(2) of the PGPA Act.

In our opinion, at the date of this statement, there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet will be able to pay its debts as and when they fall due.

Philip Gaetjens Secretary 17 September 2021

Alcowske

Michelle Crowther Chief Financial Officer 17 September 2021

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME for the period ended 30 June 2021

				Original
		2021	2020	budget
	Notes	\$'000	\$'000	\$'000
NET COST OF SERVICES				
Expenses				
Employee benefits	1.1A	139,473	123,123	141,802
Suppliers	1.1B	101,726	97,244	92,016
Grants		-	5,962	45
Depreciation and amortisation	3.2	24,628	19,578	17,250
Finance costs	1.1C	1,477	1,563	2,523
Impairment loss on financial instruments		15	-	-
Write-down and impairment of other assets	3.2	399	322	-
Total expenses		267,718	247,792	253,636
Own-source income				
Own-source revenue				
Revenue from contracts with customers	1.2A	50,992	61,507	43,399
Resources received free of charge	1.2B	6,631	7,172	- ,
Total own-source revenue		57,623	68,679	43,399
Gains				
Other gains		-	777	1,775
Total gains		-	777	1,775
Total own-source income		57,623	69,456	45,174
Net cost of services		210,095	178,336	208,462
Revenue from Government - departmental appropriations	6	191,630	165,371	196,869
(Deficit)		(18,465)	(12,965)	(11,593)
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME				
Items not subject to subsequent reclassification to				
net cost of services				
Changes in asset revaluation surplus		294	539	-
Total comprehensive (loss)	-	(18,171)	(12,426)	(11,593)

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION as at 30 June 2021

				Origina
		2021	2020	budge
	Notes	\$'000	\$'000	\$'00
ASSETS				
Financial assets				
Cash and cash equivalents		1,903	8,993	8,99
Trade and other receivables	3.1	36,616	31,658	27,87
Accrued revenue		5,553	4,866	4,86
Total financial assets	_	44,072	45,517	41,72
Non-financial assets <sup>1</sup>				
Property, plant and equipment	3.2	155,715	162,771	153,67
Intangibles	3.2	13,422	22,758	24,98
Prepayments		5,697	4,728	7,02
Total non-financial assets	_	174,834	190,257	185,68
Total assets		218,906	235,774	227,41
LIABILITIES				
Payables				
Trade creditors and accruals		9,127	8,501	9,09
Other payables	3.3	4,260	5,548	3,59
Total payables	_	13,387	14,049	12,68
Interest bearing liabilities				
Leases	3.4	112,206	119,492	113,83
Total interest bearing liabilities	_	112,206	119,492	113,83
Provisions				
Employee provisions	6.1A	42,232	40,813	42,86
Total provisions		42,232	40,813	42,86
Total liabilities		167,825	174,354	169,38
Net assets		51,081	61,420	58,03
EQUITY				
Contributed equity		173,863	166,031	174,23
Accumulated (deficit)		(126,677)	(108,212)	(119,810
Reserves		3,895	3,601	3,60
Total equity	_	51,081	61,420	58,030

<sup>1</sup> Right-of-use assets are included in the property, plant and equipment line item.

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY for the period ended 30 June 2021

			Original
	2021	2020	budget
	\$'000	\$'000	\$'000
	****	<b>\$ 000</b>	
Opening balance			
Balance carried forward from previous period	166,031	221,226	166,030
Adjusted opening balance	166,031	221,226	166,030
Transactions with owners			
Distributions to owners			
Restructuring <sup>1</sup>	(277)	(68,359)	-
Contributions by owners			
Departmental Capital Budget	8,109	13,164	8,209
Total transactions with owners	7,832	(55,195)	8,209
Closing balance as at 30 June	173,863	166,031	174,239
ACCUMULATED DEFICIT			
Opening balance			
Balance carried forward from previous period	(108,212)	(116,824)	(108,217)
Other <sup>2</sup>	-	(492)	-
Adjustment on initial application of AASB 16 <sup>3</sup>	-	22,069	-
Adjusted opening balance	(108,212)	(95,247)	(108,217)
Comprehensive income			
(Deficit) for the period	(18,465)	(12,965)	(11,593)
Total comprehensive income	(18,465)	(12,965)	(11,593)
Closing balance as at 30 June	(126,677)	(108,212)	(119,810)

<sup>1</sup> The National Recovery and Resilience Agency (NRRA) was established on 5 May 2021. In the 2019-20 period, the National Indigenous Australians Agency (NIAA) was established on 1 July 2019, and the Deregulation agenda added to the portfolio on

4 December 2019. Refer to Note 8.2 Restructuring.

<sup>2</sup> Relates to assets recognised by shared service clients.

<sup>3</sup> PM&C applied AASB 16 Leases on 1 July 2019.

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

for the period ended 30 June 2021

			Original
	2021	2020	budget
	\$'000	\$'000	\$'000
ASSET REVALUATION RESERVE			
Opening balance			
Balance carried forward from previous period	3,601	8,578	3,601
Adjusted opening balance	3,601	8,578	3,601
Comprehensive income			
Restructuring	-	(5,516)	-
Other comprehensive income	294	539	-
Total comprehensive income	294	(4,977)	-
Closing balance as at 30 June	3,895	3,601	3,601
TOTAL EQUITY			
Opening balance			
Balance carried forward from previous period	61,420	112,980	61,414
Other <sup>1</sup>	• • • • •	(492)	
Adjustment on initial application of AASB 16 <sup>2</sup>	-	22,069	-
Adjusted opening balance	61.420	134,557	61,414
Comprehensive income	. , .	- ,	- 1
Other comprehensive income	294	539	-
(Deficit) for the period	(18,465)	(12,965)	(11,593)
Total comprehensive income	(18,171)	(12,426)	(11,593)
Transactions with owners	, · <i>·</i>	<b>x</b> · · · <i>x</i>	
Distributions to owners			
Restructuring <sup>3</sup>	(277)	(73,875)	-
Contributions by owners	. ,	,	
Departmental Capital Budget	8,109	13,164	8,209
Total transactions with owners	7,832	(60,711)	8,209
Closing balance as at 30 June	51,081	61,420	58,030

<sup>1</sup> Relates to assets recognised by shared service clients.

<sup>2</sup> PM&C applied AASB 16 Leases on 1 July 2019.

<sup>3</sup> The NRRA was established on 5 May 2021. In the 2019-20 period, the NIAA was established on 1 July 2019, and the Deregulation agenda added to the portfolio on 4 December 2019. Refer to Note 8.2 Restructuring.

# Accounting Policy

# Equity injections

Amounts appropriated which are designated as equity injections for a year (less any formal reductions) and departmental capital budgets are recognised directly in contributed equity in that year.

# Restructuring of administrative arrangements

Net assets received from or relinquished to another government entity under a restructuring of administrative arrangements are adjusted at their book value directly against contributed equity.

#### Other distributions to owners

The Public Governance, Performance and Accountability (Financial Reporting) Rule 2015 (FRR) requires that distributions to owners be debited to contributed equity unless it is in the nature of a dividend.

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET

CASH FLOW STATEMENT

for the period ended 30 June 2021

			Original
	2021	2020	budget
	\$'000	\$'000	\$'000
OPERATING ACTIVITIES			
Cash received			
Sale of goods and rendering of services	58,371	61,192	43,399
GST received (net)	11,663	14,167	-
Appropriations	237,508	246,209	240,268
Total cash received	307,542	321,568	283,667
Cash used			
Employees	137,251	119,801	140,858
Suppliers	109,471	118,139	89,108
Grants	-	5,962	45
Retained receipts transferred to Official Public Account	58,081	60,913	43,399
Interest payments on lease liabilities	1,477	1,563	2,523
Total cash used	306,280	306,378	275,933
Net cash from operating activities	1,262	15,190	7,734
INVESTING ACTIVITIES			
Cash used			
Purchase of property, plant and equipment	6,790	8,923	10,286
Purchase of intangibles	1,985	4,664	-
Total cash used	8,775	13,587	10,286
Net cash (used by) investing activities	(8,775)	(13,587)	(10,286)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES			
Cash received			
Contributed equity			
Departmental Capital Budget	7,776	11,266	8,209
Total cash received	7,776	11,266	8,209
		<u> </u>	
Cash used			
Principal payments of lease liabilities	7,353	6,036	5,657
Total cash used	7,353	6,036	5,657
Net cash from financing activities	423	5,230	2,552
Net (decrease) / increase in cash held	(7,090)	6,833	
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the reporting		,	
period	8,993	2,160	8,992
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the reporting period	1,903	8,993	8,992
201104	1,000	0,000	0,002

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET BUDGET COMMENTARY

for the period ended 30 June 2021

# Departmental budget variance

The below table provides commentary for significant variances between PM&C's original budget estimates, as published in the 2020-21 Portfolio Budget Statements, and the actual expenditure and net asset position for the year.

Explanation of major variances	Affected line items and statement
Additional taskforces: The ongoing use of taskforces resulted in higher supplier expenses and own-source revenue (for seconded employees from other government entities) than was	Supplier expense – Statement of Comprehensive Income
budgeted.	Resources received free of charge – Statement of Comprehensive Income
	Suppliers – Cash Flow Statement
<b>Depreciation and amortisation expense</b> : Newly capitalised projects in 2020-21 contributed to depreciation and amortisation expenditure that was higher than budgeted.	Depreciation and amortisation – Statement of Comprehensive Income
	Property, plant and equipment – Statement of Financial Position
	Intangibles – Statement of Financial Position
<b>Revenue from contracts with customer:</b> Revenue for NIAA direct services relating to information and communications technology projects contributed to an increase in revenue that	Revenue from contracts with customer – Statement of Comprehensive Income
technology projects contributed to an increase in revenue that was higher than budgeted.	Sale of goods and rendering of services – Cash Flow Statement

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET ADMINISTERED SCHEDULE OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME for the period ended 30 June 2021

				Original
		2021	2020	budget
	Notes	\$'000	\$'000	\$'000
NET COST OF SERVICES				
Expenses		4.007	4 405	4 700
Employee benefits	2.1A	1,667	1,425	1,722
Suppliers	2.1B	1,842	3,656	7,362
Grants	2.1C	56,159	20,989	45,035
Depreciation	4.2	1,113	872	649
Finance costs	2.1D	136	14	143
Write-down and impairment of other assets	4.2	26	283	-
Payments to corporate Commonwealth entities and companies	2.1E	126,283	119,184	124,886
Total expenses		187,226	146,423	179,797
Income				
Non-taxation revenue				
Other revenue	2.2A	10	683	
Total non-taxation revenue	2.2A	10	683	
Total revenue		10	683	
i otal revenue			003	
Total income		10	683	
Net (cost of) services		(187,216)	(145,740)	(179,797)
(Deficit)		(187,216)	(145,740)	(179,797)
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME Items not subject to subsequent reclassification to net cost of services				
Changes in asset revaluation reserve Items subject to subsequent reclassification to net cost of services		177,947	26,638	-
Actuarial loss – former Governors-General entitlements	6.1C	1,635	(593)	-
Other		118		
Total other comprehensive income		179,700	26,045	-
Total comprehensive income/(loss)		(7,516)	(119,695)	
rotar comprehensive income/(1055)		(7,510)	(119,093)	

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET ADMINISTERED SCHEDULE OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES as at 30 June 2021

				Original
		2021	2020	budget
	Notes	\$'000	\$'000	\$'000
ASSETS				
Financial assets				
Cash	4.1A	-	1,342	1,342
Trade and other receivables	4.1B	2,017	73	73
Investments in corporate Commonwealth entities	4.1C	2,870,473	2,597,098	2,704,355
Total financial assets		2,872,490	2,598,513	2,705,770
Non-financial assets				
Property, plant and equipment <sup>1</sup>	4.2	53,519	51,567	54,283
Prepayments		59	174	174
Total non-financial assets		53,578	51,741	54,457
Total assets administered on behalf of				
Government		2,926,068	2,650,254	2,760,227
Government		2,320,000	2,030,234	2,700,227
LIABILITIES				
Payables				
Trade creditors and accruals		163	148	148
Other payables	4.3A	49	437	437
Total payables		212	585	585
Interest bearing liabilities				
Leases	4.4	905	1,314	999
Total interest bearing liabilities		905	1,314	999
Provisions				
Employee provisions	6.1B	591	458	490
Non-cash benefits – former Governors-General	6.1C	15,330	18,008	16,890
Make good provisions		372	324	
Total provisions		16,293	18,790	17,380
Total liabilities administered on behalf of				
Government		17,410	20,689	18,964
Net assets		2,908,658	2,629,565	2 7/1 262
Not 035013		2,300,030	2,029,000	2,741,263

<sup>1</sup> Right-of-use assets are included in the property, plant and equipment.

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET ADMINISTERED BUDGET COMMENTARY as at 30 June 2021

# Administered budget variance

The below table provides commentary for significant variances between PM&C's original budget estimates for administered functions, as published in the 2020-21 Portfolio Budget Statements, and the actual expenditure and net asset position for the year.

Explanation of major variances	Affected line items and statement
Grants: Additional funding was received following the 2020-21 original budget for the National Australia Day Council for the Strategic Communication Champaign.	Grants – Administered Schedule of Comprehensive Income
<b>Supplier expense:</b> Reduction in official visits, functions and travel due to COVID-19 related restrictions starting March 2020 that has continued throughout 2020-21.	Supplier expense – Administered Schedule of Comprehensive Income
<b>Changes in asset revaluation reserve:</b> Movement in net asset balance in investments in corporate Commonwealth entities and companies which has not been budgeted.	Changes in asset revaluation reserve – Administered Scheduled of Comprehensive Income
	Investments in corporate Commonwealth entities – Administered Schedule of Assets and Liabilities
	Revaluation transferred to reserves – Administered Reconciliation Schedule

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET ADMINISTERED RECONCILIATION SCHEDULE for the period ended 30 June 2021

	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Opening assets less liabilities as at 1 July	2,629,565	3,564,839
Adjustment on initial application of AASB 16 <sup>1</sup>	_,,	(1)
Adjusted opening assets less liabilities	2,629,565	3,564,838
·		
Net cost of services		
Income	10	683
Expenses		
Payments to entities other than corporate Commonwealth entities and		
companies	(60,943)	(27,239)
Payments to corporate Commonwealth entities and companies	(126,283)	(119,184)
Other comprehensive income		
Revaluations transferred to reserves	177,947	26,638
Actuarial gain/(loss) through equity	1,753	(593)
Transfers (to)/from the Australian Government		
Appropriation transfers from Official Public Account		
Annual appropriation for administered expenses (non-corporate		
Commonwealth entities and companies)	49,959	29,446
Annual appropriation for payment to corporate Commonwealth entities		
and companies	126,283	119,184
Special appropriations (non-corporate Commonwealth entities and		
companies)	14,562	-
Transfers (to) Official Public Account	(2,315)	(17,005)
Equity injection to corporate Commonwealth entities and companies	98,120	25,035
Restructuring <sup>2</sup>		(972,238)
Closing assets less liabilities as at 30 June	2,908,658	2,629,565

<sup>1</sup> PM&C applied AASB 16 Leases on 1 July 2019.

<sup>2</sup> The NRRA was established on 5 May 2021. In the 2019-20 period, the NIAA was established on 1 July 2019, and Old Parliament House (OPH) transferred to the portfolio on 8 August 2019. Refer to Note 8.2 Restructuring.

# Accounting Policy

# Administered cash transfers to and from the Official Public Account

Revenue collected by PM&C for use by the Government rather than for the department is administered revenue. Cash received is transferred to the Official Public Account (OPA), held by the Department of Finance.

Conversely, cash is drawn from the OPA to make payments under appropriation on behalf of Government. These transfers to and from the OPA are adjustments to the cash held by PM&C and reported in the Administered Cash Flow Statement and in the Administered Reconciliation Schedule.

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET ADMINISTERED CASH FLOW STATEMENT for the period ended 30 June 2021

	Notes	2021 \$'000	2020 \$'000
OPERATING ACTIVITIES			
Cash received			
GST received (net)		718	15,757
Other		10	671
Total cash received		728	16,428
Cash used			
Employees		1,525	1,339
Suppliers		5,773	5,299
Grant payments		56,159	21,270
Payments to corporate Commonwealth entities and companies		126,283	119,184
Interest payments on lease liabilities		11	14
Total cash used		189,751	147,106
Net cash (used by) operating activities		(189,023)	(130,678)
INVESTING ACTIVITIES			
Cash used			
Purchase of property, plant and equipment		291	758
Payments to corporate Commonwealth entities and companies		98,120	25,035
Total cash used		98,411	25,793
Net cash (used by) investing activities		(98,411)	(25,793)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES			
Cash used			
Transfers due to restructure <sup>1</sup>		-	37,552
Principal payments of lease liabilities		517	356
Total cash used		517	37,908
Net cash (used by) financing activities		(517)	(37,908)
Net (decrease) in cash held		(287,951)	(194,379)
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the reporting period		1,342	39,062
Cash from Official Public Account		,	
Appropriations		274,362	173,665
Special Appropriations		14,562	-
Total cash from the Official Public Account		288,924	173,665
Cash to Official Public Account			
Appropriations		(2,315)	(17,005)
Total cash to the Official Public Account		(2,315)	(17,005)

<sup>1</sup> Refer Note 8.2 Restructuring.

Overvie	2W	
1. Depa	artmental financial performance	
1.1.	Expenses	
1.2.	Own-source revenue	
2. Inco	me and expenses administered on behalf of Government	
2.1.	Administered – Expenses	
2.2.	Administered – Income	
3. Depa	artmental financial position	
3.1.	Financial assets	
3.2.	Non-financial assets	
3.3.	Payables	
3.4.	Interest bearing liabilities	
4. Asse	ets and liabilities administered on behalf of Government	
4.1.	Administered – Financial assets	
4.2.	Administered – Non-financial assets	
4.3.	Administered – Payables	
4.4.	Administered – Interest bearing liabilities	
5. Fund	Jing	
5.1.	Appropriations	
5.2.	Special Accounts	
6. Peop	ole	
6.1.	Employee provisions	
6.2.	Key management personnel remuneration	
6.3.	Related party disclosures	
7. Man	aging uncertainties	
7.1.	Contingent assets and liabilities	
7.2.	Financial instruments	
7.3.	Administered – Financial instruments	
8. Othe	er information	
8.1.	Current/non-current distinction for assets and liabilities	
8.2.	Restructuring	

# Overview

#### **Objectives of the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet**

The Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet (PM&C) is a not-for-profit Australian Government controlled entity for the purposes of preparing the financial statements. The objective of the Department is to provide policy advice and support to the Prime Minister, the Cabinet, Portfolio Ministers and Assistant Ministers on matters that are at the forefront of public and government administration.

On 5 May 2021, the Government established NRRA to support local communities. The new agency subsumed the functions of the National Bushfire Recovery Agency and the non-drought policy development functions of the National Drought and North Queensland Flood Response and Recovery Agency.

#### Basis of preparation of the financial statements

The financial statements are general purpose financial statements and are required by section 42 of the PGPA.

The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with:

- Public Governance, Performance and Accountability (Financial Reporting) Rule 2015; and
- Australian Accounting Standards and Interpretations Reduced Disclosure Requirements issued by the Australian Accounting Standards Board (AASB) that apply for the reporting period.

The financial statements have been prepared on an accrual basis and in accordance with the historical cost convention, except where certain assets and liabilities are recorded at fair value. Except where stated, no allowance is made for the effect of changing prices on the results or the financial position. The financial statements are presented in Australian dollars, and are rounded to the nearest thousand dollars unless otherwise specified.

Except where stated below, administered items are accounted for on the same basis and using the same policies as for departmental items, including the application of Australian Accounting Standards.

The Department has assessed the impact of COVID-19 pandemic on the balances included in its financial statements. The fair value of its land, buildings and property, plant and equipment and leasehold improvements was assessed due to the valuation uncertainty created by the COVID-19 pandemic. Further information is included in the accounting policy for Note 3.2 Non-financial Assets and companies and Note 4.2 Administered – Non-financial Assets.

The Department has concluded that COVID-19 has not had a material impact on the fair value of these assets.

The COVID impact also has an effect on the carrying value of administered investment. Further information is included in the accounting policy for Note 4.1C Investments on corporate Commonwealth entities.

#### Taxation

The Department is exempt from all forms of taxation except Fringe Benefits Tax (FBT), the Goods and Services Tax (GST) and Mining Withholding Tax.

#### New Australian accounting standards

No new accounting standard has been adopted earlier than the application date as stated in the standard.

Other new standards, revised standards, interpretations and amending standards that were issued prior to the signoff date and are applicable to the current reporting period did not have material financial impact, and are not expected to have a future material financial impact on the Department.

# Event after the reporting period

There were no events occurring after 30 June 2021 that would have a material impact on the financial statements.

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET NOTES TO AND FORMING PART OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

for the period ended 30 June 2021
1. Departmental financial performance

This section analyses the financial performance of the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet for the period ended 30 June 2021

eriod ended 30 June 2021.		
.1. Expenses		
	2021	202
	\$'000	\$'00
Note 1.1A: Employee benefits		
Wages and salaries	108,339	92,68
Superannuation		
Defined contribution plans	12,301	9,98
Defined benefit plans	7,104	6,48
Leave and other entitlements	10,485	11,55
Separation and redundancies	539	1,71
Other	705	70
Total employee benefits	139,473	123,12
Note 1.1B: Suppliers		
Goods and services		
Consultants, legal, contractors and secondees	56,202	49,30
Equipment, repairs and maintenance	883	44
General expenses	8,933	9,02
Venue hire	86	12
Office accommodation, facility management and security	4,290	5,98
Information, communication and technology	29,780	28,88
Travel	1,064	2,57
Total goods and services supplied and rendered	101,238	96,33
Goods supplied	4.039	3,22
Services rendered	97,199	93,11
Total goods and services	101,238	96,33
Total goods and services	101,230	
Other suppliers		
Short-term leases	178	26
Workers compensation expenses	310	64
Total other supplier expenses	488	90
Total suppliers	101,726	97,24
••		

The above lease disclosures should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes 1.1C, 3.2 and 3.4.

# Accounting Policy

# Short-term leases and leases of low-value assets

PM&C has elected not to recognise right-of-use assets and lease liabilities over short-term leases where the lease term is 12 months or less or leases over low-value assets (less than \$10,000). PM&C recognises the lease payments associated with these leases as an expense on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

Note 1.1C: Finance costs		
Interest on lease liabilities	1,477	1,563
Total finance costs	1,477	1,563

The above lease disclosures should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes 1.1B, 3.2 and 3.4.

.2. Own-source revenue		
	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Own-source revenue		
Note 1.2A: Revenue from contracts with customers		
Revenue from contracts with customers	50,992	61,507
Total revenue from contracts with customers	50,992	61,507
Disaggregation of revenue from contracts with customers		
Delivery of services	48,049	53,779
Cost recovery	2,943	7,728
	50,992	61,507
Type of customer:		
Government entities (related parties)	49,370	58,578
Non-government entities	1,622	2,929
	50,992	61,507
Timing of transfer of goods and services:		
Over time	50,992	61,507
	50,992	61,507

# Accounting Policy

Revenue from the sale of goods is recognised when control has been transferred to the buyer.

Revenue from agreements between PM&C and other related parties are recognised as per AASB 15 and revenue from appropriations and resources received free of charge are recognised as per AASB1058.

PM&C's principal activity in generating revenue is through the delivery of corporate services. Performance obligations are satisfied over time.

The transaction price is the total amount of consideration to which PM&C expects to be entitled in exchange for transferring promised goods or services to a customer. The consideration promised in a contract with a customer may include fixed amounts, variable amounts, or both.

Receivables for goods and services, which have 30 day terms, are recognised at the nominal amounts due less any impairment allowance account. Collectability of debts is reviewed at the end of the reporting period. Allowances are made when collectability of the debt is no longer probable.

6,139	5,821
282	1,149
210	202
6,631	7,172
	282 210

# Accounting Policy

Resources received free of charge are recognised as revenue when, and only when, a fair value can be reliably determined and the services would have been purchased if they had not been donated. Use of those resources is recognised as an expense. Resources received free of charge are recorded as either revenue or gains depending on their nature.

On the initial recognition of volunteer services as an asset or an expense, PM&C recognises any related amounts in accordance with the relevant standard.

2. Income and expenses administered on behalf of Government

This section analyses the activities that the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet does not control but administers on behalf of the Government. Unless otherwise noted, the accounting policies adopted are consistent with those applied for departmental reporting.

2.1. Administered – Expenses

Note 2.1A: Employee benefits\$'000\$'000Wages and salaries1,2081,158Superannuation148125Defined contribution plans148125Defined benefit plans5252Leave and other entitlements25390Separation and redundancies6-Total employee benefits1,6671,425Note 2.1B: Suppliers6-Goods and services0-Outsourced providers, contractors and consultants207602Equipment, repairs and maintenance643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliersWorkers compensation expenses413			
Note 2.1A: Employee benefitsWages and salaries1,2081,158Superannuation148125Defined contribution plans148125Defined benefit plans5252Leave and other entitlements25390Separation and redundancies6-Total employee benefits1,6671,425Note 2.1B: Suppliers1,6671,425Goods and services643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413		2021	2020
Wages and salaries1,2081,158Superannuation148125Defined contribution plans148125Defined benefit plans5252Leave and other entitlements25390Separation and redundancies6-Total employee benefits1,6671,425Note 2.1B: Suppliers0utsourced providers, contractors and consultants207602Equipment, repairs and maintenance643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413	Note 0.44. Encloses have fits	\$'000	\$'000
Superannuation148125Defined contribution plans148125Defined benefit plans5252Leave and other entitlements25390Separation and redundancies6-Total employee benefits1,6671,425Note 2.1B: Suppliers6-Goods and services-Outsourced providers, contractors and consultants207602Equipment, repairs and maintenance643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413		4 000	4 4 5 0
Defined contribution plans148125Defined benefit plans5252Leave and other entitlements25390Separation and redundancies6-Total employee benefits1,6671,425Note 2.1B: Suppliers6-Goods and services0Outsourced providers, contractors and consultants207602Equipment, repairs and maintenance643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413	5	1,208	1,158
Defined benefit plans5252Leave and other entitlements25390Separation and redundancies6-Total employee benefits1,6671,425Note 2.1B: Suppliers6-Goods and services207602Equipment, repairs and maintenance643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413	•	4.40	105
Leave and other entitlements25390Separation and redundancies6-Total employee benefits1,6671,425Note 2.1B: Suppliers6-Goods and services207602Equipment, repairs and maintenance643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413			
Separation and redundancies6Total employee benefits1,667Total employee benefits1,667Note 2.1B: SuppliersGoods and servicesOutsourced providers, contractors and consultants207Equipment, repairs and maintenance6436576713576Travel316Information, communication and technology96Total goods and services1,838Goods supplied363Goods supplied363Services rendered1,4752,9841,838Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,838Other suppliers4Workers compensation expenses4			
Total employee benefits1,6671,425Note 2.1B: Suppliers Goods and services207602Outsourced providers, contractors and consultants207602Equipment, repairs and maintenance643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413			90
Note 2.1B: SuppliersGoods and servicesOutsourced providers, contractors and consultants207602Equipment, repairs and maintenance643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413	•		
Goods and servicesOutsourced providers, contractors and consultants207602Equipment, repairs and maintenance643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413	Total employee benefits	1,667	1,425
Goods and servicesOutsourced providers, contractors and consultants207602Equipment, repairs and maintenance643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413			
Outsourced providers, contractors and consultants207602Equipment, repairs and maintenance643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413			
Equipment, repairs and maintenance643551General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413			
General expenses576713Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413			
Travel3161,662Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliers413			
Information, communication and technology96115Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliersWorkers compensation expenses413	General expenses	576	713
Total goods and services1,8383,643Goods supplied363659Services rendered1,4752,984Total goods and services supplied and rendered1,8383,643Other suppliersWorkers compensation expenses413	Travel	316	1,662
Goods supplied     363     659       Services rendered     1,475     2,984       Total goods and services supplied and rendered     1,838     3,643       Other suppliers     Workers compensation expenses     4     13	Information, communication and technology	96	115
Services rendered       1,475       2,984         Total goods and services supplied and rendered       1,838       3,643         Other suppliers       4       13	Total goods and services	1,838	3,643
Services rendered       1,475       2,984         Total goods and services supplied and rendered       1,838       3,643         Other suppliers       4       13			
Total goods and services supplied and rendered       1,838       3,643         Other suppliers       4       13	Goods supplied	363	659
Other suppliers       Workers compensation expenses       4	Services rendered	1,475	2,984
Workers compensation expenses <u>4</u> 13	Total goods and services supplied and rendered	1,838	3,643
Workers compensation expenses <u>4</u> 13			
Total other supplier expenses 4 13	Workers compensation expenses	4	13
	Total other supplier expenses	4	13
Total suppliers         1,842         3,656	Total suppliers	1,842	3,656

Note 2.1C: Grants	2021 \$'000	2020 \$'000
Public sector		
Government entities	31,020	17,437
Private sector		
Non-profit organisations	20,306	3,392
Commercial entities	4,833	160
Total grants	56,159	20,989
Program 1.1 - Prime Minister and Cabinet	56,159	20,989
Total grants	56,159	20,989

# Accounting Policy

PM&C administers a small number of grants on behalf of the Government. Grant liabilities are recognised to the extent that (i) the services required to be performed by the grantee have been performed; or (ii) the grant eligibility criteria have been satisfied, but payments due have not been made.

Settlement is made according to the terms and conditions of each grant. This is usually within 30 days of performance or eligibility being met.

Note 2.1D: Finance costs		
Service costs	125	-
Interest on lease liabilities	11	14
Total finance costs	136	14

The above lease disclosures should be read in conjunction with the accompanying note 4.4.

## Note 2.1E: Payments to corporate Commonwealth entities and companies

Aboriginal Hostels Limited	35,941	36,241
Australian Institute of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Studies	19,437	20,371
Indigenous Business Australia	9,546	9,538
Indigenous Land and Sea Corporation	8,402	8,572
Old Parliament House	16,879	8,565
Torres Strait Regional Authority	36,078	35,897
Total payments to corporate Commonwealth entities and companies	126,283	119,184

# Accounting Policy

Payments to corporate Commonwealth entities and companies from amounts appropriated for that purpose are classified as administered expenses, equity injections or loans of PM&C. The appropriation to PM&C is disclosed in section 5 Funding.

2.2. Administered – Income		
	2021 \$'000	2020 \$'000
Note 2.2A: Other revenue		
Return of grant funding	-	2
Other	10	681
Total other revenue	10	683

# Accounting Policy

0.0.4.

All administered revenue relates to ordinary activities performed by PM&C on behalf of the Government. As such, administered appropriations are not revenues of the individual entity. PM&C oversees distribution or expenditure of the funds as directed.

3. Departmental financial position

This section analyses the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet's assets used to generate financial performance and the operating liabilities incurred as a result. Employee related information is disclosed in the People section.

3.1. Financial assets

3.1. Financial assets	0004	0000
	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Note 3.1: Trade and other receivables		
Goods and services receivables		
Goods and services	2,389	10,134
Total goods and services receivables	2,389	10,134
Appropriation receivables		
Existing programs	32,114	19,578
Total appropriation receivables	32,114	19,578
Other receivables		
Statutory receivables	2,115	1,981
Total other receivables	2,115	1,981
Total trade and other receivables – gross	36,618	31,693
Less impairment loss allowance		
Goods and services	(2)	(35)
Total impairment loss allowance	(2)	(35)
Total trade and other receivables – net	36,616	31,658

# 3.2. Non-financial assets

s
ble
gib
tan
in
and
nt a
ner
ipn
du
d e
an
nt
pla
y, pl
ert
do.
pr
of
ces
an
bal
l Bl
sir
clo
pr
ar
ing
en
do
the
of t
n c
atio
ilia
nc
) CO
Re
3.2:
S
Ð
lote

				Computer		
		Leasehold	Plant and	sortware internally	computer software	
	Buildings \$'000	improvements \$'000	equipment \$'000	developed \$'000	purchased \$'000	Total \$'000
As at 1 July 2020						
Gross book value			'	27,420	614	28,034
Fair value	129,735	48,452	17,156		'	195,343
Work in progress	505	5,870	995	8,479	481	16,330
Accumulated depreciation/amortisation and impairment	(13, 161)	(18,262)	(8,519)	(13,658)	(578)	(54,178)
Total as at 1 July 2020	117,079	36,060	9,632	22,241	517	185,529
Other adjustments <sup>1</sup>	(202)	(4,653)	6,897	(1,578)	(161)	•
Adjusted total as at 1 July 2020	116,574	31,407	16,529	20,663	356	185,529
Additions						
Purchase		1,162	5,628	1,985	'	8,775
Right-of-use assets			86		'	86
Revaluations and impairments recognised in other comprehensive income		73	221	'	'	294
Restructuring <sup>2</sup>			(116)	(404)	'	(520)
Reclassifications		(118)	118	'	'	
Depreciation and amortisation		(2,512)	(3,286)	(9,101)	(77)	(14,976)
Depreciation on right-of-use assets	(9,598)		(54)	'	'	(9,652)
Disposals			(399)		'	(399)
Total as at 30 June 2021	106,976	30,012	18,727	13,143	279	169,137
Total as at 30 June 2021 represented by						
Gross book value		I	'	35,166	814	35,980
Fair value	129,735	47,283	19,288		'	196,306
Work in progress		903	7,118	736	120	8,877
Accumulated depreciation, amortisation and impairment	(22,759)	(18,174)	(7,679)	(22,759)	(655)	(72,026)
Total as at 30 June 2021	106,976	30,012	18,727	13,143	279	169,137

Carrying amount of right-of-use assets <sup>3</sup>

There are no contractual commitments for the acquisition of IT equipment and other capital works payable in 2021 (2020: \$nil).

<sup>1</sup> Relates to assets work in progress balances re-classified among the PM&C asset classes.

<sup>2</sup> The NRRA was established on 5 May 2021. Refer to Note 8.2 Restructuring.

<sup>3</sup> Relates to asset closing balance for right-of-use assets as at 30 June 2021.

107,027

18,727 5

106,976 106,976

Accounting Policy

#### Asset recognition threshold

Purchases of property, plant and equipment and intangibles are recognised initially at cost in the Statement of Financial Position, except for purchases costing less than \$5,000, which are expensed in the year of acquisition (other than ICT assets where they form part of a group of similar items which are significant in total).

The initial cost of an asset includes (where relevant) an estimate of the cost of dismantling and removing the item and restoring the site on which it is located. This is particularly relevant to make good provisions in property leases taken up by PM&C where there exists an obligation to restore the asset to its original condition. These costs are included in the value of PM&C's property, plant and equipment with a corresponding provision for the make good recognition.

Property, plant and equipment are subsequently measured at fair value.

#### Leased right-of-use (ROU) assets

Leased ROU assets are capitalised at the commencement date of the lease and comprise of the initial lease liability amount, initial direct costs incurred when entering into the lease less any lease incentives received. These assets are accounted for by Commonwealth lessees as separate asset classes to corresponding assets owned outright, but included in the same column as where the corresponding underlying assets would be presented if they were owned.

On initial adoption of AASB 16 PM&C adjusted the ROU assets at the date of initial application by the amount of any provision for onerous leases recognised immediately before the date of initial application. Following initial application, an impairment review is undertaken for any right-of-use lease asset that shows indicators of impairment and an impairment loss is recognised against any right-of-use lease asset that is impaired.

#### Revaluations

Following initial recognition at cost, property, plant and equipment (excluding ROU assets) are carried at fair value (or an amount not materially different from fair value) less subsequent accumulated depreciation and accumulated impairment losses. Valuations are conducted with sufficient frequency to ensure that the carrying amounts of assets did not differ materially from fair value as at the reporting date. The regularity of independent valuations depends upon volatility of movements in market values for the relevant assets.

Revaluation adjustments are made on a class basis. Any revaluation increment is credited to equity under the heading of asset revaluation reserve except to the extent that it reversed a previous revaluation decrement of the same asset class that was previously recognised in the surplus/(deficit).

Fair values for each class of asset are determined as shown below:

Asset class	Fair value measurement
Buildings excluding leasehold improvements	Market selling price and depreciated replacement cost
Leasehold improvements	Depreciated replacement cost
Plant and equipment	Market selling price and depreciated replacement cost

#### Significant accounting judgements and estimates

In 2020-21, PM&C procured the services of independent valuation experts to perform a desktop valuation of departmental property, plant and equipment and leasehold improvements as at 30 June 2021.

The experts provided written assurance that the models developed to value assets are in compliance with accounting and valuation standards and identified that currently there is significant valuation uncertainty due to the COVID-19 pandemic impacting markets. However, while this uncertainty exists the valuations also took into consideration that real estate markets and in particular certain niches in the market (unique properties such as those held by PM&C) are less volatile.

The valuation methodologies used (the market approach and the depreciated replacement cost method) have reflected current market conditions and the impact of COVID-19. The department currently has no assets held for sale which may be impacted by the market uncertainty. PM&C will revalue its assets again in 2021-22.

PM&C tests its valuation model via internal management review at least once every 12 months. PM&C has a rolling revaluation plan in place which ensures assets are formally revalued at least once every three years. If a particular asset class experiences significant and volatile changes in fair value (i.e. where indicators suggest that the value of the class has changed materially since the previous reporting period), that class is subject to specific valuation in the reporting period, where practicable, regardless of the timing of the last specific valuation.

## Accounting Policy (continued)

Assets that do not transact with enough frequency or transparency to develop objective opinions of value from observable market evidence are measured using the cost (depreciated replacement cost) approach. Professional judgement has been applied in calculating the consumed economic benefit or asset obsolescence relevant to the asset under construction.

All property, plant and equipment assets are valued on a recurring basis except for assets held for sale.

Upon revaluation, any accumulated depreciation is eliminated against the gross carrying amount of the asset and the asset restated to the revalued amount.

#### Assets held for sale

Assets held for sale are measured at the lesser of their carrying amount and fair value less cost to sell and are valued at a non-recurring basis. PM&C currently has no assets held for sale (2020: \$nil).

#### Intangibles

PM&C's intangibles comprise internally developed and purchased software for internal use. These assets are carried at cost less accumulated amortisation and accumulated impairment losses.

#### Impairment

All assets were assessed for impairment during 2020-21.

Where indications of impairment exist, the recoverable amount is estimated and an impairment adjustment loss made if the recoverable amount is less than its carrying amount.

#### Depreciation and amortisation

Depreciable assets are written-down to estimated residual value over its estimated useful life using, in all cases, the straight-line method of depreciation.

Depreciation rates (useful lives), residual values and methods are reviewed at each reporting date and necessary adjustments are recognised in the current, or current and future reporting periods, as appropriate.

Depreciation rates applying to each class of asset are based on the following total useful lives for the current and prior reporting periods:

Asset class	Useful lives
Puildings evoluting lossehold improvements	$2 = 50 \times 2020$ ; $2 = 50 \times 20200$ ;
Buildings excluding leasehold improvements	3 to 50 years (2020: 3 to 50 years)
Leasehold improvements	Lease term (2020: Lease term)
Plant and equipment	1 to 25 years (2020: 1 to 25 years)
Intangibles	1 to 5 years (2020: 1 to 5 years)

The depreciation rates for ROU assets are based on the commencement date, to the earlier of the end of the useful life of the ROU asset or the end of the lease term.

# **De-recognition**

An item of property, plant and equipment is de-recognised upon disposal or when no further future economic benefits is expected from its use or disposal.

3.3. Payables		
	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Note 3.3: Other payables		
Salaries, wages and superannuation	2,503	1,954
Unearned income	376	606
Other	1,381	2,988
Total other payables	4,260	5,548

3.4. Interest bearing liabilities		
	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Note 3.4: Leases		
Lease liabilities		
Buildings	112,158	119,455
Plant and equipment	48	37
Total lease liabilities	112,206	119,492

Total cash outflows for leases for the year ended 30 June 2021 was \$9.008 million (2020: \$7.599 million).

Maturity analysis - contractual undiscounted cash flows		
Less than 12 months	9,112	8,796
Between one to five years	38,227	37,618
More than five years	73,890	83,578
Total leases	121,229	129,992

PM&C in its capacity as a lessee has a total of nine significant departmental leases split into two property leases and seven motor vehicle leases. The details of the significant leases are as follows.

1) One National Circuit, Barton, ACT – The lease has a remaining term of 11.67 years. There are no options to extend this lease and the lease expiry date is 16 February 2033.

2) 10 National Circuit, Barton, ACT – The lease has a remaining term of three years. There is an option to extend this lease by two years at the lease expiry date of 31 July 2024.

The above lease disclosures should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes 1.1B, 1.1C and 3.2.

# Accounting Policy

For all new contracts entered into, PM&C considers whether the contract is, or contains a lease. A lease is defined as "a contract, or part of a contract, that conveys the right to use an asset (the underlying asset) for a period of time in exchange for consideration".

Once it has been determined that a contract is, or contains a lease, the lease liability is initially measured at the present value of the lease payments unpaid at the commencement date, discounted using the interest rate implicit in the lease, if that rate is readily determinable, or the department's incremental borrowing rate.

Subsequent to initial measurement, the liability will be reduced for payments made and increased for interest. It is re-measured to reflect any reassessment or modification to the lease. When the lease liability is re-measured, the corresponding adjustment is reflected in the right-of-use asset or profit and loss depending on the nature of the re-assessment or modification.

# 4. Assets and liabilities administered on behalf of Government

This section analyses assets used to generate financial performance and the operating liabilities incurred as a result which the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet does not control, but administers on behalf of the Government. Unless otherwise noted, the accounting policies adopted are consistent with those applied for departmental reporting.

4.1. Administered – Financial assets		
	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Note 4.1A: Cash and cash equivalents		
Cash on hand	<u> </u>	1,342
Total cash and cash equivalents		1,342
Note 4.1B: Trade and other receivables		
Other receivables		
Statutory receivables	2,017	73
Grants receivable		146
Total other receivables	2,017	219
Total trade and other receivables – gross	2,017	219
Less impairment loss allowance		
Grants receivables		(146)
Total impairment loss allowance		(146)
Total trade and other receivables – net	2,017	73

# Note 4.1C: Investments in corporate Commonwealth entities and companies

Equity interest in:		
Aboriginal Hostels Limited	145,115	143,347
Anindilyakwa Land Council	19,890	16,512
Australian Institute of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Studies	44,715	44,254
Central Land Council	74,525	44,091
Indigenous Land and Sea Corporation	459,716	455,486
Indigenous Business Australia	1,739,656	1,552,467
National Australia Day Council Limited	1,105	932
Northern Land Council	56,633	31,431
Outback Stores Pty Ltd	40,907	41,120
Tiwi Land Council	11,583	7,144
Torres Strait Regional Authority	88,710	87,357
Wreck Bay Aboriginal Community Council	70,629	57,547
Old Parliament House	117,289	115,410
Total investments in corporate Commonwealth entities and companies	2,870,473	2,597,098

All investments in corporate Commonwealth entities and companies are expected to be recovered in more than 12 months.

#### Investment in corporate Commonwealth entities and companies

The Australian Government holds a 100% equity interest in the following administered investments.

#### Aboriginal Hostels Limited

Provides temporary accommodation to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people through a national network of accommodation facilities.

#### Australian Institute of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Studies

The Australian Institute of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Studies (AIATSIS) is a world renowned research, collections and publishing organisation and occupies a unique place at the nexus between the academic and cultural sectors, government, Indigenous communities, and the broader Australian public.

## Land Councils

The Land Councils include:

- Anindilyakwa Land Council
- Central Land Council
- Northern Land Council
- Tiwi Land Council; and
- Wreck Bay Aboriginal Community Council

The Land Councils represent the Aboriginal people living in the area of the Land Council in the management of Aboriginal land in the area, and in relation to legislation concerning that land. The Land Councils also consult and protect the interests of traditional owners and take measures to assist in the protection of sacred sites in the area of the Land Council. Wreck Bay Aboriginal Community Council holds title to land and provides services to the Aboriginal community of Jervis Bay.

#### Indigenous Land and Sea Corporation

The Indigenous Land and Sea Corporation provides economic, environmental, social and cultural benefits for Aboriginal persons and Torres Strait Islanders by assisting in the acquisition and management of land and water related rights.

#### Indigenous Business Australia

Indigenous Business Australia assists and enhances Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander self-management and economic self-sufficiency, and aims to advance the commercial and economic interests of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people by accumulating and using a substantial capital base for their benefit.

#### National Australia Day Council Limited

Promotes national pride, active citizenship and the observance and celebration of Australia Day; administration of the Australian of the Year awards, which includes awards for the Young Australian of the Year, the Senior Australian of the Year and Australia's Local Hero; distribution of grants to State and Territory Australia Day Councils; and provision of recommendations and advice to the Australian Government on all matters relating to year-round national pride activities.

#### Old Parliament House

The Old Parliament House promotes an enhanced appreciation and understanding of the political and social heritage of Australia for members of the public through activities including the conservation and upkeep of, and the provision of access to, Old Parliament House and the development of its collection, exhibitions and educational programs.
#### Investment in Commonwealth entities (continued)

#### Outback Stores Pty Ltd

Outback Stores Pty Ltd improves access to affordable, healthy food for Indigenous communities, particularly in remote areas, through providing food supply and store management and support services.

#### Torres Strait Regional Authority

The Torres Strait Regional Authority formulates, implements and monitors the effectiveness of programs for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people living in the Torres Strait and Northern Peninsula Area.

#### Accounting Policy

Administered investments in subsidiaries are not consolidated because their consolidation is relevant only at the whole-of-government level.

Administered investments are classified through other comprehensive income and are measured at fair value as at 30 June 2021. Fair value has been taken to be the Government's proportional interest in the net assets as advised by the entities as at the end of the reporting period, recorded in the latest management accounts or unaudited financial statements provided.

Corporate Commonwealth entities and companies are subject to prevailing economic conditions which include the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. The COVID pandemic has not caused any significant impacts to the amounts recorded for assets and liabilities as at 30 June 2021. However, it should be noted that the ongoing impact from COVID-19 into the future continues to be monitored.

DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET NOTES TO AND FORMING PART OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS for the period ended 30 June 2021	
--	--

-
Θ
S
in
~
10
_
ပ
ē
an l
<b>_</b>
÷
-
<u> </u>
0
-
~
<u> </u>
ן ק
ed –
red –
ered –
tered -
stered -
istered -
nistered –
inistered -
ninistered –
ministered –
dministered -
dministered -
Administered –
Administered –
. Administered –
2. Administered –
.2. Administered -
4.2. Administered -

	Leasehold
<u>plant and equipment</u>	
e opening and closing balances of <sub>I</sub>	
Note 4.2: Reconciliation of the	

	Land	Buildings	Leasehold improvements	Plant and equipment	Total
	\$'000	\$,000	\$,000	\$,000	\$,000
As at 1 July 2020					
Fair value	43,250	7,781	731	1,238	53,000
Work in progress	•	1	'	102	102
Accumulated depreciation and impairment		(664)	(61)	(774)	(1,535)
Total as at 1 July 2020	43,250	7,117	634	566	51,567
Adjusted total as at 1 July 2020	43,250	7,117	634	566	51,567
Additoris					
Purchases	I	39	196	56	291
Right-of-use assets	•	1	'	108	108
Revaluations recognised in other comprehensive income	2,300	282	47	63	2,692
Depreciation expense		(232)	(207)	(131)	(570)
Depreciation on right-of-use assets	ı	(489)		(54)	(543)
Write-down and impairments			(26)		(26)
Total as at 30 June 2021	45,550	6,717	644	608	53,519
Total as at 30 June 2021 represented by					
Fair value	45,550	7,831	597	1,321	55,299
Work in progress	1	39	80	59	178
Accumulated depreciation and impairment		(1,153)	(33)	(772)	(1,958)
Total as at 30 June 2021	45,550	6,717	644	608	53,519
Parruina amount of right of use assats 1		878		БA	000
		070		5	700

There are no contractual commitments for the acquisition of IT equipment and other capital works payable in 2021 (2020: \$nil). <sup>1</sup> Relates to asset closing balance for right-of-use assets as at 30 June 2021.

#### Accounting Policy

#### Revaluation

In 2020-21, PM&C procured the services of independent valuation experts to perform a desktop valuation of administered land, buildings and property, plant and equipment and leasehold improvements assets as at 30 June 2021.

The experts provided written assurance that the models developed to value assets are in compliance with accounting and valuation standards and identified that currently there is significant valuation uncertainty due to the COVID-19 pandemic impacting markets. However, while this uncertainty exists the valuations also took into consideration that real estate markets and in particular certain niches in the market (unique properties such as those held by PM&C) are less volatile.

The valuation methodologies used (the market approach and the depreciated replacement cost method) have reflected current market conditions and the impact of COVID-19. The department currently has no assets held for sale which may be impacted by the market uncertainty.

#### Depreciation

Depreciation rates applying to each class of depreciable asset are based on the following useful lives for the current and prior reporting periods.

Asset class	Useful lives
Buildings excluding leasehold improvements	22 to 30 years (2020: 22 to 30 years)
Leasehold improvements	Lease term (2020: Lease term)
Plant and equipment	5 to 114 years (2020: 5 to 114 years)

4.3. Administered – Payables		
	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Note 4.3A: Other payables		
Salaries, wages and superannuation	33	24
Other	16	413
Total other payables	49	437

4.4. Administered – Interest bearing liabilities		
Note 4.4: Leases		
Lease liabilities		
Buildings	851	1,314
Plant and equipment	54	-
Total finance leases	905	1,314
Maturity analysis - contractual undiscounted cash flows		
Less than 12 months	463	473
Between one to five years	452	861
More than five years		
Total leases	915	1,334

Total cash outflows for leases for the year ended 30 June 2021 was \$0.53 million (2020: \$0.37 million).

PM&C in its capacity as a lessee has a total of nine significant administered leases split into five properties leases and four motor vehicle leases. The details of significant property leases are as follows.

- 1) 2 George Street Brisbane QLD The lease has a remaining term of 2.75 years. There are no options to extend this lease and the lease expiry date is 31 March 2024.
- 1<sup>st</sup> Floor Murray Crescent Griffith ACT The lease has a remaining term of 0.83 years. The lease is currently under negotiation to be surrendered after 30 June 2021.
- Ground Floor Murray Crescent Griffith ACT The lease has a remaining term of 0.83 years. There are no
  options to extend this lease and the lease expiry date is 30 April 2022.
- 4) Suite 1 Level 13 139 Macquarie Street Sydney NSW The lease has a remaining term of 2.92 years. There are no options to extend this lease and the lease expiry date is 31 May 2024.
- Waterfront Place Brisbane QLD (Building and Car park) The lease has a remaining term of 0.6 years. There are no options to extend this lease and the lease expiry date is 31 January 2022.

The above lease disclosures should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes 2.1D and 4.2.

139

126,585

139

# DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET NOTES TO AND FORMING PART OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

for the period ended 30 June 2021

5. Funding

This section identifies the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet funding structure. 5.1. Appropriations

Note 5.1A: Departmental annual and unspent appropriations (recoverable GST exclusive)

	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Ordinary annual services		
Annual Appropriation		
Operating	197,801	308,803
Capital budget	8,209	20,174
Section 74 receipts	58,081	60,926
Section 75 transfers	(6,271)	(112,458)
Total available appropriation	257,820	277,445
Appropriation applied (current and prior years)	(252,373)	(250,658)
Variance	5,447	26,787
Opening unspent appropriation balance	126,446	110,979
Repeal of Appropriation Acts 2016-17	-	(11,320)
Repeal of Appropriation Acts 2017-18	(13,963)	-
Closing unspent appropriation balance	117,930	126,446
Balance comprises appropriations as follows: <sup>1</sup>		
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2017-18 – Capital Budget (DCB) – Non Operating	-	3,795
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2017-18	-	10,168
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2018-19	4,000	4,000
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2019-20	73,341	90,703
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2019-20 – Capital Budget (DCB) – Non Operating	6,710	8,787
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2019-20 <sup>2</sup>	-	8,993
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2020-21	28,734	-
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2020-21 – Capital Budget (DCB) – Non Operating	2,310	-
Appropriation Act (No. 3) 2020-21	932	-
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2020-21 <sup>2</sup>	1,903	-
Total unspent appropriation – ordinary annual services	117,930	126,446
Other services		
Annual Appropriation		
Equity injections	-	791
Total available appropriation	-	791
Appropriation applied (current and prior years)	-	-
Variance	-	791
Opening unspent appropriation balance	139	7,063
Prior year section 75 transfers	-	(7,715)
Closing unspent appropriation balance	139	139

Appropriation Act (No. 2) 2018-19 – Non Operating – Equity Injection Total unspent appropriation - other services 139 139 118,069

#### **Total unspent appropriation**

<sup>1</sup> The unspent annual appropriation is shown inclusive of Section 51 permanent quarantines against Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2018-19 of \$4.000 million, Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2019-20 of \$73.341 million and Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2019-20 - Capital Budget - Non Operating of \$6.710 million. Quarantine amounts against 2019-20 relate to the NIAA restructure (refer Note 8.2) with appropriation permanently quarantined rather than a reduction via s75 of the PGPA Act.

<sup>2</sup>Cash held by the department. Refer to 'Cash and cash equivalents'.

Note 5.1B: Administered annual and unspent appropriations (recoverable G	ST exclusive)	
	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Ordinary annual services	· · ·	
Annual Appropriation		
Operating	52,364	558,971
Capital budget	1,529	1,233
Payments to corporate Commonwealth entities/companies	126,283	119,184
Section 74 receipts	-	514
Section 75 transfers	-	(563,430)
Total available appropriation	180,176	116,472
Appropriation applied (current and prior years)	(173,555)	(147,921)
Variance	6,621	(31,449)
Opening unspent appropriation balance	7,230	77,895
Repeal of Annual Appropriation Acts 2016-17	-	(39,216)
Repeal of Annual Appropriation Acts 2017-18	(1,237)	-
Closing unspent appropriation balance	12,614	7,230
Balance comprises appropriations as follows:		
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2017-18	-	984
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2017-18 – Capital Budget (DCB) – Non Operating	-	253
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2018-19	107	107
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2018-19 – Capital Budget (DCB) – Non Operating	863	863
Appropriation Act (No. 3) 2018-19	1,709	1,709
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2018-19 – Capital Budget (DCB) – Non Operating	190	190
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2019-20 – Capital Budget (DCB) – Non Operating	407	407
Supply Act (No. 1) 2019-20 – Capital Budget (DCB) – Non Operating	514	514
Appropriation Act (No. 3) 2019-20	2,203	2,203
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2020-21	88	-
Appropriation Act (No. 1) 2020-21 – Capital Budget (DCB) – Non Operating	637	-
Appropriation Act (No. 3) 2020-21	5,178	-
Supply Act (No. 1) 2020-21– Capital Budget (DCB) – Non Operating	718	-
Total unspent appropriation – ordinary annual services	12,614	7,230
Other services		
Annual Appropriation	00.400	05.005
Payments to corporate Commonwealth entities/companies	98,120	25,035
Total available appropriation	98,120	25,035
Appropriation applied (current and prior years)	(98,120)	(25,035)
Variance	-	-
Total unspent appropriation	12,614	7,230
	12,014	1,200

Note 5.1C: Special appropriations (recoverable GST exclusive)		
Authority	Appropriation applied	
	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Assistance for Severely Affected Regions (Special Appropriation)		
(Coronavirus Economic Response Package) Act 2020 <sup>1</sup>	14,285	-
Total	14,285	-

<sup>1</sup> Special appropriation limited by amount (total \$15.494 million) ceasing 30 June 2021.

## Accounting Policy

#### Revenue from Government – departmental

Amounts appropriated for departmental appropriations for the year (adjusted for any formal additions and reductions) are recognised as revenue from Government when PM&C gains control of the appropriation, except for certain amounts that relate to activities that are reciprocal in nature, in which case revenue is recognised only when it has been earned. Appropriations receivable are recognised at their nominal amounts.

DEPARTMENT OF THE PRIME MINISTER AND CABINET NOTES TO AND FORMING PART OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
---

20
2
ne
2
5
5
8
က
-
S.
Ψ.
Q
2
Ð
-
2
<u>9</u> .
2
Ð
0
-
g
₩.
>
5

ţ
Ξ
1 0 1
ပ္ပ
∢
a
С С
ã
2 2
4,

	Services for Other	Other	Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander	l Torres Ider	Indigenous Remote	Remote		
	Entities and Trust Moneys (SOETM) <sup>1</sup>	st Moneys ) <sup>1</sup>	Corporations Unclaimed Money Account <sup>2</sup>	nclaimed	Services Delivery Special Account <sup>3</sup>	ry Special t <sup>3</sup>	Aboriginals Benefit Account <sup>4</sup>	enefit 4
	2021	2020	2021	2020	2021	2020	2021	2020
	\$,000	\$'000	\$'000	\$'000	\$'000	\$'000	\$-000	\$'000
Balance brought forward from previous period		1,864		979		25,782		9,154
Increases								
Administered								
Other receipts	•	100	•		•	-	•	'
Total increase	•	100	•		•	-	•	1
Available for payments	•	1,964		679	•	25,782		9,154
Decreases								
Administered								
Transfers due to restructure		(1,637)		(626)		(25,782)		(9,154)
Payments made		(327)		1	•	ı		'
Total decreases		(1,964)		(626)		(25,782)		(9,154)
Total balance carried to the next period								
Balance represented by:								
Total balance carried to the next period	•		•		•	-	•	'

The Special Accounts above were transferred to NIAA on 1 July 2019. PM&C retains SOETM however there were no transactions or balances in 2020-21.

<sup>1</sup> Appropriation: Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013; section 78 Establishing Instrument: PGPA Act Determination (SOETM Special Account 2018). Purpose: This account was created to disburse amounts held on trust or otherwise for the benefit of a person other than the Commonwealth.

This account is non-interest bearing.

<sup>2</sup> Appropriation: Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013; section 80 Establishing Instrument: Corporations (Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander) Act 2006; section 551-20 Purpose: To administer unclaimed moneys received by the Registrar of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Corporations. This account transferred to NIAA on 1 July 2019. This account is non-interest bearing.

<sup>3</sup> Appropriation: Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013; section 78 Establishing Instrument: Determination 2010/06

Purpose: To support the implementation of the Remote Service Delivery National Partnership Agreement. It will provide the Australian Government with the capacity to address high priority projects in a timely way and support projects identified through the local implementation planning process. This account transferred to NIAA on 1 July 2019.

This account is non-interest bearing.

<sup>4</sup> Appropriation: Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013; section 80 Establishing Instrument: Aboriginal Land Rights (Northern Territory) Act 1976; sections 62, 63, 64 and 65 Purpose: For the receipt and disbursement of the equivalent of mining royalty moneys derived from mining operations on Aboriginal land in the Northern Territory. This account transferred to NIAA on 1 July 2019. This account is interest bearing.

 6. People

 This section describes a range of employment and post-employment benefits provided to our people.

 6.1. Employee provisions

 2021
 2020

 \$'000
 \$'000

 Note 6.1A: Employee provisions

 Annual leave
 16,426
 15,058

 Long service leave
 25,806
 25,755

# Accounting policy and significant accounting judgements

#### Employee benefits

Total employee provisions

Liabilities for short-term employee benefits and termination benefits due within 12 months of the end of the reporting period are measured at their nominal amounts.

#### Leave

The liability for employee benefits includes provision for annual leave and long service leave. No provision has been made for sick leave as all sick leave is non-vesting and the average sick leave taken in future years by employees of PM&C is estimated to be less than the annual entitlement for sick leave.

The leave liabilities are calculated on the basis of employees' remuneration at the estimated salary rates that will be applied at the time the leave is taken, including PM&C's employer superannuation contribution rates to the extent that the leave is likely to be taken during service rather than paid out on termination.

The liability for long service leave has been determined by reference to the work of an actuary. The estimate of the present value of the liability takes into account attrition rates and pay increases through promotion and inflation.

#### Separation and redundancy

A liability is made for separation and redundancy benefit payments. PM&C recognises a liability for termination when it has developed a detailed formal plan for the terminations and has informed those employees affected that it will carry out the terminations.

#### Superannuation

PM&C staff are members of the Commonwealth Superannuation Scheme (CSS), the Public Sector Superannuation Scheme (PSS), the PSS accumulation plan (PSSap) or another fund of their choice.

The CSS and PSS are defined benefit schemes for the Commonwealth. The PSSap is a defined contribution scheme.

The liability for defined benefits is recognised in the financial statements of the Australian Government and is settled by the Australian Government in due course. This liability is reported in the Department of Finance's administered schedules and notes.

PM&C makes employer contributions to the employees' superannuation scheme. For Commonwealth defined benefits schemes, these rates are determined by an actuary to be sufficient to meet the current cost to the Government. PM&C accounts for the contributions as if they were contributions to defined contribution plans.

40,813

42,232

	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Note 6.1B: Administered employee provisions		
Annual leave	218	194
Long service leave	373	264
Total employee provisions	591	458

#### Accounting Policy

The expense and liabilities for services rendered by staff employed in the Prime Minister's Official Establishments and in support of former Governors-General are recognised as administered items. Accounting policies are consistent with those applied to departmental items.

#### Note 6.1C: Non-cash benefits - former Governors-General benefits

Non-cash benefits - former Governors-General	15,330	18,008
Total non-cash benefits - former Governors-General benefits	15,330	18,008
Changes in the value of the defined benefit obligations are as follows:		
Net liability at 1 July 2020	18,008	18,909
Finance costs	125	236
Actuarial gains/(losses)	(1,634)	593
Benefits paid	(1,169)	(1,730)
Net liability at 30 June 2021	15,330	18,008
Principal actuarial assumptions at the reporting date (expressed as weighted aver	ages):	
Discount rate at 30 June 2021	1.27%	0.69%
Future salary increases	3.00%	2.90%
Inflation rate	2.20%	1.97%
Rate of expenditure slow down over time	1.50%	3.00%

#### Accounting Policy

#### Former Governors-General benefits

PM&C has responsibility for the administration of non-cash benefits provided to former Governors-General. These entitlements are regarded as post-employment benefits and represent the provision of office facilities, administrative support and transport.

The liability for these benefits is calculated annually as the present value of future benefit obligations. Actuarial gains or losses are recognised in equity in the year in which they occur. Interest on the liability is recognised in the surplus/(deficit).

#### Significant accounting judgements and estimates

The provision for non-cash former Governors-General entitlements relate to post-employment benefits such as office facilities, administrative support and transport. The future liability for these benefits is based on the actuarial assessment determined by the Australian Government Actuary, which is performed annually.

6.2. Key management personnel remuneration		
	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Short-term employee benefits	2,706	3,332
Post-employment benefits	434	467
Other long-term employee benefits	64	107
Termination benefits		880
Total key management personnel remuneration expenses <sup>1</sup>	3,204	4,786

The total number of key management personnel included in the above table is six (2020: 13).

The department has decreased its key management personnel since 2019-20, due to an internal restructure reducing the number of senior executive roles and a reduction in the number of acting arrangements throughout the year.

Key management personnel on acting arrangements are included where the length of the arrangement is longer than two months.

<sup>1</sup> Excludes remuneration and other benefits of the Portfolio Ministers as these are set by the Remuneration Tribunal and are not paid by PM&C.

#### 6.3. Related party disclosures

PM&C is an Australian Government controlled entity. Related parties to PM&C are key management personnel including the Portfolio Ministers, and other Australian Government entities.

Significant transactions with related parties can include:

- the payments of grants or loans
- purchases of goods and services
- asset purchases, sales transfers or leases
- debts forgiven, and
- guarantees.

#### Transactions with related parties

There are no related party transactions to be separately disclosed.

#### for the period ended 30 June 20

# 7. Managing uncertainties

This section analyses how the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet manages financial risks within its operating environment.

#### 7.1. Contingent assets and liabilities

Note 7.1A: Contingent assets and liabilities

#### Quantifiable contingencies

The department holds no legal quantifiable contingent assets or liabilities as at 30 June 2021 (2020: nil).

#### Unquantifiable contingencies

As at 30 June 2021, the department had contingent gains likely to be receipted that are not quantifiable. There are five open legal matters relating to a range of legal issues with varying probabilities of success. It is not possible to estimate the amounts and any eventual receipts or payments that may be received or made in relation to these claims.

#### Accounting Policy

Contingent liabilities and contingent assets are not recognised in the Statement of Financial Position but are reported in the relevant schedules and notes. They may arise from uncertainty as to the existence of a liability or asset, or represent an asset or liability in respect of which the amount cannot be reliably measured. Contingent assets are disclosed when settlement is probable but not virtually certain and contingent liabilities are disclosed when the probability of settlement is greater than remote.

#### Note 7.1B: Administered contingent assets and liabilities

PM&C is not aware of any material administered quantifiable or unquantifiable contingent assets or liabilities as at 30 June 2021.

#### 7.2. Financial instruments

	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Note 7.2A: Categories of financial instruments		
Financial assets at amortised cost		
Cash and cash equivalents	1,903	8,993
Goods and services receivables (net)	1,158	2,831
Accrued revenue	5,553	4,866
Total financial assets at amortised cost	8,614	16,690
Total financial assets	8,614	16,690
Financial liabilities		
Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost		
Trade creditors and accruals	9,127	8,501
Total financial liabilities measured at amortised cost	9,127	8,501
Total financial liabilities	9,127	8,501
<u>Note 7.2B: Net gains or losses on financial assets</u> Financial assets at amortised cost		
	(4 E)	
Impairment Reversal of impairment	(15)	- 777
	(15)	777
Net gains/(losses) on financial assets at amortised cost	(15)	
Net gain/(loss) on financial assets	(15)	777

Accounting Policy

#### Impairment of financial assets

Financial assets are assessed for impairment at the end of each reporting period based on expected credit losses. Using the general approach, the loss allowance is based on an amount equal to lifetime expected credit losses where risk has significantly increased, or an amount equal to 12-month expected credit losses if risk has not increased. The simplified approach for trade and contract receivables is used. This approach always measures the loss allowance as the amount equal to the lifetime expected credit losses.

#### **Financial liabilities**

Supplier and other payables are recognised at amortised cost. Liabilities are recognised to the extent that the goods or services have been received (and irrespective of having been invoiced).

Financial liabilities are recognised and derecognised upon trade date.

Settlement of supplier payables is usually made within 30 days.

The relevant government bond rate has been used to discount non-current liabilities.

7.3. Administered – Financial instruments		
	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Note 7.3A: Categories of financial instruments		
Financial assets at amortised cost		
Cash	-	1,342
Total financial assets at amortised cost		1,342
Financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income	e	
Investments in corporate Commonwealth entities	2,870,473	2,597,098
Total financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive		
income	2,870,473	2,597,098
Total financial assets	2,870,473	2,598,440
Financial liabilities Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost		
Trade creditors and accruals	163	148
Total financial liabilities measured at amortised cost	163	148
Total financial liabilities	163	148
Note 7.3B: Net gains or losses on financial instruments		
Investment in equity instruments at fair value through other		
comprehensive income	475.055	07.040
Changes in investments in corporate Commonwealth entities Net gain on investments in equity instruments at fair	175,255	27,018
value through other comprehensive income	175,255	27,018
		27,010

#### Accounting Policy

#### Administered investments

Administered investments are classified through other comprehensive income and are measured at fair value as at 30 June 2021. Fair value has been taken to be the Australian Government's proportional interest in the net assets as advised by the entities as at the end of the reporting period recorded in the latest management accounts or unaudited financial statements provided.

Any gains or losses as a result of fair value measurement or the recognition of an impairment loss allowance is recognised in other comprehensive income.

1. Current/non-current distinction for assets and liabilities		
	2021	202
	\$'000	\$'00
Note 8.1A: Current/non-current distinction for assets and liabilities		
Assets expected to be recovered in:		
No more than 12 months		
Cash and cash equivalents	1,903	8,99
Trade and other receivables	36,616	31,65
Prepayments	4,736	4,04
Accrued revenue	5,553	4,86
Total no more than 12 months	48,808	49,55
More than 12 months		
Leasehold improvements	30,012	36,06
Buildings	106,976	117,07
Plant and equipment	18,727	9,63
Intangibles	13,422	22,75
Prepayments	961	68
Total more than 12 months	170,098	186,21
Total assets	218,906	235,77
Liabilities expected to be settled in:		
No more than 12 months		
Suppliers	9,127	8,50
Other payables	4,260	5,54
Leases	7,729	28
Employee leave	15,493	20,43
Total no more than 12 months	36,609	34,77
More than 12 months		
Leases	104,477	119,20
Employee leave	26,739	20,37
Total more than 12 months	131,216	139,58
Total liabilities	167,825	174,35

	2021	2020
	\$'000	\$'000
Note 8.1B: Administered – Current/non-current distinction for assets		
and liabilities		
Assets expected to be recovered in:		
No more than 12 months		
Cash	-	1,342
Trade and other receivables	2,017	73
Prepayments	59	174
Total no more than 12 months	2,076	1,589
More than 12 months		
Property, plant and equipment	53,519	51,567
Investments in corporate Commonwealth entities	2,870,473	2,597,098
Total more than 12 months	2,923,992	2,648,665
Total assets	2,926,068	2,650,254
Liabilities expected to be settled in:		
No more than 12 months		
Trade creditors and accruals	163	148
Other payables	49	437
Leases	457	458
Employee provisions	209	178
Total no more than 12 months	878	1,221
More than 12 months		
Leases	448	856
Employee provisions	382	280
Non-cash benefits – former Governors-General	15,330	18,008
Make good provisions	372	324
Total more than 12 months	16,532	19,468
Total liabilities	17,410	20,689

The National Recovery and Resilience Agency (NRRA) was established as a new agency as at 5 May 2021. The National Bushfire and Recovery Agency function has been relinquished by the department and transferred to NRRA as at that date.

	FUN	CTION RELINQUISHED	
	2021		2020
	National	Indiger	nous Affairs
	Recovery	maiger	ious Analis
	and Resilience	National Indig	enous Australians
	Agency	Ag	jency 1
	\$'000	\$'000	\$'000
FUNCTION RELINQUISHED			
Assets relinquished			
Cash and cash equivalents	-	37,552	-
Trade and other receivables	-	41,304	52,249
Other financial assets	-	1,042,500	750
Property, plant and equipment	116	-	75,152
Intangibles	404	-	11,535
Assets held for sale	-	-	1,012
Other non-financial assets	-	3,677	-
Total assets relinquished	520	1,125,033	140,698
Liabilities relinquished			
Trade creditors and accruals	-	8,263	2,047
Grants payable	-	23,964	-
Other payables	-	2,773	16,078
Employee provisions	225	49	48,079
Make good provisions	18	-	642
Total liabilities relinquished	243	35,049	66,846
Net assets relinquished	277	1,089,984	73,852
Equity relinquished			
Reserves	-	-	5,516
Total equity relinguished	-	-	5,516

<sup>1</sup> The NIAA was established in the PM&C Portfolio on 1 July 2019. Indigenous Affairs functions were relinquished by the Department and transferred to NIAA as at that date.

	F	FUNCTION ASSUMED		
	2021	2020		
			Old Parliament	
		Deregulation –	House	
		Department of		
		Employment,		
		Skills, Small	Department of	
		and Family	Communications	
		Business <sup>2</sup>	and the Arts <sup>3</sup>	
	\$'000	\$'000	\$'000	
FUNCTION ASSUMED				
Assets recognised				
Appropriation receivable	-	172	-	
Investments in corporate Commonwealth entities	-	-	117,746	
Total assets recognised	-	172	117,746	
Liabilities recognised				
Other payables	-	11	-	
Employee provisions	-	184	-	
Total liabilities recognised	-	195	-	
Net assets / (liabilities) assumed	-	(23)	117,746	
Income				
Recognised by the receiving entity	-	268	8,665	
Recognised by the losing entity	-	414	6,118	
Total income assumed	-	682	14,783	
Expenses				
Recognised by the receiving entity	-	268	8,665	
Recognised by the losing entity	-	414	6,118	
Total expenses	-	682	14,783	

<sup>2</sup> PM&C assumed responsibility for the Deregulation agenda from the former Department of Employment, Skills, Small and Family Business following a decision of the Prime Minister on 4 December 2019.

<sup>3</sup> Old Parliament House was transferred from the then Communications and the Arts portfolio to the PM&C portfolio following amendments to the Administrative Arrangements Order issued on 8 August 2019.





# Glossary and indexes

# List of abbreviations

ABS	Australian Bureau of Statistics
APS	Australian Public Service
AGCMF	Australian Government Crisis Management Framework
APSC	Australian Public Service Commission
ARC	Audit and Risk Committee
ARO	APS Reform Office
ASEAN	Association of Southeast Asian Nations
BETA	Behavioural Economics Team of the Australian Government
BICN	Behavioural Insights Champions' Network
COAG	Council of Australian Governments
CPRs	Commonwealth Procurement Rules
CSIRO	Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation
DAWE	Department of Agriculture, Water and the Environment
DEAC	Digital Experts Advisory Committee
DISER	Department of Industry, Science, Energy and Resources
EL	Executive Level
EVA	Executive Vehicle Allowance
FCCP	Fraud and Corruption Control Plan 2021–2023
G20	Group of Twenty
G7	Group of Seven
GST	Goods and Services Tax
HSR	health and safety representatives
KMP	Key Management Personnel
MMI	Modern Manufacturing Initiative
MP	Member of Parliament
MYEFO	Mid-Year Economic and Fiscal Outlook
N/A	Not applicable

NABERS	National Australian Built Environment Rating System
NAIDOC	National Aborigines and Islanders Day Observance Committee
NCRC	National Cabinet Reform Committee
NIAA	National Indigenous Australians Agency
NSC	National Security Committee
NSPA	National Suicide Prevention Adviser
OBPR	Office of Best Practice Regulation
OFW	Office for Women
ONDC	Office of the National Data Commissioner
PBS	Portfolio Budget Statements
PGPA Act	Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013
PGPA Rule	Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Rule 2014
PIC	Policy Implementation Committee
PM&C	Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet
PPTO	Policy Projects and Taskforce Office
PSMB	Public Safety Mobile Broadband
RAA	Reciprocal Access Agreement
RAP	Reconciliation Action Plan 2021–2023
RCEP	Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership
SES	Senior Executive Service
SII	social impact investing
SMEs	small and medium enterprises
TCS	Taskforce Coordination Support
WHSMS	Work Health and Safety Management System
WLDP	Women's Leadership and Development Program

# Glossary of terms

**Agency** – A Department of State, Department of Parliament or prescribed agency under the *Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013* (PGPA Act).

**APS enterprise** – The Australian Public Service as a single entity, running as a single enterprise.

**Budget** – Sets out the fiscal and economic outlook for Australia for a financial year. It includes expenditure and revenue estimates for the current financial year, the Budget year and the 3 forward financial years.

**Closing the Gap** – A commitment by all Australian governments to improving the lives of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people. A national integrated Closing the Gap strategy has been agreed through COAG.

**Council of Australian Covernments (COAC)** – Formerly the peak intergovernmental forum in Australia, comprising the Prime Minister, state premiers, territory chief ministers and the President of the Australian Local Government Association. On 29 May 2020, National Cabinet agreed to the cessation of COAG and the formation of the National Federation Reform Council.

**Enterprise agreement** – An agreement about the terms and conditions of employment, made under the *Fair Work Act 2009*.

**National Cabinet** – The peak forum, established on 13 March 2020, for the Prime Minister, Premiers and Chief Ministers to meet and work collaboratively. It is chaired by the Prime Minister.

**National Federation Reform Council (NFRC)** – The peak forum, established on 29 May 2020, for leaders and treasurers across the Commonwealth and states and territories to focus on priority national federation issues.

**Portfolio Additional Estimates Statements (PAES)** – Statements of changes since the Budget to the proposed allocation of resources.

**Portfolio Budget Statements (PBS)** – Statements that explain where appropriated funds are to be spent for the portfolio.

**Secretaries Board** – The APS's principal service-wide governance body. It includes each departmental Secretary, the Australian Public Service Commissioner and the Director-General, National Intelligence.

**Secretary's Instructions** – Instructions and guidance provided for accountability requirements under the PGPA Act.

# Compliance index

PGPA Rule Reference	Part of Report	Description	Requirement	
17AD(g)	LETTER OF	LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL		
1741	iii	A copy of the letter of transmittal signed and dated by accountable authority on date final text approved, with statement that the report has been prepared in accordance with section 46 of the Act and any enabling legislation that specifies additional requirements in relation to the annual report.	Mandatory	
17AD(h)	AIDS TO A	CCESS		
17AJ(a)	iv–v	Table of contents.	Mandatory	
17AJ(b)	242–250	Alphabetical index.	Mandatory	
17AJ(c)	230–231	Glossary of abbreviations and acronyms.	Mandatory	
17AJ(d)	233–241	List of requirements.	Mandatory	
17AJ(e)	ii	Details of contact officer.	Mandatory	
17AJ(f)	ii	Entiy's website address.	Mandatory	
17AJ(g)	ii	Electronic address of report.	Mandatory	
17AD(a)	Review by accountable authority			
17AD(a)	1–5	A review by the accountable authority of the entity.	Mandatory	
17AD(b)	OVERVIEW	V OF THE ENTITY		
17AE(1)(a)(i)	5–6	A description of the role and functions of the entity.	Mandatory	
17AE(1)(a)(ii)	6–8, 10–11	A description of the organisational structure of the entity.	Mandatory	
17AE(1)(a)(iii)	14	A description of the outcomes and programmes administered by the entity.	Mandatory	
17AE(1)(a)(iv)	5, 14, 18	A description of the purposes of the entity as included in corporate plan.	Mandatory	

PGPA Rule Reference	Part of Report	Description	Requirement
17AE(1)(aa)(i)	157–158	Name of the accountable authority or each member of the accountable authority.	Mandatory
17AE(1)(aa)(ii)	157–158	Position of the accountable authority or each member of the accountable authority.	Mandatory
17AE(1)(aa)(iii)	157–158	Period as the accountable authority or member of the accountable authority within the reporting period.	Mandatory
17AE(1)(b)	9	An outline of the structure of the portfolio of the entity.	Portfolio departments - mandatory
17AE(2)	1–5	Where the outcomes and programs administered by the entity differ from any Portfolio Budget Statement, Portfolio Additional Estimates Statement or other portfolio estimates statement that was prepared for the entity for the period, include details of variation and reasons for change.	lf applicable, Mandatory
17AD(c)	REPORT	ON THE PERFORMANCE OF THE ENTITY	
	ANNUAL PERFORMANCE STATEMENTS		
17AD(c)(i); 16F	17–130	Annual performance statement in accordance with paragraph 39(1)(b) of the Act and section 16F of the Rule.	Mandatory
17AD(c)(ii)	REPORT ON FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE		
17AF(1)(a)	164–174	A discussion and analysis of the entity's financial performance.	Mandatory
17AF(1)(b)	167–170	A table summarising the total resources and total payments of the entity.	Mandatory
17AF(2)	N/A	If there may be significant changes in the financial results during or after the previous or current reporting period, information on those changes, including: the cause of any operating loss of the entity; how the entity has responded to the loss and the actions that have been taken in relation to the loss; and any matter or circumstances that it can reasonably be anticipated will have a significant impact on the entity's future operation or financial results.	lf applicable, Mandatory.

PGPA Rule Reference	Part of Report	Description	Requirement
17AD(d)	MANAGEN	IENT AND ACCOUNTABILITY	
	CORPORA	TE GOVERNANCE	
17AG(2)(a)	iii	Information on compliance with section 10 (fraud systems).	Mandatory
17AG(2)(b)(i)	iii	A certification by accountable authority that fraud risk assessments and fraud control plans have been prepared.	Mandatory
17AG(2)(b)(ii)	iii	A certification by accountable authority that appropriate mechanisms for preventing, detecting incidents of, investigating or otherwise dealing with, and recording or reporting fraud that meet the specific needs of the entity are in place.	Mandatory
17AG(2)(b)(iii)	iii, 141	A certification by accountable authority that all reasonable measures have been taken to deal appropriately with fraud relating to the entity.	Mandatory
17AG(2)(c)	133–138	An outline of structures and processes in place for the entity to implement principles and objectives of corporate governance.	Mandatory
17AG(2)(d) – (e)	170	A statement of significant issues reported to Minister under paragraph 19(1)(e) of the Act that relates to non-compliance with Finance law and action taken to remedy non-compliance.	If applicable, Mandatory
	AUDIT CO	MMITTEE	
17AG(2A)(a)	135	A direct electronic address of the charter determining the functions of the entity's audit committee.	Mandatory
17AG(2A)(b)	135–138	The name of each member of the entity's audit committee.	Mandatory
17AG(2A)(c)	135–138	The qualifications, knowledge, skills or experience of each member of the entity's audit committee.	Mandatory

PGPA Rule Reference	Part of Report	Description	Requirement
17AG(2A)(d)	135–138	Information about the attendance of each member of the entity's audit committee at committee meetings.	Mandatory
17AG(2A)(e)	135–138	The remuneration of each member of the entity's audit committee.	Mandatory
	EXTERNA	L SCRUTINY	
17AG(3)	141–142	Information on the most significant developments in external scrutiny and the entity's response to the scrutiny.	Mandatory
17AG(3)(a)	142	Information on judicial decisions and decisions of administrative tribunals and by the Australian Information Commissioner that may have a significant effect on the operations of the entity.	If applicable, Mandatory
17AG(3)(b)	141	Information on any reports on operations of the entity by the Auditor-General (other than report under section 43 of the Act), a Parliamentary Committee, or the Commonwealth Ombudsman.	lf applicable, Mandatory
17AG(3)(c)	N/A	Information on any capability reviews on the entity that were released during the period.	lf applicable, Mandatory
	MANAGE	MENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES	
17AG(4)(a)	142–163	An assessment of the entity's effectiveness in managing and developing employees to achieve entity objectives.	Mandatory
17AG(4)(aa)	143–149	Statistics on the entity's employees on an ongoing and non-ongoing basis, including the following:	Mandatory
		(a) statistics on full-time employees;	
		(b) statistics on part-time employees;	
		(c) statistics on gender;	
		(d) statistics on staff location.	

PGPA Rule Reference	Part of Report	Description	Requiremen
17AG(4)(b)	143–149	Statistics on the entity's APS employees on an ongoing and non-ongoing basis; including the following:	Mandatory
		Statistics on staffing classification level;	
		• Statistics on full-time employees;	
		<ul> <li>Statistics on part-time employees;</li> </ul>	
		<ul> <li>Statistics on gender;</li> </ul>	
		<ul> <li>Statistics on staff location;</li> </ul>	
		<ul> <li>Statistics on employees who identify as Indigenous.</li> </ul>	
17AG(4)(c)	155	Information on any enterprise agreements, individual flexibility arrangements, Australian workplace agreements, common law contracts and determinations under subsection 24(1) of the <i>Public Service Act 1</i> 999.	Mandatory
17AG(4)(c)(i)	155	Information on the number of SES and non-SES employees covered by agreements etc identified in paragraph 17AG(4)(c).	Mandatory
17AG(4)(c)(ii)	155	The salary ranges available for APS employees by classification level.	Mandatory
17AG(4)(c)(iii)	156–158, 160	A description of non-salary benefits provided to employees.	Mandatory
17AG(4)(d)(i)	160	Information on the number of employees at each classification level who received performance pay.	lf applicable Mandatory
17AG(4)(d)(ii)	N/A	Information on aggregate amounts of performance pay at each classification level.	lf applicable Mandatory
17AG(4)(d)(iii)	N/A	Information on the average amount of performance payment, and range of such payments, at each classification level.	lf applicable Mandatory
17AG(4)(d)(iv)	N/A	Information on aggregate amount of performance payments.	lf applicable Mandatory

PGPA Rule Reference	Part of Report	Description	Requirement
	ASSETS M	ANAGEMENT	
17AG(5)	174	An assessment of effectiveness of assets management where asset management is a significant part of the entity's activities.	lf applicable, Mandatory
	PURCHAS	SING	
17AG(6)	170–174	An assessment of entity performance against the Commonwealth Procurement Rules.	Mandatory
	REPORTA	BLE CONSULTANCY CONTRACTS	
17AG(7)(a)	171–172	A summary statement detailing the number of new contracts engaging consultants entered into during the period; the total actual expenditure on all new consultancy contracts entered into during the period (inclusive of GST); the number of ongoing consultancy contracts that were entered into during a previous reporting period; and the total actual expenditure in the reporting year on the ongoing consultancy contracts (inclusive of GST).	Mandatory
17AG(7)(b)	172	A statement that "During [reporting period], [specified number] new reportable consultancy contracts were entered into involving total actual expenditure of \$[specified million]. In addition, [specified number] ongoing reportable consultancy contracts were active during the period, involving total actual expenditure of \$[specified million]".	Mandatory
17AG(7)(c)	172	A summary of the policies and procedures for selecting and engaging consultants and the main categories of purposes for which consultants were selected and engaged.	Mandatory
17AG(7)(d)	172	A statement that "Annual reports contain information about actual expenditure on reportable consultancy contracts. Information on the value of reportable consultancy contracts is available on the AusTender website."	Mandatory

PGPA Rule Reference	Part of Report	Description	Requirement
	REPORTA	BLE NON-CONSULTANCY CONTRACTS	
17AG(7A)(a)	172–173	A summary statement detailing the number of new reportable non-consultancy contracts entered into during the period; the total actual expenditure on such contracts (inclusive of GST); the number of ongoing reportable non-consultancy contracts that were entered into during a previous reporting period; and the total actual expenditure in the reporting period on those ongoing contracts (inclusive of GST).	Mandatory
17AG(7A)(b)	173	A statement that "Annual reports contain information about actual expenditure on reportable non-consultancy contracts. Information on the value of reportable non-consultancy contracts is available on the AusTender website."	Mandatory
17AD(daa)	Additional information about organisations receiving amounts under reportable consultancy contracts or reportable non-consultancy contracts		
17AGA	171–173	Additional information, in accordance with section 17AGA, about organisations receiving amounts under reportable consultancy contracts or reportable non-consultancy contracts.	Mandatory
	AUSTRALIAN NATIONAL AUDIT OFFICE ACCESS CLAUSES		
17AG(8)	N/A	If an entity entered into a contract with a value of more than \$100 000 (inclusive of GST) and the contract did not provide the Auditor-General with access to the contractor's premises, the report must include the name of the contractor, purpose and value of the contract, and the reason why a clause allowing access was not included in the contract.	If applicable, Mandatory

PGPA Rule Reference	Part of Report	Description	Requirement	
Reference	•			
	EXEMPT C	ONTRACTS		
17AG(9)	171	If an entity entered into a contract or there is a standing offer with a value greater than \$10 000 (inclusive of GST) which has been exempted from being published in AusTender because it would disclose exempt matters under the FOI Act, the annual report must include a statement that the contract or standing offer has been exempted, and the value of the contract or standing offer, to the extent that doing so does not disclose the exempt matters.	lf applicable, Mandatory	
	SMALL BU	SMALL BUSINESS		
17AG(10)(a)	173	A statement that "[Name of entity] supports small business participation in the Commonwealth Government procurement market. Small and Medium Enterprises (SME) and Small Enterprise participation statistics are available on the Department of Finance's website."	Mandatory	
17AG(10)(b)	173	An outline of the ways in which the procurement practices of the entity support small and medium enterprises.	Mandatory	
17AG(10)(c)	173	If the entity is considered by the Department administered by the Finance Minister as material in nature—a statement that "[Name of entity] recognises the importance of ensuring that small businesses are paid on time. The results of the Survey of Australian Government Payments to Small Business are available on the Treasury's website."	lf applicable, Mandatory	
	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS			
17AD(e)	178–227	Inclusion of the annual financial statements in accordance with subsection 43(4) of the Act.	Mandatory	

PGPA Rule Reference	Part of Report	Description	Requirement
	EXECUTIV	E REMUNERATION	
17AD(da)	156–159	Information about executive remuneration in accordance with Subdivision C of Division 3A of Part 2-3 of the Rule.	Mandatory
17AD(f)	OTHER MA	ANDATORY INFORMATION	
17AH(1)(a)(i)	N/A	If the entity conducted advertising campaigns, a statement that "During [reporting period], the [name of entity] conducted the following advertising campaigns: [name of advertising campaigns undertaken]. Further information on those advertising campaigns is available at [address of entity's website] and in the reports on Australian Government advertising prepared by the Department of Finance. Those reports are available on the Department of Finance's website."	If applicable, Mandatory
17AH(1)(a)(ii)	173	If the entity did not conduct advertising campaigns, a statement to that effect.	lf applicable, Mandatory
17AH(1)(b)	174	A statement that "Information on grants awarded by [name of entity] during [reporting period] is available at [address of entity's website]."	lf applicable, Mandatory
17AH(1)(c)	175	Outline of mechanisms of disability reporting, including reference to website for further information.	Mandatory
17AH(1)(d)	142	Website reference to where the entity's Information Publication Scheme statement pursuant to Part II of FOI Act can be found.	Mandatory
17AH(1)(e)	N/A	Correction of material errors in previous annual report.	lf applicable, mandatory
17AH(2)	161–163	Information required by other legislation.	Mandatory

# Alphabetical index

# A

abbreviations, 230 Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples see Indigenous Australians Academy for Enterprising Girls, 50 accountable authority, 17, see also Secretarv address and contact officer, ii administrative tribunal decisions. 142 advertising and market research, 173–174 advisory and evaluation projects, 115–116 agricultural landscape, 64-65 ANAO see Australian National Audit Office anniversary (50th), 1 apprenticeships see vocational education artwork. 151 ASEAN-Australian Summit, 3, 21, 23, 53, 55 asset management, 174 Assistant Ministers, 13 Attorney General's Department, 96 audit, external, 164, 178-181 Audit and Risk Committee, 134, 135–138, 139 Auditor-General see Australian National Audit Office AusTender, 170, 171, 172, 173 Australian Bureau of Statistics, 43 Australian Climate Service, 69, 129, 130 Australian Government Crisis Management Framework, 126

Australian Government Disaster and Climate Resilience Reference Group. 140 Australian honours see honours system Australian National Action Plan on Women. Peace and Security 2021-2031. 80 Australian National Audit Office financial statements audit report, 164, 178-181 performance audits, 141 Australian Public Service citizen satisfaction with, 4 Climate Risk Disclosure Framework, 140 Independent Review of, 115 reform initiatives, 119 Surge Reserve, 128 taskforce guidance, 115 Australian Public Service Commission, 119.128 Australian Renewable Energy Agency, 59 Australian Technical Advisory Group on Immunisation, 72 Automatic Mutual Recognition legislation, 46 aviation sector support, 57

# В

Behavioural Economic Team of the Australian Government (BETA), 113, 115, 116 Bell, Tyronne and Jai, 152, 153

# С

Cabinet National Security Committee, 95, 126 Policy Implementation Committee, 118 Taskforce on Women's Safety and Economic Security, 21 see also National Cabinet CabNet+ system, 95, 98 case studies 2020 Rivadh G20 Leaders' Declaration, 54 Commonwealth Child Safe Framework. 85 Consultation on the Data Availability and Transparency Bill 2020 during the COVID-19 pandemic, 109 Cross-jurisdictional data sharing to support policy development and service delivery, 114 Driving change to turn waste into a reusable commodity, 67 First Secretaries Group on National Security, 93 Honouring significant COVID-19 related contributions, 111 Hotel quarantine preparedness guide, 116 Japan-Australia Leaders' Meeting, 2020, 91 Modern Manufacturing Initiative, 61 National Soils Advocate - Soil Organic Carbon Forum, 65 Official visits and events, 102–104 Roval Commission into National Natural Disaster Arrangements -Commonwealth response, 26–27

Speechwriting during a pandemic, 107 Supporting PM&C's inclusion and diversity networks, 150-151 Taskforce Coordination Support, 124-125 Virtual ASEAN-Australia Summit. East Asia Summit and Regional **Comprehensive Economic** Partnership Summit, 55 Virtual swearing-in of the new ministry, 100 Women's Leadership and Development Program, 50-51 Chief Operating Officer Group, 8 Chief Operating Officers Committee, 3, 115, 119 child safety, 83-85 Citizen Experience Surveys, 4 climate data, 69 climate policy, 4, 58-59, 129 Climate Risk Disclosure Framework, 140 Closing the Gap, 81-82, 153, 232 Coleman, Hon David MP, 13 Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, 80 committees, 134–138 Commonwealth Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Workforce Strategy 2020-2024, 153 Commonwealth Child Safe Framework. 83.84-85 Community Grants Hub, 50 complaints management, 140 consultancy contracts, 171–172 Consultative Committee, 134 contact officer, ii contracts, 171-173

Cormann, Mathias, 90 corporate governance, 133–138 Corporate Plan 2020-24, 14, 18 performance results see performance Council of Australian Governments (COAG), 127, 232 Council of Federal Financial Relations. 76 COVID-19 response, 1, 2-4, 21 briefings and decision-making, 118 cases and deaths, 71 coordination of, 71–74 economic support measures, 22, 71, 73 flexible work practices, 21, 153 G20 Leaders' Declaration, 54 honour roll, 110, 111 hotel quarantine program, 115, 116 PM&C risk management approach, 139 Relief and Recovery Fund, 63 suspension of SES remuneration increases, 156 transport sector recovery, 57 vaccine rollout, 71-72 critical issues response (Purpose 6), performance results, 22, 26, 40, 122-130, see also national security (Purpose 4), performance results CSIRO Climate and Disaster Resilience Report, 129 Cyber Security Strategy, 92

# D

Data Availability and Transparency Bill 2020, 25, 108, 109 data sharing, 22, 108–109, 112–114 Dataplace digital services platform, 108 Defence Strategic Update (2020), 94 definitions (glossary), 232 Department of Agriculture, Water and the Environment, 66, 67, 140 Department of Defence, 94, 110 Department of Finance, 60 Department of Health, 77, 78 Department of Home Affairs, 126, 127, 130 Department of Industry, Science, Energy and Resources, 58, 59, 60, 61 Department of Social Services, 80 Department of the Treasury, 21, 47, 60 deregulation, 46-47 Digital Business Plan, 44 Digital Economy Strategy, 4, 44 Digital Experts Advisory Committee, 44 Digital Technology Interdepartmental Committee, 44 Digital Technology Taskforce, 4, 44 digital transformation, 4, 44, 112–114 disability reporting, 175 disaster preparedness and response, 21, 26-27, 40, 112, 122-130, see also COVID-19 response; drought; floods Disaster Resilience and Recovery Taskforce, 68 diversity groups, PM&C workplace, 149–153 Domestic Policy Group, 6–7 drought, 68

# Е

East Asia Summit, 23, 53, 55 economic growth and jobs, performance results, 22–23, 30–31, 42–61 education and training, 75–76 election commitments delivery performance, 118 Emergency Management Australia, 126

emergency management response initiatives see critical issues response (Purpose 6), performance results emissions reduction commitments. 58-59 employees (department) affected by family and domestic violence, 154 average staffing level, 170 employment arrangements, 155 flexible work practices, 21, 153–154 health and wellbeing, 153-154, 161-162 inclusion and diversity, 149–153 learning and development, 160 performance management framework, 142, 160 recruitment, 154 statistics. 143–149 see also Senior Executive Service (SES) officers employment (society) see economic growth and jobs, performance results Energy and Climate Change Branch, 59 energy market, 58-59 energy usage, departmental, 163 enterprise agreements, 155 environmental performance, departmental, 162-163 environmental purpose and initiatives, performance results, 23, 64-69 Executive, 9, 156-159 Executive Board, 134, 139 exempt contracts, 171 expenses for outcome, 169–170 external scrutiny, 141-142

# F

families and communities purpose, performance results, 23-24, 32-34, 70-87 finance law compliance, 170 financial management, 164–174 financial statements, 178-227 First Nations people see Indigenous Australians First Secretaries Group on National Security, 93 flexible work practices, 21, 153-154 floods, 69, 112 Force Structure Plan, 94 fraud prevention and control, iii, 141 freedom of information. 142. 171 freight sector, 57 fuel see energy market functions see role and functions Future Drought Fund initiatives, 68

# G

G7 Summit, 23, 52 G20 Summit, 3, 21, 23, 52, 53 Leaders' Declaration, 54 Gaetjens, Philip (Secretary), 2 accountable authority, 17 review by, 1-5 gender equity on government boards, 80, see also women's safety and economic security, performance results glossary, 232 governance see corporate governance governance (Purpose 5, Governing well), 25, 36-39, 96-120 Governance Group, 8 grant programs, 174

# Н

Halton National Review of Hotel Quarantine, 116 Health, Safety and Wellbeing Committee, 134 health and safety see work health and safety honours system, 110-111 hotel quarantine preparedness quide, 115.116 House of Representatives Standing Committee on Social Policy and Legal Affairs Inquiry into Family, Domestic and Sexual Violence. 80 human resources see employees (department) Hurst, Krystal, 151

# I

inclusion and diversity, 149–153 Inclusion and Diversity Committee, 134 Independent Review of the Australian Public Service, 115 Indigenous Australians Closing the Gap, 81-82, 153, 232 Indigenous voice and constitutional recognition, 82 PM&C employees, 149, 151 PM&C First Nations Action Plan, 153 PM&C Reconciliation Action Plan. 151. 152-153 Indo-Pacific region, 3, 21, 53, 55 Information Commissioner, 142 Information Publication Scheme, 142 information technology, 100-101 CabNet+ system, 95, 98 infrastructure priorities and projects, 56 intergovernmental agreement on data sharing, 112, 114 international engagement, 3, 21, 23, 24, 35–36, 51–55, 80, 88–95, 101–104 official visits and events (summary), 102–104

# J

Japan-Australia Leaders' Meeting, 2020, 91 JobMaker Plan, 43, 49, 73 jobs see economic growth and jobs, performance results Jobseeker, 43, 73, 74 JobTrainer Fund, 75 Joint Select Committee on Constitutional Recognition relating to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples, 82 judicial decisions, 142

# Κ

Key Management Personnel, 156–159

# L

learning and development, 160 legal risks, whole-of-government, 96 letter of transmittal, iii

# Μ

machinery of government changes, 99–100 manufacturing sector, 60–61 market research, 173–174 mental health, 77–78 ministerial correspondence, 105 Ministers, 12–13 mission, 5 Modern Manufacturing Initiative, 60–61 Morrison, Hon Scott MP, 12 Morton, Hon Ben MP, 13

# Ν

NAIDOC Week, 152 National Bushfire Recovery Agency, 4 National Cabinet. 3. 21. 117 National Cabinet Reform Committees, 117 National COVID-19 Coordination Commission, 116 National Data Advisory Council, 108 National Drought and North Queensland Flood Response and Recovery Agency, 4 National Emergency Management Ministers Meeting, 127, 130 National Exercising Program, 126 National Federation Reform Council, 27, 63, 104, 117, 127, 130, 232 National Flood Mitigation Infrastructure Program, 69 National Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Plan, 77–78 National Office for Child Safety, 83–85 National Partnership on COVID-19 response, 71 National Plan to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children 2010-2022, Fourth Action Plan, 79-80 National Principles for Child Safe Organisations (Child Safe Principles), 83,84 National Recovery and Resilience Agency, 4, 63, 69, 126, 129, 130

National Security and International Policy Group, 7 National Security Committee of Cabinet, 95.126 national security (Purpose 4), performance results, 24, 35-36, 88-95, see also critical issues response (Purpose 6), performance results National Skills Agreement, 75, 76 National Soils Advocate, 64, 65 National Strategy to Prevent and Respond to Child Sexual Abuse, 83-84 National Suicide Prevention Adviser, 77 National Waste Policy Action Plan, 66, 67 National Waste Taskforce, 66, 67 naval shipbuilding, 92, 94 Northern Australia 5-year plan, 63

# 0

occupational health and safety see work health and safety Office for Supply Chain Resilience, 4 Office for Women, 4, 21, 49, 50-51, 80 Office of Best Practice Regulation, 47 Office of the Climate Coordinator. 4 Office of the National Data Commissioner, 108, 109 Office of the National Soils Advocate. 64,65 Office of the Official Secretary to the Governor-General, 110 official visits and virtual engagements, 2, 21, 23, 89–91, 101, 102–104 One APS approach, 3, 21 operating environment, 21–22 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development Secretary General, 90

organisational structure, 6–8, 10–11 Orima Research, 19 outcome and program, 14 expenses for outcome, 169–170 performance summary, 28–29 overview of Department, 1–14

# Ρ

Pacific Islands Forum, 21, 23, 53 parliamentary committees, 80, 82, 108 pay see remuneration Payne, Senator the Hon Marise, 13 people management see employees (department) performance analysis against Corporate Plan, 22-26 annual performance statement, statement of preparation, 17 building vibrant and resilient regions (Purpose 2), 22, 23, 32, 62-69 enhance Australia's international and national security (Purpose 4), 22, 24, 35-36,88-95 environmental, 162–163 financial, 164-174 governing well (Purpose 5), 22, 25, 36-39, 96-120 growing our economy, incomes and creating jobs (Purpose 1), 22-23, 30-31, 42-61 overview, 18-29 PBS outcomes, 28-29 preparing well to respond to critical issues (Purpose 6), 22, 26, 40, 122-130 strengthening families and communities (Purpose 3), 22, 23-24, 32-34.70-87 summary of results by purpose, 30-40

performance and reporting methodology, 18–19, 20 performance audits by ANAO, 141 Performance Management Framework, 142,160 performance pay, 160 Pitt, Lakkari, 151 Policy Implementation Committee of Cabinet, 118 Policy Projects and Taskforce Office, 115 Portfolio Budget Statements expenses for outcome, 169–170 outcome and program, 14, 18 outcome and program performance, 28-29 portfolio entities, 9 Prime Ministerial Special Adviser on Naval Shipbuilding, 92, 94 priorities, 1-2, 14 delivery performance, 118 privacy, 142 procurement see purchasing Productivity Commission inquiry into mental health, 77 program see outcome and program Public Governance, Performance and Accountability Act 2013, iii, 170 Public Safety Mobile Broadband system, 127 Public Service Act 1999, 155 public services, citizen satisfaction with, 4 purchasing, 170-174 purposes, 5, 14, 18 performance results see performance

# Q

Quad Leaders' Meeting, 21

# R

Reconciliation Action Plan, 151, 152–153 recruitment. 154 recycling and waste management initiatives, national, 66-67 regional Australia (Purpose 2), performance results, 23, 32, 62–69 **Regional Comprehensive Economic** Partnership (RCEP) Summit, 23, 53, 55 regulation, 46–47, see also deregulation Regulator Performance Guide, 46 remuneration, 155-159 Audit and Risk Committee members, 135-138 resourcing statement, 167-168 returning travellers, 115, 116 risk management, 139–140 role and functions. 5-6 **Royal Commissions** Defence and Veteran Suicide, 78 National Natural Disaster Arrangements, 26-27, 126, 127, 128, 129,130

# S

safety see work health and safety salaries see remuneration scholarships, 160 Secretaries Board, 3, 46, 119, 126 Secretaries Digital Committee, 119 Secretary, 2 accountable authority, 17 review by, 1–5 Senate Finance and Public Administration Legislation Committee, 108 Senior Executive Service (SES) officers, 9, 155-159 senior executives. 9 Skills National Cabinet Reform Committee, 76 small business participation in procurement, 173 Social Impact Investing Taskforce Expert Panel report, 86–87 social media campaigns, 111 social security system, 73-74 soil health, 64-65 Soil Organic Carbon Forum, 64, 65 speechwriting, 105, 107 Sport Australia, Women Leaders in Sport Program, 50 staff see employees (department) stakeholder engagement, 6, 19, 22, 23, 24, 29 independent stakeholder survey, 19-20, 43, 44, 47, 60 state memorial and state funeral services, 104 Stoker, Senator the Hon Amanda, 13 Stott Despoja, Natasha, 80 suicide prevention, 77-78 supply chains, 4

# Т

Taskforce Coordination Support, 123–125 taskforces guidance for, across the APS, 115 PM&C implementation and support, 123–125 tendering see purchasing terminology (glossary), 232 Thunderstone Aboriginal Cultural Services, 152, 153 transport sector, 57 travellers, returning, 115, 116

# U

Uluru Statement from the Heart, 82

# V

vocational education, 75–76

# W

waste and recycling initiatives departmental, 163 national, 66–67 website accessibility and security, 106 website address, ii Winter, Donald, 92, 94 Women Building Australia program, 50 Women@Work measure, 49, 50 Women's Budget Statement, 21, 80 Women's Economic Security Statement, 49,50 Women's Leadership and Development Program, 50-51 women's safety and economic security, performance results, 4, 48-51, 79-80 Women's Safety Taskforce, 80 work health and safety, 161-162 workforce planning (department), 120, see also employees (department) Wyatt, Hon Ken MP, 13

# Y

year ahead, 5 Youth Allowance (Other), 73, 74